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                   NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETINGS OF SHAREHOLDERS
                                  MAY 26, 2004

To the Shareholders of the Funds:

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Annual Meetings of Shareholders of the Funds
(the "Meeting") will be held at the offices of the Funds at One Financial
Center, Boston, Massachusetts, on May 26, 2004, at 10:00 a.m. Boston time. The
purpose of the Meeting is to consider and act upon the following matters:

1.   To elect Trustees of the Funds as outlined below:

     (a) Colonial High Income Municipal Trust:

        (i) Five Trustees to be elected by the holders of common shares of
            beneficial interest, no par value (the "Common Shares") and
            Municipal Auction Rate Cumulative Preferred Shares (the "Preferred
            Shares") of the Fund, voting together as a single class; and

        (ii) Two Trustees to be elected by the holders of Preferred Shares only,
             voting as a single class.

     (b) Colonial Investment Grade Municipal Trust:

        (i) Five Trustees to be elected by the holders of Common Shares and
            Preferred Shares of the Fund, voting together as a single class; and

        (ii) Two Trustees to be elected by the holders of Preferred Shares only,
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             voting as a single class.

G-60/723R-0404

     (c) Colonial InterMarket Income Trust I: Four Trustees to be elected by the
         holders of shares of beneficial interest of the Fund.

     (d) Colonial California Insured Municipal Fund:

        (i) Five Trustees to be elected by the holders of Common Shares and
            Preferred Shares of the Fund, voting together as a single class; and

        (ii) Two Trustees to be elected by the holders of Preferred Shares only,
             voting as a single class.

     (e) Colonial Insured Municipal Fund:

        (i) Five Trustees to be elected by the holders of Common Shares and
            Preferred Shares of the Fund, voting together as a single class; and

        (ii) Two Trustees to be elected by the holders of Preferred Shares only,
             voting as a single class.

     (f) Colonial New York Insured Municipal Fund:

        (i) Five Trustees to be elected by the holders of Common Shares and
            Preferred Shares of the Fund, voting together as a single class; and

        (ii) Two Trustees to be elected by the holders of Preferred Shares only,
             voting as a single class.

     (g) Colonial Municipal Income Trust:

        (i) Five Trustees to be elected by the holders of Common Shares and
            Preferred Shares of the Fund, voting together as a single class; and

        (ii) Two Trustees to be elected by the holders of Preferred Shares only,
             voting as a single class.

     (h) Colonial Intermediate High Income Fund: Five Trustees to be elected by
         the holders of shares of beneficial interest of the Fund.

2.   To transact such other business as may properly come before the Meeting and
     any adjourned session of the Meeting.

The Boards of Trustees have fixed the close of business on March 10, 2004, as
the record date for the determination of the shareholders of the Funds entitled
to notice of, and to vote at, the Meeting and any adjournments thereof.

YOUR BOARD OF TRUSTEES RECOMMENDS THAT YOU VOTE FOR ALL OF THE PROPOSALS.

By order of the Boards of Trustees,

David A. Rozenson
Secretary of the Funds

YOUR VOTE IS IMPORTANT -- PLEASE RETURN YOUR PROXY PROMPTLY.

You are cordially invited to attend the Meeting. We urge you, whether or not you
expect to attend the Meeting in person, to indicate your voting instructions on
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the enclosed proxy, date and sign it, and return it in the envelope provided,
which needs no postage if mailed in the United States. We ask your cooperation
in mailing your proxy promptly.

April 28, 2004

                                PROXY STATEMENT

              COLONIAL CALIFORNIA INSURED MUNICIPAL FUND (CCAIMF)
                  COLONIAL HIGH INCOME MUNICIPAL TRUST (CHIMT)
                     COLONIAL INSURED MUNICIPAL FUND (CIMF)
                  COLONIAL INTERMARKET INCOME TRUST I (CIITI)
                 COLONIAL INTERMEDIATE HIGH INCOME FUND (CIHIF)
               COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST (CIGMT)
                     COLONIAL MUNICIPAL INCOME TRUST (CMIT)
               COLONIAL NEW YORK INSURED MUNICIPAL FUND (CNYIMF)

                        ANNUAL MEETINGS OF SHAREHOLDERS
                                  MAY 26, 2004

This Proxy Statement is furnished in connection with the solicitation of proxies
on behalf of the Boards of Trustees of the Funds to be used at the Annual
Meetings of Shareholders of the Funds to be held at the offices of the Funds at
One Financial Center, Boston, Massachusetts, on May 26, 2004, at 10:00 a.m.
Boston time and at any adjournments thereof (such meetings and any adjournments
being referred to as the "Meeting").

The solicitation of proxies for use at the Meeting is being made primarily by
the mailing on or about April 28, 2004, of the Notice of Annual Meetings, this
Proxy Statement and the accompanying proxy cards. Supplementary solicitations
may be made by mail, telephone, or personal interview by officers and Trustees
of the Funds and officers and employees of the Funds' investment advisor,
Columbia Management Advisors, Inc. ("Columbia" or the "Adviser") and/or its
affiliates. Columbia is located at One Financial Center, Boston, Massachusetts
02111-2621. Authorization to execute proxies may be obtained from shareholders
through instructions transmitted by telephone or facsimile. The expenses
incurred in connection with preparing this Proxy Statement and soliciting
proxies for the Meeting will be paid by the Funds. The Funds will reimburse
brokerage firms and others for their expenses in forwarding solicitation
material to the beneficial owners of shares.

The Meeting is being held to vote on the matters described below.

                                        1

PROPOSAL 1. ELECTION OF TRUSTEES

1.(A) COLONIAL HIGH INCOME MUNICIPAL TRUST

Messrs. Mayer, Nelson, Simpson, Theobald and Woolworth (who have each agreed to
serve) are proposed for election as Trustees of the Fund and are to be elected
by the holders of Common Shares and Preferred Shares, voting together as a
single class. Messrs. Mayer, Nelson and Theobald will each serve for three years
and Messrs Simpson and Woolworth will each serve for one year or until a
successor is elected. Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel (who have each agreed to serve)
are proposed for election as Trustees of the Fund and are to be elected by the
holders of Preferred Shares only, voting as a single class.

The Board of Trustees (other than Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel) is divided into
the following three classes, each with a term expiring in the year indicated
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(assuming the persons listed above are elected at the Meeting):

2005               2006          2007
----               ----          ----

Mr. Lowry      Ms. Kelly     Mr. Mayer
Mr. Neuhauser  Ms. Verville  Mr. Nelson
Mr. Simpson                  Mr. Theobald
Mr. Woolworth

Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel are subject to re-election annually by the holders of
Preferred Shares of the Fund.

REQUIRED VOTE

With respect to Messrs. Mayer, Nelson, Simpson, Theobald and Woolworth, the
affirmative vote of a plurality of the holders of Common Shares and Preferred
Shares, voting together as a single class, present at the Meeting in person or
by proxy, is required for the election of each such Trustee. With respect to the
election of Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel, the affirmative vote of a plurality of
the holders of Preferred Shares, present at the Meeting in person or by proxy,
is required for the election of each such Trustee.

1.(B) COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST

Messrs. Mayer, Neuhauser, Simpson, Theobald and Woolworth (who have each agreed
to serve) are proposed for election as Trustees of the Fund and are to be
elected by the holders of Common Shares and Preferred Shares,

                                        2

voting together as a single class. Messrs. Mayer, Neuhauser, Theobald and
Woolworth will each serve for three years and Mr. Simpson will serve for two
years or until a successor is elected. Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel (who have each
agreed to serve) are proposed for election as Trustees of the Fund and are to be
elected by the holders of Preferred Shares only, voting as a single class.

The Board of Trustees (other than Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel) is divided into
the following three classes, each with a term expiring in the year indicated
(assuming the persons listed above are elected at the Meeting):

2005               2006           2007
----               ----           ----

Mr. Lowry      Ms. Kelly      Mr. Mayer
Mr. Nelson     Mr. Simpson    Mr. Neuhauser
Ms. Verville                  Mr. Theobald
                              Mr. Woolworth

Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel are subject to re-election annually by the holders of
Preferred Shares of the Fund.

REQUIRED VOTE

With respect to Messrs. Mayer, Neuhauser, Simpson, Theobald and Woolworth, the
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affirmative vote of a plurality of the holders of Common Shares and Preferred
Shares, voting together as a single class, present at the Meeting in person or
by proxy, is required for the election of each such Trustee. With respect to the
election of Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel, the affirmative vote of a plurality of
the holders of Preferred Shares, present at the Meeting in person or by proxy,
is required for the election of each such Trustee.

1.(C) COLONIAL INTERMARKET INCOME TRUST I

Messrs. Neuhauser, Simpson, Theobald and Woolworth (who have each agreed to
serve) are proposed for election as Trustees of the Fund. Messrs. Neuhauser,
Theobald and Woolworth will each serve for three years and Mr. Simpson will
serve for two years or until a successor is elected.

                                        3

The Board of Trustees is divided into the following three classes, each with a
term expiring in the year indicated (assuming the persons listed above are
elected at the Meeting):

2005              2006           2007
----              ----           ----

Mr. Lowry     Mr. Hacker     Mr. Neuhauser
Mr. Mayer     Ms. Kelly      Mr. Theobald
Mr. Stitzel   Mr. Nelson     Mr. Woolworth
Ms. Verville  Mr. Simpson

REQUIRED VOTE

The affirmative vote of a plurality of the holders of shares of beneficial
interest of the Fund, present at the Meeting in person or by proxy, is required
for the election of each such Trustee.

1.(D) COLONIAL CALIFORNIA INSURED MUNICIPAL FUND

Ms. Verville and Messrs. Neuhauser, Simpson, Theobald and Woolworth (who have
each agreed to serve) are proposed for election as Trustees of the Fund and are
to be elected by the holders of Common Shares and Preferred Shares, voting
together as a single class. Ms. Verville and Messrs. Neuhauser and Theobald will
each serve for three years or until a successor is elected. Mr. Simpson will
serve for one year and Mr. Woolworth will serve for two years or until a
successor is elected. Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel (who have each agreed to serve)
are proposed for election as Trustees of the Fund and are to be elected by the
holders of Preferred Shares only, voting as a single class.

The Board of Trustees (other than Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel) is divided into
the following three classes, each with a term expiring in the year indicated
(assuming the persons listed above are elected at the Meeting):

2005               2006           2007
----               ----           ----

Ms. Kelly      Mr. Lowry      Mr. Neuhauser
Mr. Simpson    Mr. Mayer      Mr. Theobald
               Mr. Nelson     Ms. Verville
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               Mr. Woolworth

Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel are subject to re-election annually by the holders of
Preferred Shares of the Fund.

                                        4

REQUIRED VOTE

With respect to Ms. Verville and Messrs. Neuhauser, Simpson, Theobald and
Woolworth, the affirmative vote of a plurality of the holders of Common Shares
and Preferred Shares, voting together as a single class, present at the Meeting
in person or by proxy, is required for the election of each such Trustee. With
respect to the election of Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel, the affirmative vote of a
plurality of the holders of Preferred Shares, present at the Meeting in person
or by proxy, is required for the election of each such Trustee.

1.(E) COLONIAL INSURED MUNICIPAL FUND

Ms. Verville and Messrs. Neuhauser, Simpson, Theobald and Woolworth (who have
each agreed to serve) are proposed for election as Trustees of the Fund and are
to be elected by the holders of Common Shares and Preferred Shares, voting
together as a single class. Ms. Verville and Messrs. Neuhauser and Theobald will
each serve for three years or until a successor is elected. Mr. Simpson will
serve for one year and Mr. Woolworth will serve for two years or until a
successor is elected. Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel (who have each agreed to serve)
are proposed for election as Trustees of the Fund and are to be elected by the
holders of Preferred Shares only, voting as a single class.

The Board of Trustees (other than Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel) is divided into
the following three classes, each with a term expiring in the year indicated
(assuming the persons listed above are elected at the Meeting):

2005               2006           2007
----               ----           ----

Ms. Kelly      Mr. Lowry      Mr. Neuhauser
Mr. Simpson    Mr. Mayer      Mr. Theobald
               Mr. Nelson     Ms. Verville
               Mr. Woolworth

Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel are subject to re-election annually by the holders of
Preferred Shares of the Fund.

REQUIRED VOTE

With respect to Ms. Verville and Messrs. Neuhauser, Simpson, Theobald and
Woolworth, the affirmative vote of a plurality of the holders of Common Shares
and Preferred Shares, voting together as a single class, present at the Meeting
in person or by proxy, is required for the election of each such Trustee. With
respect to the election of Messrs. Hacker and

                                        5

Stitzel, the affirmative vote of a plurality of the holders of Preferred Shares,
present at the Meeting in person or by proxy, is required for the election of
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each such Trustee.

1.(F) COLONIAL NEW YORK INSURED MUNICIPAL FUND

Ms. Verville and Messrs. Neuhauser, Simpson, Theobald and Woolworth (who have
each agreed to serve) are proposed for election as Trustees of the Fund and are
to be elected by the holders of Common Shares and Preferred Shares, voting
together as a single class. Ms. Verville and Messrs. Neuhauser and Theobald will
each serve for three years or until a successor is elected. Mr. Simpson will
serve for one year and Mr. Woolworth will serve for two years or until a
successor is elected. Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel (who have each agreed to serve)
are proposed for election as Trustees of the Fund and are to be elected by the
holders of Preferred Shares only, voting as a single class.

The Board of Trustees (other than Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel) is divided into
the following three classes, each with a term expiring in the year indicated
(assuming the persons listed above are elected at the Meeting):

2005               2006           2007
----               ----           ----

Ms. Kelly      Mr. Lowry      Mr. Neuhauser
Mr. Simpson    Mr. Mayer      Mr. Theobald
               Mr. Nelson     Ms. Verville
               Mr. Woolworth

Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel are subject to re-election annually by the holders of
Preferred Shares of the Fund.

REQUIRED VOTE

With respect to Ms. Verville and Messrs. Neuhauser, Simpson, Theobald and
Woolworth, the affirmative vote of a plurality of the holders of Common Shares
and Preferred Shares, voting together as a single class, present at the Meeting
in person or by proxy, is required for the election of each such Trustee. With
respect to the election of Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel, the affirmative vote of a
plurality of the holders of Preferred Shares, present at the Meeting in person
or by proxy, is required for the election of each such Trustee.

1.(G) COLONIAL MUNICIPAL INCOME TRUST

Messrs. Lowry, Neuhauser, Simpson, Theobald and Woolworth (who have each agreed
to serve) are proposed for election as Trustees of the Fund and
                                        6

are to be elected by the holders of Common Shares and Preferred Shares, voting
together as a single class. Messrs. Lowry, Neuhauser and Theobald will each
serve for three years or until a successor is elected. Messrs. Simpson and
Woolworth will each serve for two years or until a successor is elected. Messrs.
Hacker and Stitzel (who have each agreed to serve) are proposed for election as
Trustees of the Fund and are to be elected by the holders of Preferred Shares
only, voting as a single class.

The Board of Trustees (other than Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel) is divided into
the following three classes, each with a term expiring in the year indicated
(assuming the persons listed above are elected at the Meeting):
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2005           2006           2007
----           ----           ----

Mr. Mayer      Ms. Kelly      Mr. Lowry
Ms. Verville   Mr. Nelson     Mr. Neuhauser
               Mr. Woolworth  Mr. Simpson
                              Mr. Theobald

Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel are subject to re-election annually by the holders of
Preferred Shares of the Fund.

REQUIRED VOTE

With respect to Messrs. Lowry, Neuhauser, Simpson, Theobald and Woolworth, the
affirmative vote of a plurality of the holders of Common Shares and Preferred
Shares, voting together as a single class, present at the Meeting in person or
by proxy, is required for the election of each such Trustee. With respect to the
election of Messrs. Hacker and Stitzel, the affirmative vote of a plurality of
the holders of Preferred Shares, present at the Meeting in person or by proxy,
is required for the election of each such Trustee.

1.(H) COLONIAL INTERMEDIATE HIGH INCOME FUND

Ms. Verville and Messrs. Simpson, Stitzel, Theobald and Woolworth (who have each
agreed to serve) are proposed for election as Trustees of the Fund. Ms. Verville
and Messrs Simpson, Stitzel and Theobald will each serve for three years or
until a successor is elected. Mr. Woolworth will serve for one year or until a
successor is elected.

                                        7

The Board of Trustees is divided into the following three classes, each with a
term expiring in the year indicated (assuming the persons listed above are
elected at the Meeting):

2005               2006           2007
----               ----           ----

Mr. Lowry      Mr. Hacker     Mr. Stitzel
Mr. Mayer      Ms. Kelly      Mr. Theobald
Mr. Nelson     Mr. Neuhauser  Mr. Simpson
Mr. Woolworth                 Ms. Verville

REQUIRED VOTE

The affirmative vote of a plurality of the holders of shares of beneficial
interest of the Fund present at the Meeting in person or by proxy is required
for the election of each such Trustee.

FOR INFORMATION REGARDING THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF YOUR
FUND, SEE APPENDIX A TO THIS PROXY STATEMENT.

TRUSTEES' COMPENSATION

The members of each Fund's Board of Trustees also serve as Trustees on the
boards for all other funds within the "Funds Complex." As of December 31, 2003,
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the Funds Complex consisted of 107 open-end funds and 15 closed-end management
investment company portfolios. Two-thirds of the Trustees' fees are allocated
among the funds within the Funds Complex based on the relative net assets of
each fund and one-third of the fees is divided equally among the funds within
the Funds Complex.

FOR MORE INFORMATION REGARDING THE COMPENSATION OF THE TRUSTEES, SEE APPENDIX
B.1 AND APPENDIX B.2 TO THIS PROXY STATEMENT.

SHAREHOLDER COMMUNICATIONS

Shareholders may communicate with the Trustees as a group or individually. Any
such communications should be sent to a Fund's Board or an individual Trustee in
writing, c/o the Secretary of the Funds, One Financial Center, Boston, MA
02111-2621. The Secretary may determine not to forward any letter to the Board
or a Trustee that does not relate to the business of a Fund.

                                        8

TRUSTEE SHARE OWNERSHIP

The table in Appendix C shows, as of December 31, 2003, the dollar range of
equity securities beneficially owned by each Trustee (i) in each of the Funds,
and (ii) in all funds overseen by the Trustee in the Funds Complex.

TRUSTEES' MEETINGS AND COMMITTEES

The Board of Trustees of each Fund (the "Board") is responsible for the overall
management and supervision of that Fund's affairs and for protecting the
interests of the Fund's shareholders. For the fiscal year ended October 31,
2003, CIHIF held 7 meetings (6 regular joint Board meetings and 1 special joint
Board meetings). (CIHIF has since changed its fiscal year end to November 30.)
For the fiscal year ended November 30, 2003, each other Fund held 8 meetings (6
regular joint Board meetings and 2 special joint Board meetings). The Funds do
not have a formal policy on Trustee attendance at the annual meetings of
shareholders, but encourage such attendance. One Trustee attended the Funds'
2003 annual meetings.

The Board has created several committees to perform specific functions on behalf
of the Funds. The members of each committee, along with a description of each
committee's functions, appear below, followed by a table that sets forth the
number of meetings held by the Board and each committee during the last fiscal
year.

1. AUDIT COMMITTEE

Each Fund has an Audit Committee (the "Audit Committee") comprised of only
"Independent Trustees" (as defined in the listing standards of the New York
Stock Exchange ("NYSE") and the American Stock Exchange ("AMEX")), who are also
not "interested persons" (as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, as
amended ("1940 Act")) of any Fund. Each member of the Audit Committee must be
financially literate and at least one member must have prior accounting
experience or related financial management expertise. The Board has determined,
in accordance with applicable regulations of the NYSE and AMEX, that each member
of the Audit Committee is financially literate and has prior accounting
experience or related financial management expertise.

On February 10, 2004, the Audit Committee adopted a revised written charter
which sets forth the Audit Committee's structure, duties and powers, and methods
of operation. A copy of the revised Audit Committee Charter is attached as
Appendix F. The Audit Committee serves as an independent and objective party to
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monitor the Funds' accounting policies, financial reporting and internal control
systems and the work of the Funds'
                                        9

independent auditors. The Audit Committee also serves to provide an open avenue
of communication between the independent accountants, Columbia's internal
accounting staff and the Board. The principal functions of the Audit Committee
are to assist Board oversight of: (1) the integrity of each Fund's financial
statements, (2) each Fund's compliance with legal and regulatory requirements,
(3) the independent accountants' qualifications and independence, (4) the
performance of the Adviser's internal audit function, and (5) the independent
accountants. The Audit Committee is directly responsible for the appointment,
compensation, retention and oversight of the work of the independent accountants
(including the resolution of disagreements between management and the
independent accountants regarding financial reporting) for the purpose of
preparing or issuing an audit report or performing other review or attest
services for the Funds.

AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

At a meeting of the Audit Committees on January 12, 2004, the Audit Committees:
(i) reviewed and discussed with management the Funds' audited financial
statements for the most recently completed fiscal year and (ii) discussed with
PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP ("PwC"), the Funds' independent accountants, the
matters required to be discussed by Statement on Auditing Standards No. 61 and
other professional standards and regulatory requirements. At a meeting of the
Audit Committees on February 10, 2004, the Audit Committees obtained from PwC a
formal written statement consistent with Independence Standards Board Standard
No. 1, "Independence Discussions with Audit Committees," describing all
relationships between the independent accountants and the Funds that might bear
on the independent accountants' independence and discussed with PwC any
relationships that may impact its objectivity and independence and satisfied
itself as to the independent accountants' independence. Based on its review and
discussion, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board that the audited
financial statements for each Fund be included in that Fund's Annual Report to
shareholders. The Funds' Audit Committee members are Ms. Verville and Messrs.
Hacker, Stitzel and Woolworth.

Based on the recommendation from the Audit Committee and on its own review, the
Board selected PwC as independent accountants for the Funds for the fiscal year
ending November 30, 2004. Representatives of PwC are not expected to be at the
Meeting, but have been given the opportunity to make a statement if they so
desire and will be available should any matter arise requiring their presence.

                                        10

2. GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Messrs. Lowry, Mayer, Simpson and Theobald are members of the Governance
Committee of each Fund. The Funds have no nominating or compensation committee.
The Governance Committee performs certain of the functions typically performed
by these committees. Among other things, the Governance Committee recommends to
the Board nominees for Trustee and nominees for appointment to various
committees; performs periodic evaluations of the effectiveness of the Board;
reviews and recommends to the Board policies and practices to be followed in
carrying out the Trustees' duties and responsibilities; and reviews and makes
recommendations to the Board regarding the compensation of the Trustees who are
not affiliated with Columbia. The Governance Committee has not adopted a
Charter.
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The Funds have no nominating or compensation committee. Three of the four
Governance Committee members, Messrs. Lowry, Simpson and Theobald, who are
"Independent Trustees" (as defined in the NYSE and AMEX listing standards) and
are not "interested persons" (as defined in the 1940 Act) of any Fund
("Governance Committee Independent Trustees"), participate in the consideration,
selection and nomination of Trustees. The Governance Committee Independent
Trustees will consider candidates for Trustee identified by any reasonable
source, including current Independent Trustees, Fund management, Fund
shareholders and other persons or entities. Shareholders of a Fund who wish to
nominate a candidate to a Fund's Board may send information regarding
prospective candidates to the Governance Committee, in care of the relevant
Fund, at One Financial Center, Boston, MA 02111-2621. The information should
include evidence of the shareholders' Fund ownership, a full listing of the
proposed candidate's education, experience, current employment, date of birth,
names and addresses of at least three professional references, information as to
whether the candidate is not an "interested person" under the 1940 Act and
"independent" under NYSE and AMEX listing standards in relation to the Fund, and
such other information as may be helpful to the Governance Committee Independent
Trustees in evaluating the candidate. All satisfactorily completed information
packages regarding a candidate will be forwarded to a member of the Governance
Committee for consideration. Recommendations for candidates will be evaluated in
light of whether the number of Trustees of a Fund is expected to be increased
and anticipated vacancies. All nominations from Fund shareholders will be
considered. There may be times when the Governance Committee is not recruiting
new Board members. In that case, shareholder recommendations will be maintained
on file pending the active recruitment of Trustees.

                                        11

When considering candidates for Trustee. However, the Governance Committee
Independent Trustees consider, among other things, whether prospective nominees
have distinguished records in their primary careers, personal and professional
integrity, and substantive knowledge in areas important to the Board's
operations, such as background or education in finance, auditing, securities
law, the workings of the securities markets, or investment advice. For
candidates to serve as Independent Trustees, independence from the Funds'
investment adviser, its affiliates and other principal service providers is
critical, as is an independent and questioning mind-set. In each case, the
Governance Committee Independent Trustees will evaluate whether a candidate is
an "interested person" under the 1940 Act and "independent" under NYSE and AMEX
listing standards. The Governance Committee Independent Trustees also consider
whether a prospective candidate's workload would be consistent with regular
attendance at Board meetings and would allow him or her to be available for
service on Board committees, and devote the additional time and effort necessary
to stay apprised of Board matters and the rapidly changing regulatory
environment in which the Funds operate. Different substantive areas may assume
greater or lesser significance at particular times, in light of a Board's
present composition and its perceptions about future issues and needs.

The Governance Committee Independent Trustees initially evaluate prospective
candidates on the basis of their resumes, considered in light of the criteria
discussed above. Those prospective candidates that appear likely to be able to
fill a significant need of the Board would be contacted by a Governance
Committee Independent Trustee by telephone to discuss the position; if there
appeared to be sufficient interest, an in-person meeting with one or more of the
Governance Committee Independent Trustees would be arranged. If a Governance
Committee Independent Trustee, based on the results of these contacts, believes
he or she has identified a viable candidate, he or she would air the matter with
the other Governance Committee Independent Trustees for input. Any request by
Fund management to meet with the prospective candidate would be given
appropriate consideration. The Funds have not paid a fee to third parties to
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assist in finding nominees.

3. ADVISORY FEES & EXPENSES COMMITTEE

Ms. Kelly and Messrs. Mayer, Nelson and Neuhauser are members of the Advisory
Fees & Expenses Committee of each Fund. The Advisory Fees & Expenses Committee's
functions include reviewing and making recommendations to the Board as to
contracts requiring approval of a

                                        12

majority of the disinterested Trustees and as to any other contracts that may be
referred to the committee by the Board.

                                                            NUMBER OF
                                                         CCAIMF, CHIMT,
                                                          CIMF, CIITI,
                                                          CIGMT, CMIT,
                                   NUMBER OF CIHIF       CNYIMF MEETINGS
                                 MEETINGS FOR FISCAL     FOR FISCAL YEAR
                                     YEAR ENDED               ENDED
                                  OCTOBER 31, 2003      NOVEMBER 30, 2003
                                 -------------------    -----------------

Board of Trustees                         7                      8
Audit Committee                          10                     10
Governance Committee                      5                      5
Advisory Fees & Expenses
  Committee                               5                      5

AUDIT COMMITTEE PRE-APPROVAL OF INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANT SERVICES

Effective May 6, 2003, the Audit Committee is required to pre-approve the
engagement of the Funds' independent accountants to provide audit and non-audit
services to each Fund and non-audit services to Columbia (not including any
subadviser whose role is primarily portfolio management and is contracted with
or overseen by another investment adviser) or any entity controlling, controlled
by or under common control with Columbia that provides ongoing services to the
Funds ("Columbia Affiliate"), if the engagement relates directly to the
operations or financial reporting of the Funds. The engagement may be entered
into pursuant to pre-approval policies and procedures established by the Audit
Committee.

The Funds' Audit Committee has adopted an Audit and Non-Audit Services
Pre-Approval Policy ("Policy") for the pre-approval of audit and non-audit
services provided to each Fund and non-audit services provided to Columbia and
Columbia Affiliates, if the engagement relates directly to the operations or
financial reporting of the Funds. The Policy sets forth the procedures and
conditions pursuant to which services to be performed by the Funds' independent
accountants are to be pre-approved. Unless a type of service receives general
pre-approval under the Policy, it requires specific pre-approval by the Audit
Committee if it is to be provided by the independent accountants.

The Policy provides for the general pre-approval by the Audit Committee of
certain: (i) audit services to the Funds; (ii) audit-related services to the
Funds; (iii) tax services to the Funds; (iv) other services to the Funds; and
(v) Fund-related services to Columbia Affiliates. The Policy requires the Fund
Treasurer and/or Director of Trustee Administration to submit to the
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Audit Committee, at least annually, a schedule of the types of services that are
subject to general pre-approval. The schedule(s) must provide a description of
each type of service that is subject to general pre-approval and, where
possible, will provide projected fee caps for each instance of providing each
service. The general pre-approval and related fees will cover the period from
July 1 through June 30 of the following year. At least annually, the Audit
Committee will review and approve the types of services and review the projected
fees for the next year, and may add to, or subtract from, the list of
pre-approved services from time to time, based on subsequent determinations. In
addition to the fees for each individual service, the Audit Committee has the
authority to implement a fee cap on the aggregate amount of non-audit services
provided to an individual Fund. The fee amounts listed on the schedules will be
updated to the extent necessary at each of the other regularly scheduled
meetings of the Audit Committee.

FEES PAID TO INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS

The following table sets forth the aggregate fees billed by PwC for each Fund's
last two fiscal years for professional services rendered for (i) audit services,
including the audit of each Fund's financial statements and services normally
provided in connection with statutory and regulatory filings or engagements for
those fiscal years; (ii) audit-related services associated with the review of
the Funds' semi-annual financial statements, and, for all Funds other than CIITI
and CIHIF, procedures relating to reports required by rating agencies; (iii) tax
services and, primarily, reviews of Fund tax returns; and (iv) other services.
CIHIF audit-related fees reported in 2002 also include amounts paid for
procedures relating to reports required by lending entities. Please note that
the table includes amounts related to non-audit services that would have been
subject to pre-approval if SEC rules relating to the pre-approval of non-audit
services had been in effect at that time.

All of the audit fees, audit-related fees, tax fees and other fees billed by PwC
for services provided to the Funds in the fiscal years ended October 31, 2003
and November 30, 2003 were pre-approved by the Audit Committee. There were no
amounts (including amounts related to non-audit services provided prior to May
6, 2003 that would have been subject to pre-approval if the requirement to
pre-approve non-audit services had been in effect) that were approved by the
Audit Committee pursuant to the de minimis exception for the fiscal years ended
October 31, 2003 and November 30, 2003.

                                        14

There were no amounts billed by PwC in the fiscal years ended October 31, 2003
and November 30, 2003 for audit-related services, tax services or other services
provided to Columbia or Columbia Affiliates for engagements that related
directly to the operations or financial reporting of the Funds. Accordingly,
there were no amounts (including amounts related to non-audit services provided
prior to May 6, 2003 that would have been subject to pre-approval if the
requirement to pre-approve non-audit services had been in effect) that were
approved by the Audit Committee pursuant to the de minimis exception with
respect to Columbia or Columbia Affiliates for engagements that related directly
to the operations or financial reporting of the Funds.

                               AUDIT    AUDIT-RELATED    TAX     ALL OTHER
                               FEES         FEES         FEES      FEES
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                              -------   -------------   ------   ---------

CCAIMF                 2002   $22,780      $8,500       $3,300      $0
                       2003   $23,610      $7,400       $3,371      $0
CHIMT                  2002   $27,475      $8,500       $2,500      $0
                       2003   $28,460      $7,400       $3,071      $0
CIMF                   2002   $22,780      $8,500       $3,300      $0
                       2003   $23,610      $7,400       $3,371      $0
CIITI                  2002   $29,355      $2,000       $2,300      $0
                       2003   $30,220      $4,000       $2,500      $0
CIHIF(1)               2002   $34,190      $3,500       $2,500      $0
                       2003   $34,970      $4,000       $2,600      $0
CIGMT                  2002   $23,645      $8,500       $3,000      $0
                       2003   $24,490      $7,400       $3,071      $0
CMIT                   2002   $27,475      $8,500       $3,000      $0
                       2003   $28,460      $7,400       $3,071      $0
CNYIMF                 2002   $22,780      $8,500       $3,300      $0
                       2003   $23,610      $7,400       $3,371      $0

---------------

(1) Colonial Intermediate High Income Fund amounts are for the fiscal years
    ended October 31, 2003 and October 31, 2002. The Fund changed its year-end
    to November 30, 2003 and fees for that period are as follows: Audit,
    $17,485; Audit-Related, $0; Tax, $2,600; All Other, $0.

The aggregate amount of fees paid for non-audit services billed to the Funds,
Columbia and Columbia Affiliates was $79,700 in the fiscal year ended November
30, 2002 (October 31, 2002 for CIHIF) and $76,826 for the fiscal year ended
November 30, 2003 (October 31, 2003 for CIHIF).

The Audit Committee has determined that the provision of the services described
above is compatible with maintaining the independence of PwC.
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MANAGEMENT

Columbia, located at One Financial Center, Boston, MA 02111, is the Funds'
investment adviser. Columbia is a wholly owned subsidiary of Columbia Management
Group, Inc., ("CMG"), which is a wholly owned subsidiary of Fleet National Bank,
a national banking association, which in turn is a wholly owned subsidiary of
FleetBoston, a U.S. financial holding company. On April 1, 2004, FleetBoston
Financial Corporation was acquired by Bank of America Corporation. As a result
of this acquisition, CMA and CFDI are now indirect wholly-owned subsidiaries of
Bank of America Corporation. Bank of America is one of the world's largest
financial institutions, serving individual consumers, small businesses and large
corporations and institutions with a full range of banking, investing, asset
management and other financial and risk management products and services. CMG is
located at One Financial Center, Boston, MA 02111.

LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

Columbia and Columbia Funds Distributor, Inc. ("CFDI") and certain of their
affiliates have received information requests and subpoenas from various
regulatory and law enforcement authorities in connection with their
investigations of late trading and market timing in mutual funds. None of the
entities involved has uncovered any instances where Columbia or CFDI were
knowingly involved in late trading of mutual fund shares.
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On February 24, 2004, the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") filed a
civil complaint in the United States District Court for the District of
Massachusetts against Columbia and CFDI, alleging that they had violated certain
provisions of the federal securities laws in connection with trading activity in
mutual fund shares. Also on February 24, 2004, the New York Attorney General
("NYAG") filed a civil complaint in New York Supreme Court, County of New York
against Columbia and CFDI alleging that Columbia and CFDI had violated certain
New York anti-fraud statutes. If either Columbia or CFDI is unsuccessful in its
defense of these proceedings, it could be barred from serving as an investment
adviser or distributor for any investment company registered under the
Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (a "registered investment company").
Such results could prevent Columbia, CFDI or any company that is an affiliated
person of Columbia and CFDI from serving as an investment adviser or distributor
for any registered investment company, including your fund. Your fund has been
informed by Columbia and CFDI that, if these results occur, they will seek
exemptive relief from the SEC to permit them to continue to serve as your fund's
investment adviser and distributor. There is no assurance that such exemptive
relief will be granted. On March 15,
                                        16

2004, Columbia and CFDI entered into agreements in principle with the SEC
Division of Enforcement and NYAG in settlement of the charges. Under the
agreements, Columbia and CFDI agreed, inter alia, to the following conditions:
payment of $70 million in disgorgement; payment of $70 million in civil
penalties; an order requiring Columbia and CFDI to cease and desist from
violations of the antifraud provisions and other provisions of the federal
securities laws; governance changes designed to maintain the independence of the
mutual fund boards of trustees and ensure compliance with securities laws and
their fiduciary duties; and retention of an independent consultant to review
Columbia's and CFDI's compliance policies and procedures. The agreement requires
the final approval of the SEC. In a separate agreement with the NYAG, Columbia
and certain of its affiliates have agreed to reduce mutual fund fees by $80
million over a five-year period.

As a result of these matters or any adverse publicity or other developments
resulting from them, there may be increased redemptions or reduced sales of
mutual fund shares, which could increase transaction costs or operating
expenses, or have other adverse consequences for the Funds.

OTHER BUSINESS

The Meeting has been called to transact any business that properly comes before
it. The only business that management of the Funds intends to present or knows
that others will present is the election of Trustees. If any other matters
properly come before the Meeting, and on all matters incidental to the conduct
of the Meeting, the persons named as proxies intend to vote the proxies in
accordance with their judgment, unless the Secretary of the Funds has previously
received written contrary instructions from the shareholder entitled to vote the
shares.

OUTSTANDING SHARES AND SIGNIFICANT SHAREHOLDERS

All shareholders of record at the close of business on March 10, 2004, are
entitled to one vote for each share held on that date and holders of Common
Shares are entitled to fractional votes for any fractional shares held on that
date. The table in Appendix D lists for each Fund the total number of shares
outstanding as of the close of business on March 10, 2004, for each class of a
Fund's shares entitled to vote at the Meeting.

The table in Appendix E lists the holders of more than five percent of any class
of shares of each Fund as of the close of business on March 10, 2004, based on
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filings made by such holders pursuant to Sections 13(d) and 16(a) of the
Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. The Trustees
                                        17

and officers of each Fund, in the aggregate, owned less than 1% of each Fund's
outstanding shares as of March 10, 2004.

INFORMATION ABOUT THE MEETING AND THE VOTING AND TABULATION OF PROXIES

All proxies solicited by or on behalf of the Board that are properly executed
and returned in time to be voted at the Meeting will be voted at the Meeting as
instructed on the proxy. If no instructions are given, the proxy will be voted
in favor of the nominees for election as Trustees.

Any proxy may be revoked at any time prior to its being exercised by written
notification received by the Funds' Secretary, by the execution of a later-
dated proxy, or by attending the Meeting and voting in person.

Votes cast in person or by proxy at the Meeting will be counted by persons
appointed by the Funds as tellers for the Meeting (the "Tellers"). For each of
CCAIMF, CIMF, CNYIMF and CMIT, 30% of the shares of the Fund outstanding on the
record date and entitled to vote, present at the Meeting in person or
represented by proxy, constitutes a quorum for the transaction of business by
the shareholders of that Fund. For each of CHIMT, CIGMT, CIHIF and CIITI, a
majority of the shares of the Fund outstanding on the record date and entitled
to vote, present at the Meeting in person or represented by proxy, constitutes a
quorum for the transaction of business by the shareholders of that Fund.

The election of Trustees is by a plurality of votes cast at the Meeting. Only
shareholders of record on March 10, 2004, may vote.

In determining whether a quorum is present, the Tellers will count shares
represented by proxies that reflect abstentions, and "broker non-votes," as
shares that are present and entitled to vote. With respect to the election of
Trustees, withheld authority, abstentions and broker non-votes have no effect on
the outcome of voting. "Broker non-votes" are shares held by brokers or nominees
as to which (i) the broker or nominee does not have discretionary voting power,
and (ii) the broker or nominee has not received instructions from the beneficial
owner or other person who is entitled to instruct how the shares will be voted.

ADJOURNMENTS

In the event that a quorum is present at the Meeting but sufficient votes to
approve any of the proposals have not been received, the persons named as
proxies may propose one or more adjournments of the Meeting to permit further
solicitation of proxies. A shareholder vote may be taken on one or
                                        18

more of the proposals referred to above prior to such adjournment if sufficient
votes have been received and it is otherwise appropriate. Any such adjournment
will require the affirmative vote of a majority of those shares present at the
Meeting (including abstentions and broker non-votes) in person or by proxy. If a
quorum is present, the persons named as proxies will vote those proxies that
entitle them to vote for any such proposal in favor of such adjournment and will
vote those proxies that require them to vote for rejection of any such proposal
against any such adjournment.

SUBMISSION OF PROPOSALS FROM SHAREHOLDERS AT FUTURE MEETINGS

Under the proxy rules of the SEC, shareholder proposals that meet tests
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contained in those rules may, under certain conditions, be included in a Fund's
proxy materials for an annual shareholders' meeting. Under the proxy rules,
proposals submitted for inclusion in the proxy materials for the 2005 Annual
Meeting must be received by the relevant Fund on or before December 23, 2004.
The fact that a Fund receives a shareholder proposal in a timely manner does not
ensure inclusion of the proposal in the proxy materials since there are other
requirements in the proxy rules relating to such inclusion.

Shareholders who wish to make a proposal at the 2005 Annual Meeting that will
not be included in the Funds' proxy materials must notify the relevant Fund on
or before March 8, 2005. If a shareholder who wishes to submit a proposal fails
to timely notify the relevant Fund, the proxies solicited for the meeting will
have discretionary authority to vote on the shareholder's proposal if it is
properly brought before the meeting. If a shareholder makes a timely
notification, the proxies may still exercise discretionary voting authority
under circumstances consistent with the SEC's proxy rules.

You may submit shareholder proposals c/o the Secretary of the Funds, One
Financial Center, Boston, Massachusetts 02111-2621.

SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, requires the
Funds' Trustees and officers, persons who own more than ten percent of a Fund's
outstanding shares and certain officers and directors of the Fund's adviser
(collectively, "Section 16 reporting persons"), to file with the SEC initial
reports of beneficial ownership and reports of changes in beneficial ownership
of Fund shares. Section 16 reporting persons are required by SEC regulations to
furnish the Funds with copies of all Section 16(a) forms that they file. To the
Funds' knowledge, based solely on a review of the copies of such reports
furnished to the Funds, and on representations made,
                                        19

all Section 16 reporting persons complied with all Section 16(a) filing
requirements applicable to them except Patrick J. Simpson (no holdings) and
Richard L. Woolworth (no holdings).

OTHER INFORMATION

EACH FUND HAS PREVIOUSLY SENT ITS MOST RECENT ANNUAL REPORT TO ITS SHAREHOLDERS.
YOU MAY OBTAIN A COPY OF THE REPORT, FREE OF CHARGE, BY WRITING TO COLUMBIA AT
ONE FINANCIAL CENTER, BOSTON, MASSACHUSETTS 02111-2621, OR BY CALLING
1-800-426-3750.

                                        20

APPENDIX A -- TRUSTEE AND OFFICER INFORMATION

The names and ages of the Trustees and executive officers of the Funds, the year
each was first elected or appointed to office, their principal business
occupations during at least the last five years, the number of portfolios in the
Fund Complex overseen by each Trustee and other directorships that each Trustee
holds are shown below. The address of each Trustee and officer is One Financial
Center, Boston, MA 02111-2621.

TRUSTEES

                                                                                               NUMBER OF
                                                                                             PORTFOLIOS IN
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                                                                                                 FUND
                                        YEAR FIRST ELECTED                                      COMPLEX
                           POSITION      OR APPOINTED TO        PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S)        OVERSEEN
  NAME/AGE AND ADDRESS    WITH FUNDS        OFFICE(1)            DURING PAST FIVE YEARS       BY TRUSTEE
------------------------  -----------   ------------------   ------------------------------  -------------

DISINTERESTED TRUSTEES
Douglas A. Hacker         Trustee       CHIMT -- 2000        Executive Vice                      119
(Age 48)                                CIGMT -- 2000        President-Strategy of United
                                        CIITI -- 2000        Airlines (airline) since
                                        CCAIMF -- 2000       December, 2002 (formerly
                                        CIMF -- 2000         President of UAL Loyalty
                                        CNYIMF -- 2000       Services (airline) from
                                        CMIT -- 2000         September, 2001 to December,
                                        CIHIF -- 2000        2002; Executive Vice President
                                                             and Chief Financial Officer of
                                                             United Airlines from March,
                                                             1993 to September, 2001;
                                                             Senior Vice President and
                                                             Chief Financial Officer of
                                                             UAL, Inc. prior thereto).

  NAME/AGE AND ADDRESS       OTHER DIRECTORSHIPS HELD
------------------------  -------------------------------

DISINTERESTED TRUSTEES
Douglas A. Hacker                      None
(Age 48)
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                                                                                               NUMBER OF
                                                                                             PORTFOLIOS IN
                                                                                                 FUND
                                        YEAR FIRST ELECTED                                      COMPLEX
                           POSITION      OR APPOINTED TO        PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S)        OVERSEEN
  NAME/AGE AND ADDRESS    WITH FUNDS        OFFICE(1)            DURING PAST FIVE YEARS       BY TRUSTEE
------------------------  -----------   ------------------   ------------------------------  -------------

Janet Langford Kelly      Trustee       CHIMT -- 2000        Executive Vice President-           119
(Age 46)                                CIGMT -- 2000        Corporate Development and
                                        CIITI -- 2000        Administration, General
                                        CCAIMF -- 2000       Counsel and Secretary, Kellogg
                                        CIMF -- 2000         Company (food manufacturer)
                                        CNYIMF -- 2000       since September, 1999; Senior
                                        CMIT -- 2000         Vice President, Secretary and
                                        CIHIF -- 2000        General Counsel, Sara Lee
                                                             Corporation (branded,
                                                             packaged, consumer-products
                                                             manufacturer) from January,
                                                             1995 to September, 1999.
Richard W. Lowry(2)       Trustee       CHIMT -- 1995        Private Investor since August,      121
(Age 68)                                CIGMT -- 1995        1987 (formerly Chairman and
                                        CIITI -- 1995        Chief Executive Officer, U.S.
                                        CCAIMF -- 1999       Plywood Corporation (building
                                        CIMF -- 1999         products manufacturer)).
                                        CNYIMF -- 1999
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                                        CMIT -- 1995
                                        CIHIF -- 1995

  NAME/AGE AND ADDRESS       OTHER DIRECTORSHIPS HELD
------------------------  -------------------------------

Janet Langford Kelly                   None
(Age 46)
Richard W. Lowry(2)                    None
(Age 68)
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                                                                                               NUMBER OF
                                                                                             PORTFOLIOS IN
                                                                                                 FUND
                                        YEAR FIRST ELECTED                                      COMPLEX
                           POSITION      OR APPOINTED TO        PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S)        OVERSEEN
  NAME/AGE AND ADDRESS    WITH FUNDS        OFFICE(1)            DURING PAST FIVE YEARS       BY TRUSTEE
------------------------  -----------   ------------------   ------------------------------  -------------

Charles R. Nelson         Trustee       CHIMT -- 2000        Professor of Economics,             119
(Age 61)                                CIGMT -- 2000        University of Washington,
                                        CIITI -- 2000        since January, 1976; Ford and
                                        CCAIMF -- 2000       Louisa Van Voorhis Professor
                                        CIMF -- 2000         of Political Economy,
                                        CNYIMF -- 2000       University of Washington,
                                        CMIT -- 2000         since September, 1993;
                                        CIHIF -- 2000        Director, Institute for
                                                             Economic Research, University
                                                             of Washington, since
                                                             September, 2001; Adjunct
                                                             Professor of Statistics,
                                                             University of Washington,
                                                             since September, 1980;
                                                             Associate Editor, Journal of
                                                             Money Credit and Banking,
                                                             since September, 1993; Trustee
                                                             of the Columbia Funds since
                                                             July, 2002; consultant on
                                                             econometric and statistical
                                                             matters.
John J. Neuhauser(2)(3)   Trustee       CHIMT -- 1985        Academic Vice President and         122
(Age 61)                                CIGMT -- 1985        Dean of Faculties since
                                        CIITI -- 1989        August, 1999, Boston College
                                        CCAIMF -- 1999       (formerly Dean, Boston College
                                        CIMF -- 1999         School of Management from
                                        CNYIMF -- 1999       September, 1977 to September,
                                        CMIT -- 1985         1999).
                                        CIHIF -- 1985

  NAME/AGE AND ADDRESS       OTHER DIRECTORSHIPS HELD
------------------------  -------------------------------

Charles R. Nelson                      None
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(Age 61)
John J. Neuhauser(2)(3)       Saucony, Inc. (athletic
(Age 61)                    footwear); SkillSoft Corp.
                                   (e-Learning).
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                                                                                               NUMBER OF
                                                                                             PORTFOLIOS IN
                                                                                                 FUND
                                        YEAR FIRST ELECTED                                      COMPLEX
                           POSITION      OR APPOINTED TO        PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S)        OVERSEEN
  NAME/AGE AND ADDRESS    WITH FUNDS        OFFICE(1)            DURING PAST FIVE YEARS       BY TRUSTEE
------------------------  -----------   ------------------   ------------------------------  -------------

Thomas E. Stitzel         Trustee       CHIMT -- 1998        Business Consultant since 1999      119
(Age 68)                                CIGMT -- 1998        (formerly Professor of Finance
                                        CIITI -- 1998        from 1975 to 1999 and Dean
                                        CCAIMF -- 1999       from 1977 to 1991, College of
                                        CIMF -- 1999         Business, Boise State
                                        CNYIMF -- 1999       University); Chartered
                                        CMIT -- 1998         Financial Analyst.
                                        CIHIF -- 1998
Thomas C. Theobald(4)     Trustee       CHIMT -- 2000        Managing Director, William          119
(Age 67)                                CIGMT -- 2000        Blair Capital Partners
                                        CIITI -- 2000        (private equity investing)
                                        CCAIMF -- 2000       since September, 1994
                                        CIMF -- 2000         (formerly Chief Executive
                                        CNYIMF -- 2000       Officer and Chairman of the
                                        CMIT -- 2000         Board of Directors,
                                        CIHIF -- 2000        Continental Bank Corporation).
Anne-Lee Verville(3)      Trustee       CHIMT -- 1998        Author and speaker on               120
(Age 58)                                CIGMT -- 1998        educational systems needs
                                        CIITI -- 1998        (formerly General Manager,
                                        CCAIMF -- 1999       Global Education Industry from
                                        CIMF -- 1999         1994 to 1997, and President,
                                        CNYIMF -- 1999       Applications Solutions
                                        CMIT -- 1998         Division from 1991 to 1994,
                                        CIHIF -- 1998        IBM Corporation (global
                                                             education and global
                                                             applications)).

  NAME/AGE AND ADDRESS       OTHER DIRECTORSHIPS HELD
------------------------  -------------------------------

Thomas E. Stitzel                      None
(Age 68)
Thomas C. Theobald(4)     Anixter International (network
(Age 67)                  support equipment distributor);
                             Ventas Inc. (real estate
                           investment trust); Jones Lang
                          LaSalle (real estate management
                          services) and MONY Group (life
                                    insurance).
Anne-Lee Verville(3)         Chairman of the Board of
(Age 58)                   Directors, Enesco Group, Inc.
                              (designer, importer and
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                            distributor of giftware and
                                  collectibles).
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                                                                                               NUMBER OF
                                                                                             PORTFOLIOS IN
                                                                                                 FUND
                                        YEAR FIRST ELECTED                                      COMPLEX
                           POSITION      OR APPOINTED TO        PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S)        OVERSEEN
  NAME/AGE AND ADDRESS    WITH FUNDS        OFFICE(1)            DURING PAST FIVE YEARS       BY TRUSTEE
------------------------  -----------   ------------------   ------------------------------  -------------

Patrick J. Simpson        Trustee       CHIMT -- 2003        Partner, Perkins Cole, L.L.P.       119
(Age 60)                                CIGMT -- 2003        (law firm) 1988-present.
                                        CIITI -- 2003
                                        CCAIMF -- 2003
                                        CIMF -- 2003
                                        CNYIMF -- 2003
                                        CMIT -- 2003
                                        CIHIF -- 2003
Richard L. Woolworth      Trustee       CHIMT -- 2003        Retired since December, 2003        119
(Age 63)                                CIGMT -- 2003        (formerly Chairman and Chief
                                        CIITI -- 2003        Executive Officer, The Regence
                                        CCAIMF -- 2003       Group (regional health
                                        CIMF -- 2003         insurer) 1971-2003; Chairman
                                        CNYIMF -- 2003       and Chief Executive Officer,
                                        CMIT -- 2003         Blue Cross and Blue Shield of
                                        CIHIF -- 2003        Oregon 1971-2003; Certified
                                                             Public Accountant, Arthur
                                                             Young & Company 1963-1971).
INTERESTED TRUSTEES
William E. Mayer(2)(5)    Trustee       CHIMT -- 1994        Managing Partner, Park Avenue       121
(Age 64)                                CIGMT -- 1994        Equity Partners (private
                                        CIITI -- 1994        equity fund) since February,
                                        CCAIMF -- 1999       1999 (formerly Founding
                                        CIMF -- 1999         Partner, Development Capital
                                        CNYIMF -- 1999       LLC from November, 1996 to
                                        CMIT -- 1994         February, 1999; Dean and
                                        CIHIF -- 1994        Professor, College of Business
                                                             and Management, University of
                                                             Maryland from October, 1992 to
                                                             November, 1996).

  NAME/AGE AND ADDRESS       OTHER DIRECTORSHIPS HELD
------------------------  -------------------------------

Patrick J. Simpson                     None
(Age 60)
Richard L. Woolworth         NW Natural (a natural gas
(Age 63)                        service provider).
INTERESTED TRUSTEES
William E. Mayer(2)(5)    Lee Enterprises (print media);
(Age 64)                   WR Hambrecht + Co. (financial
                          service provider); First Health
                           (healthcare); Systech Retail
                             Systems (retail industry
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                           technology provider); Readers
                                Digest (publisher).
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(1) In December, 2000, the boards of each of the former Liberty Funds and former
    Stein Roe Funds were combined into one board of trustees responsible for the
    oversight of both fund groups consisting of 88 investment companies
    (collectively, the "Liberty Board"). On October 8, 2003, the trustees on the
    Liberty Board were elected to the boards of the Columbia Funds, consisting
    of 15 investment companies (the "Columbia Board"), and of the CMG Fund Trust
    consisting of 20 investment companies (the "CMG Funds Board"). Simultaneous
    with that election, Patrick J. Simpson and Richard L. Woolworth, who had
    been directors on the Columbia Board and trustees on the CMG Funds Board,
    were elected to serve as trustees of the Liberty Board and as trustees of
    each of the Funds. Also on October 8, 2003, each of the Funds' incumbent
    trustees were elected as directors of the 15 Columbia Funds and as trustees
    of the 20 Funds in the CMG Fund Trust.

(2) Messrs. Lowry, Neuhauser and Mayer each also serve as a director/trustee of
    the All-Star Funds, currently consisting of 2 investment companies, which
    are advised by an affiliate of the Adviser.

(3) Mr. Neuhauser and Ms. Verville also serve as disinterested directors of
    Columbia Management Multi-Strategy Hedge Fund, LLC, which is advised by the
    Adviser.

(4) Mr. Theobald was appointed as Chairman of the Board effective December 10,
    2003.

(5) Mr. Mayer is an "interested person" (as defined in the Investment Company
    Act of 1940, as amended) of the Fund by reason of his affiliation with WR
    Hambrecht + Co.
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                                          YEAR FIRST ELECTED
                          POSITION WITH    OR APPOINTED TO
NAME/AGE AND ADDRESS          FUNDS             OFFICE                PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S) DURING PAST FIVE YEARS
------------------------  -------------   ------------------   ------------------------------------------------------------

Vicki L. Benjamin         Chief           CHIMT -- 2001        Controller of the Liberty Funds (88 investment companies)
(Age 42)                  Accounting      CIGMT -- 2001        and Liberty All-Star Funds (2 investment companies) since
                          Officer since   CIITI -- 2001        June, 2002; Chief Accounting Officer of the Liberty Funds
                          June 20,        CCAIMF -- 2001       and Liberty All-Star Funds since June, 2001; Controller and
                          2001;           CIMF -- 2001         Chief Accounting Officer of the Galaxy Funds (15 investment
                          Controller      CNYIMF -- 2001       companies) since September, 2002 (formerly Vice President,
                          since May 8,    CMIT -- 2001         Corporate Audit, State Street Bank and Trust Company from
                          2002            CIHIF -- 2000        May, 1998 to April, 2001, Audit Manager from July, 1994 to
                                                               June, 1997 and Senior Audit Manager from July, 1997 to May,
                                                               1998, Coopers & Lybrand, LLP).
J. Kevin Connaughton      President       CHIMT -- 2000        President and Treasurer of the Columbia Funds (15 investment
(Age 39)                  since           CIGMT -- 2000        companies), Liberty Funds (88 investment companies) and
                          February 27,    CIITI -- 2000        Liberty All-Star Funds (2 investment companies) since
                          2004;           CCAIMF -- 2000       February 2004 and December, 2000, respectively; Chief
                          Treasurer       CIMF -- 2000         Financial Officer of the Columbia Funds since January, 2003
                          since           CNYIMF -- 2000       (formerly Controller of the Columbia Funds, Liberty Funds
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                          December 14,    CMIT -- 2000         and of the Liberty All-Star Funds from February, 1998 to
                          2000            CIHIF -- 2000        October, 2000); Treasurer of the Stein Roe Funds (13
                                                               investment companies) since February, 2001 (formerly
                                                               Controller from May, 2000 to February, 2001); Treasurer of
                                                               the Galaxy Funds (15 investment companies) since September,
                                                               2002 (formerly Vice President from April, 2000 to January,
                                                               2001); Treasurer of the Columbia Management Multi-Strategy
                                                               Hedge Fund, LLC since December, 2002; Vice President of
                                                               Columbia Management Advisors, Inc. since April, 2003
                                                               (formerly Vice President of Colonial from February, 1998 to
                                                               October, 2000; Senior Tax Manager, Coopers & Lybrand, LLP
                                                               from April, 1996 to January, 1998).
David A. Rozenson         Secretary       CHIMT -- 2003        Secretary of the Columbia Funds (15 investment companies),
(Age 49)                  since           CIGMT -- 2003        Liberty Funds (88 investment companies), and of Liberty
                          December 10,    CIITI -- 2003        All-Star Funds (2 investment companies) since December,
                          2003            CCAIMF -- 2003       2003; Senior Counsel, Bank of America Corporation (formerly
                                          CIMF -- 2003         Fleet Boston Financial Corporation) since January, 1996;
                                          CNYIMF -- 2003       Associate General Counsel, Columbia Management Group since
                                          CMIT -- 2003         November, 2002.
                                          CIHIF -- 2003
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APPENDIX B.1 -- TRUSTEES' COMPENSATION

For the calendar year ended December 31, 2003, the Trustees received the
following compensation for serving as Trustees:

                                                    TOTAL COMPENSATION FROM THE
                                                     FUND COMPLEX PAID TO THE
                          PENSION OR RETIREMENT          TRUSTEES FOR THE
                         BENEFITS ACCRUED AS PART       CALENDAR YEAR ENDED
DISINTERESTED TRUSTEES     OF FUND EXPENSES(1)           DECEMBER 31, 2003
----------------------   ------------------------   ---------------------------

Douglas A. Hacker                  N/A                       $115,500
Janet Langford Kelly               N/A                       $101,500
Richard W. Lowry                   N/A                       $128,150
Salvatore Macera(2)                N/A                       $ 56,500
Charles R. Nelson                  N/A                       $155,073
John J. Neuhauser                  N/A                       $143,568
Patrick J. Simpson(3)              N/A                       $ 64,234
Thomas E. Stitzel                  N/A                       $103,500
Thomas C. Theobald(4)              N/A                       $110,250
Anne-Lee Verville(4)               N/A                       $128,250
Richard L. Woolworth(3)            N/A                       $ 64,234
INTERESTED TRUSTEE
-----------------------
William E. Mayer                   N/A                       $133,150

(1) The Funds do not currently provide pension or retirement plan benefits to
    the Trustees.

(2) Mr. Macera retired as a Trustee from the Board of Trustees effective June
    18, 2003.

(3) Messrs. Simpson and Woolworth were elected to the Board of each Fund on
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    October 8, 2003.

(4) During the calendar year ended December 31, 2003, Ms. Verville deferred
    $53,250 of her total compensation pursuant to the deferred compensation plan
    and Mr. Theobald deferred $50,750 of his total compensation pursuant to the
    deferred compensation plan.
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APPENDIX B.2 -- TRUSTEES' COMPENSATION

For the fiscal year ended November 30, 2003 (October 31, 2003 for CIHIF), the
Trustees received from each Fund the following compensation for serving as
Trustees:

                             AGGREGATE        AGGREGATE        AGGREGATE        AGGREGATE        AGGREGATE        AGGREGATE
                            COMPENSATION     COMPENSATION     COMPENSATION     COMPENSATION     COMPENSATION     COMPENSATION
                             FROM CHIMT       FROM CIGMT       FROM CIITI      FROM CCAIMF       FROM CIMF       FROM CNYIMF
                           FOR THE FISCAL   FOR THE FISCAL   FOR THE FISCAL   FOR THE FISCAL   FOR THE FISCAL   FOR THE FISCAL
                             YEAR ENDED       YEAR ENDED       YEAR ENDED       YEAR ENDED       YEAR ENDED       YEAR ENDED
DISINTERESTED TRUSTEE         11/30/03         11/30/03         11/30/03         11/30/03         11/30/03         11/30/03
---------------------      --------------   --------------   --------------   --------------   --------------   --------------

Douglas A. Hacker              $1,381           $1,012           $1,018            $674             $765             $432
Janet Langford Kelly            1,249              912              919             606              690              423
Richard W. Lowry                1,274              928              935             615              596              424
Salvatore Macera(a)               874              626              626             396              455              226
Charles R. Nelson               1,378            1,007            1,014             669              759              474
John J. Neuhauser               1,428            1,048            1,054             699              792              502
Patrick J. Simpson(b)               0                0                0               0                0                0
Thomas E. Stitzel               1,249              912              919             606              690              423
Thomas C. Theobald(c)           1,330              974              980             649              738              455
Anne-Lee Verville(d)            1,520            1,113            1,119             740              839              532
Richard L. Woolworth(b)             0                0                0               0                0                0
INTERESTED TRUSTEE
-------------------------
William E. Mayer                1,326              974              974             645              733              452

                             AGGREGATE        AGGREGATE
                            COMPENSATION     COMPENSATION
                             FROM CMIT        FROM CIHIF
                           FOR THE FISCAL   FOR THE FISCAL
                             YEAR ENDED       YEAR ENDED
DISINTERESTED TRUSTEE         11/30/03         10/31/03
---------------------      --------------   --------------

Douglas A. Hacker               $878             $657
Janet Langford Kelly             788              589
Richard W. Lowry                 797              596
Salvatore Macera(a)              435              384
Charles R. Nelson                870              651
John J. Neuhauser                912              682
Patrick J. Simpson(b)              0                0
Thomas E. Stitzel                682              589
Thomas C. Theobald(c)            739              631
Anne-Lee Verville(d)             867              721
Richard L. Woolworth(b)            0                0
INTERESTED TRUSTEE
-------------------------
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William E. Mayer                 840              631

(a) Mr. Macera retired as a Trustee from the Board of Trustees effective June
    18, 2003.
(b) Messrs. Simpson and Woolworth were elected to the Board of each Fund on
    October 8, 2003.
(c) During the fiscal year ended November 30, 2003 (October 31, 2003 for CIHIF),
    Mr. Theobald deferred $658 from CHIMT, $474 from CIGMT, $474 from CIITI,
    $305 from CCAIMF, $351 from CIMF, $455 from CNYIMF, $560 from CMIT and $294
    from CIHIF.
(d) During the fiscal year ended November 30, 2003 (October 31, 2003 for CIHIF),
    Ms. Verville deferred $688 from CHIMT, $585 from CIGMT, $496 from CIITI,
    $319 from CCAIMF, $586 from CIMF, $206 from CNYIMF, $586 from CMIT and $308
    from CIHIF.
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APPENDIX C -- TRUSTEE SHARE OWNERSHIP

The following table shows the dollar range of equity securities beneficially
owned by each Trustee as of December 31, 2003 (i) in each of the Funds, and (ii)
in all Funds overseen by the Trustees in the Fund Complex.

                          DOLLAR RANGE   DOLLAR RANGE   DOLLAR RANGE   DOLLAR RANGE   DOLLAR RANGE   DOLLAR RANGE   DOLLAR RANGE
                           OF EQUITY      OF EQUITY      OF EQUITY      OF EQUITY      OF EQUITY      OF EQUITY      OF EQUITY
                           SECURITIES     SECURITIES     SECURITIES     SECURITIES     SECURITIES     SECURITIES     SECURITIES
                          OWNED IN THE   OWNED IN THE   OWNED IN THE   OWNED IN THE   OWNED IN THE   OWNED IN THE   OWNED IN THE
DISINTERESTED TRUSTEES       CCAIMF         CHIMT           CIMF          CIITI          CIHIF          CIGMT           CMIT
----------------------    ------------   ------------   ------------   ------------   ------------   ------------   ------------

Douglas A. Hacker.......       $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0
Janet Langford Kelly....       $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0
Richard W. Lowry(a).....       $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0
Charles R. Nelson.......       $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0
John J. Neuhauser(a)....       $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0
Patrick J. Simpson(b)...       $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0
Thomas E. Stitzel.......       $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0
Thomas C. Theobald......       $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0
Anne-Lee Verville(c)....       $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0
Richard L.
  Woolworth(b)..........       $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0
INTERESTED TRUSTEES
William E. Mayer(a).....       $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0             $0

                          DOLLAR RANGE   AGGREGATE DOLLAR RANGE
                           OF EQUITY     OF EQUITY SECURITIES IN
                           SECURITIES     ALL FUNDS OVERSEEN BY
                          OWNED IN THE         TRUSTEE IN
DISINTERESTED TRUSTEES       CNYIMF           FUND COMPLEX
----------------------    ------------   -----------------------

Douglas A. Hacker.......       $0            Over $100,000
Janet Langford Kelly....       $0            Over $100,000
Richard W. Lowry(a).....       $0            Over $100,000
Charles R. Nelson.......       $0            Over $100,000
John J. Neuhauser(a)....       $0            Over $100,000
Patrick J. Simpson(b)...       $0           $50,001-$100,000
Thomas E. Stitzel.......       $0           $50,001-$100,000
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Thomas C. Theobald......       $0            Over $100,000
Anne-Lee Verville(c)....       $0            Over $100,000
Richard L.
  Woolworth(b)..........       $0            Over $100,000
INTERESTED TRUSTEES
William E. Mayer(a).....       $0           $50,001-$100,000

(a) Messrs. Lowry, Mayer and Neuhauser also serves as Trustees/Directors of the
    All-Star Funds.

(b) Messrs. Simpson and Woolworth were elected to the Board of each Fund on
    October 8, 2003.

(c) Ms. Verville's share ownership is held in her deferred compensation plan.

TRUSTEE POSITIONS

As of December 31, 2003, no disinterested Trustee or any of his or her immediate
family members owned beneficially or of record any class of securities of
FleetBoston Financial, Columbia Management Advisers, Inc., another investment
adviser, sub-adviser or portfolio manager of any of the Funds in the Fund
Complex, or any person controlling, controlled by or under common control with
any such entity.
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APPENDIX D -- SHARES OUTSTANDING AND ENTITLED TO VOTE

As of the close of business on March 10, 2004, the Funds had outstanding and
entitled to vote at the Meeting the following shares of beneficial interest:

FUND                                 COMMON SHARES    PREFERRED SHARES
----                                ---------------   ----------------

CCAIMF                               2,780,442.1183          978
CHIMT                               31,125,991.0000        4,800
CIMF                                 4,249,262.6670        1,492
CIITI                               11,009,000.0000          N/A
CIHIF                               20,986,677.6760          N/A
CIGMT                               11,509,000.0000        2,400
CMIT                                27,698,884.9820        3,600
CNYIMF                               1,613,723.6670          564
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APPENDIX E -- OWNERSHIP OF SHARES

As of the close of business on March 10, 2004, the following persons were known
to own beneficially or of record more than 5% of the outstanding securities of
each of the following Funds:

                                                 # OF     % OF CLASS
        CLASS OF       NAME AND ADDRESS         SHARES    OF SHARES
FUND     SHARES       OF BENEFICIAL OWNER       OWNED       OWNED
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----    --------   -------------------------  ----------  ----------

CCAIMF  Common     CEDE & CO Fast Depository   2,681,313    96.00%
                   Trust Company
                   55 Water St. 25th Floor
                   New York, NY 10004
CHIMT   Common     CEDE & CO Fast Depository  27,734,511    89.00%
                   Trust Company
                   55 Water St. 25th Floor
                   New York, NY 10004
CIMF    Common     CEDE & CO Fast Depository   4,165,133    98.00%
                   Trust Company
                   55 Water St. 25th Floor
                   New York, NY 10004
CIITI   N/A        CEDE & CO Fast Depository   9,880,453    90.00%
                   Trust Company
                   55 Water St. 25th Floor
                   New York, NY 10004
CIHIF   N/A        Cede & CO Fast Depository  19,432,977    92.60%
                   Trust Company
                   55 Water St. 25th Floor
                   New York, NY 10004
CIGMT   Common     Cede & CO Fast Depository  10,163,106    88.00%
                   Trust Company
                   55 Water St. 25th Floor
                   New York, NY 10004
CMIT    Common     CEDE & CO Fast Depository  23,698,770    86.00%
                   Trust Company
                   55 Water St. 25th Floor
                   New York, NY 10004
CNYIMF  Common     CEDE & CO Fast Depository   1,593,932    99.00%
                   Trust Company
                   55 Water St. 25th Floor
                   New York, NY 10004
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APPENDIX F -- AUDIT COMMITTEE CHARTER

                   COLONIAL CALIFORNIA INSURED MUNICIPAL FUND
                      COLONIAL HIGH INCOME MUNICIPAL TRUST
                        COLONIAL INSURED MUNICIPAL FUND
                      COLONIAL INTERMARKET INCOME TRUST I
                     COLONIAL INTERMEDIATE HIGH INCOME FUND
                   COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST
                        COLONIAL MUNICIPAL INCOME TRUST
                    COLONIAL NEW YORK INSURED MUNICIPAL FUND

                            AUDIT COMMITTEE CHARTER
                          adopted on February 10, 2004

I.   PURPOSE

     This Charter has been adopted by the Audit Committee of the Board of
     Directors/Trustees (the "Board") of each investment company in the Columbia
     Family of Funds complex. The portfolio(s) of any such investment company
     are referred to as the "Fund(s)." The primary function of the Audit
     Committee is to assist the Board in fulfilling certain of its
     responsibilities. This Charter sets forth the duties and responsibilities
     of the Audit Committee.
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     The Audit Committee serves as an independent and objective party to monitor
     the Funds' accounting policies, financial reporting and internal control
     system, and the work of the Funds' independent auditors. The Audit
     Committee also serves to provide an open avenue of communication among the
     independent auditors, the internal accounting staff of the Funds'
     investment adviser (the "Adviser") and the Board.

     - Management has the primary responsibility to establish and maintain
       systems for accounting, reporting and internal controls, which functions
       may be delegated to an accounting service agent, provided management
       provides adequate oversight.

     - The independent auditors have the primary responsibility to plan and
       implement proper audits, with proper consideration given to internal
       controls, of the Funds' accounting and reporting practices.

     The Audit Committee shall assist Board oversight of (1) the integrity of
     the Funds' financial statements, (2) the Funds' compliance with legal and
     regulatory requirements, (3) the independent auditors' qualifications and
     independence, and (4) the performance of the
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     Adviser's internal audit function and independent auditors. The Audit
     Committee may have additional functions and responsibility as deemed
     appropriate by the Board and the Audit Committee.

     Although the Audit Committee has the responsibilities and powers set forth
     in this Charter, it is not the duty of the Audit Committee to plan or
     conduct audits nor to determine that the Funds' financial statements are
     complete or accurate or have been prepared in accordance with generally
     accepted accounting principles. That is the responsibility of management
     and the independent auditors. Nor is it the duty of the Audit Committee to
     conduct investigations or to assure compliance with laws, regulations or
     any code of ethics approved or adopted by the Board.

II.  COMPOSITION

     The Audit Committee shall be comprised of three or more independent Board
     members. For purposes of this Charter, a Board member shall be deemed to be
     independent if he or she (1) is not an "interested person" of the Funds, as
     that term is defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, (2) has not
     accepted, directly or indirectly, any consulting, advisory or other
     compensatory fee from the Funds except for services as a Board member, (3)
     is free from any relationship that, in the opinion of the Board, would
     interfere with the exercise of his or her independent judgment as a member
     of the Audit Committee, and (4) in the case of a Fund whose shares are
     listed on the New York Stock Exchange, Inc. (the "NYSE") or another stock
     exchange, meets the independence requirements set forth in NYSE Rule
     303.01(B)(3) or the applicable rule of such exchange.

     Each member of the Audit Committee shall be financially literate, or shall
     become so within a reasonable period of time after his or her appointment
     to the Audit Committee. At least one member shall have accounting or
     related financial management expertise.

     The members of the Audit Committee shall be appointed by the Board and
     shall serve at the pleasure of the Board. Unless a Chair is appointed by
     the Board, the members of the Audit Committee may designate a Chair by
     majority vote.
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III. MEETINGS

     The Audit Committee shall meet as frequently and at such times as
     circumstances dictate. Special meetings (including telephonic meetings) may
     be called by the Chair or a majority of the members of
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     the Audit Committee upon reasonable notice to the other members of the
     Audit Committee.

IV. RESPONSIBILITIES AND DUTIES

     To fulfill its responsibilities and duties, the Audit Committee shall:

     A.  CHARTER.  Review this Charter annually and recommend any proposed
         changes to the Board.

     B.  INTERNAL CONTROLS.

        1.   Review annually with management and the independent auditors their
             separate evaluations of the adequacy and effectiveness of the
             Funds' system of internal controls.

        2.   Review with management and the independent auditors:

                a.   any significant audit findings related to the Funds'
                     systems for accounting, reporting and internal controls;
                     and

                b.   any recommendations for the improvement of internal control
                     procedures or particular areas where new or more detailed
                     controls or procedures are desirable.

     C.  INDEPENDENT AUDITORS.

        1.   SELECTION AND OVERSIGHT.  Be directly responsible for the
             appointment, compensation, retention and oversight of the work of
             the independent auditors (including resolution of disagreements
             between management and the independent auditors regarding financial
             reporting) for the purpose of preparing or issuing an audit report
             or performing other audit, review or attest services for the Funds.
             Any such engagement shall be pursuant to a written engagement
             letter approved by the Audit Committee. The independent auditors
             shall report directly to the Audit Committee.

        2.   PRE-APPROVAL OF NON-AUDIT SERVICES TO THE FUNDS.  Except as
             provided below, pre-approve any engagement of the Funds'
             independent auditors to provide any services to the Funds (other
             than the "prohibited non-audit services" specified below),
             including the fees and other compensation to be paid for such
             services, unless the engagement to render such services is entered
             into pursuant to pre-approval policies and procedures established
             by the Audit Committee that are detailed as to the particular
             service (provided the Audit
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             Committee is informed of each such service).(1) The Audit Committee
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             may designate from time to time one or more of its members acting
             singly or together, as the Audit Committee may designate, to
             pre-approve such services on behalf of the Audit Committee. Unless
             and until the Audit Committee designates otherwise, the Chair of
             the Audit Committee may grant such pre-approval. Any such delegated
             pre-approval shall be reported to the Audit Committee by the member
             or members exercising such delegated authority at the next meeting
             of the Audit Committee.

                The independent auditors shall not perform any of the following
non-audit services for any Fund ("prohibited non-audit services"):

                a.   Bookkeeping or other services related to the accounting
                     records or financial statements of the Fund;

                b.   Financial information systems design and implementation;

                c.   Appraisal or valuation services, fairness opinions or
                     contribution-in-kind reports;

                d.   Actuarial services;

                e.   Internal audit outsourcing services;

                f.   Management functions or human resources;

                g.   Broker or dealer, investment adviser or investment banking
                     services;

                h.   Legal services or expert services unrelated to the audit;
                     and

------------------------------
(1) Pre-approval of non-audit services to a Fund is not required, if: a. the
    services were not recognized by management at the time of the engagement as
    non-audit services; b. the aggregate fees for all such non-audit services
    provided to the Fund are less than 5% of the total fees paid by the Fund to
    its independent auditors during the fiscal year in which the non-audit
    services are provided; and c. such services are promptly brought to the
    attention of the Audit Committee by management, and the Audit Committee or
    its delegate approves them prior to the completion of the audit.
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                i.   Any other services that the Public Company Accounting
                     Oversight Board determines are impermissible.

        3.   PRE-APPROVAL OF CERTAIN NON-AUDIT SERVICES TO THE ADVISER AND ITS
             AFFILIATES.  Except as provided below, pre-approve any engagement
             of the Funds' independent auditors to provide any services to the
             Adviser (not including any subadviser whose role is primarily
             portfolio management and is subcontracted or overseen by the
             Adviser) or any entity controlling, controlled by or under common
             control with the Adviser that provides ongoing services to the
             Funds if the engagement relates directly to the operations or
             financial reporting of the Funds, including the fees and other
             compensation to be paid to the independent auditors.(1) The Audit
             Committee may designate from time to time one or more of its
             members acting singly or together, as the Audit Committee may
             designate, to pre-approve such services on behalf of the Audit
             Committee. Unless and until the Audit Committee designates
             otherwise, the Chair of the Audit Committee may grant such
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             pre-approval. Any such delegated pre-approval shall be reported to
             the Audit Committee by the member or members exercising such
             delegated authority at the next meeting of the Audit Committee.

        4.   AUDITOR INDEPENDENCE.  On an annual basis, request, receive in
             writing and review the independent auditors' specific
             representations as to their independence, including identification
             of all significant relationships the auditors have

------------------------------
(1) Pre-approval of such non-audit services to the Adviser or an affiliate of
    the Adviser is not required, if: a. the services were not recognized by
    management at the time of the engagement as non-audit services; b. the
    aggregate fees for all such non-audit services provided to the Adviser and
    all entities controlling, controlled by or under common control with the
    Adviser are less than 5% of the total fees for non-audit services requiring
    pre-approval under Section IVC2 or 3 of this Charter paid by the Funds, the
    Adviser and all such other entities to its independent auditors during the
    fiscal year in which the non-audit services are provided; and c. such
    services are promptly brought to the attention of the Audit Committee by
    management and the Audit Committee or its delegate approves them prior to
    the completion of the audit.
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    with the Funds, management, any affiliates and any material service provider
    to the Funds and recommend that the Board take appropriate action, if any,
    in response to the independent auditors' report to satisfy itself as to the
    independent auditors' independence.

        5.   AUDIT SCOPE.  On an annual basis, meet with the independent
             auditors and management to review the arrangements for and scope of
             the proposed audits for the current year and the audit procedures
             to be utilized.

        6.   AUDIT RESULTS.  On an annual basis at the conclusion of the audit,
             meet with the independent auditors and management to review the
             audit results, including any comments or recommendations of the
             independent auditors or management regarding their assessment of
             significant risks or exposures and the steps taken by management to
             minimize such risks to the Funds, any audit problems or
             difficulties and management's response, and any deviations from the
             proposed scope of the audit previously presented to the Audit
             Committee.

        7.   MANAGEMENT LETTER.  Review any management letter prepared by the
             independent auditors and management's response to any such letter.

        8.   AUDITOR REPORT.  On an annual basis, obtain and review a report by
             the independent auditors describing the independent auditors'
             internal quality-control procedures and any material issues raised
             by the independent auditors' most recent internal quality-control
             review or peer review, or by any inquiry or investigation by
             governmental or professional authorities, within the preceding five
             years, respecting one or more independent audits carried out by the
             independent auditors, and any steps taken to deal with any such
             issues.

D.  FINANCIAL REPORTING PROCESSES.

        Meet separately and periodically with management and the independent
        auditors, and, if the Audit Committee so desires, with internal auditors

Edgar Filing: COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST - Form DEF 14A

32



        (or other personnel responsible for the internal audit function), and
        review the matters that the auditors believe should be communicated to
        the Committee in accordance with auditing professional standards.
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E.  CLOSED-END FUNDS.  With respect to any closed-end Fund:

        1.   FINANCIAL STATEMENTS.  Review with management and the independent
             auditors the Fund's audited annual financial statements and
             quarterly unaudited financial statements, including any discussion
             or analysis of the Fund's financial condition and results of
             operations, and, recommend to the Board, if appropriate, that the
             audited financial statements be included in the Fund's annual
             report to shareholders required by Section 30(e) of the Investment
             Company Act of 1940 and Rule 30d-1 thereunder.

        2.   PRESS RELEASES.  Discuss press releases issued by the Fund to the
             extent they are related to financial information of the Fund.

        3.   AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT.  Prepare an audit committee report as
             required by the Securities and Exchange Commission to be included
             in the annual proxy statement.

F.   AUTHORITY.

        1.   INFORMATION.  Have direct access to management and personnel
             responsible for the Funds' accounting and financial reporting and
             for the Funds' internal controls, as well as to the independent
             auditors and the Funds' other service providers.

        2.   INVESTIGATION.  Have the authority to investigate any matter
             brought to its attention within the scope of its duties and, in its
             discretion, to engage independent legal counsel and other advisers,
             as it determines necessary to carry out its duties. The Audit
             Committee may request any officer or employee of the Adviser, the
             Funds' independent auditors, or outside counsel to attend any
             meeting of the Audit Committee or to meet with any member of, or
             consultants to, the Audit Committee.

        3.   FUNDING.  Be provided with appropriate funding by the Funds, as
             determined by the Audit Committee, for the payment of (a)
             compensation to any independent auditors engaged for the purpose of
             preparing or issuing an audit report or performing other audit,
             review or attest services for the Funds, (b) compensation to any
             advisers employed by the Audit Committee, and (c) ordinary
             administrative
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             expenses of the Audit Committee that are necessary or appropriate
             in carrying out its duties.

        4.   CODE OF ETHICS.  Have the authority to review any violations under
             the Columbia Management Group Family of Funds Code of Ethics for
             Principal Executive and Senior Financial Officers brought to its
             attention by the Chief Legal Officer and review any waivers sought
             by a covered officer under that code.

G.  OTHER RESPONSIBILITIES.
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        1.   REPORT TO THE BOARD.  Report regularly its significant activities
             to the Board and make such recommendations with respect to any
             matters herein as the Audit Committee may deem necessary or
             appropriate.

        2.   WHISTLEBLOWER PROCEDURES.  Establish procedures for the receipt,
             retention and treatment of complaints received by the Funds or the
             Adviser regarding accounting, internal accounting controls or audit
             matters, and for the confidential, anonymous submission by any
             employee of the Funds, the Adviser or its affiliates of concerns
             regarding questionable accounting or auditing matters.

        3.   RISK POLICIES.  Discuss policies with respect to risk assessment
             and risk management.

        4.   HIRING POLICIES.  If any Fund proposes to employ any current or
             former employee of the independent auditors, set clear policies for
             hiring any such person.

        5.   NECESSARY ACTIVITIES.  Perform any other activities consistent with
             this Charter, the Funds' governing documents and governing law as
             the Audit Committee or the Board deems necessary or appropriate.

        6.   MINUTES.  Maintain minutes of its meetings.
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                      (This Page Intentionally Left Blank)

                      (This Page Intentionally Left Blank)

                      (This Page Intentionally Left Blank)

                   COLONIAL CALIFORNIA INSURED MUNICIPAL FUND

             This Proxy Solicited on Behalf of the Board of Trustees

The undersigned shareholder hereby appoints Heidi A. Hoefler, David S. Rozenson
and Vincent P. Pietropaolo, each of them proxies of the undersigned, with power
of substitution, to vote at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders of Colonial
California Insured Municipal Fund to be held in Boston, Massachusetts, on
Wednesday, May 26, 2004, and at any adjournments, as follows on the reverse side
of this card.

THIS PROXY, WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED, WILL BE VOTED IN THE MANNER DIRECTED HEREIN
AND, ABSENT DIRECTION, WILL BE VOTED FOR THE ITEMS ON THE REVERSE SIDE. THIS
PROXY WILL BE VOTED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE HOLDER'S BEST JUDGMENT AS TO ANY
OTHER MATTER.

THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR THE FOLLOWING ITEMS SET FORTH ON THE
REVERSE SIDE.

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
            PLEASE VOTE, DATE AND SIGN ON REVERSE AND RETURN PROMPTLY
                            IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

HAS YOUR ADDRESS CHANGED?                 DO YOU HAVE ANY COMMENTS?
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                   COLONIAL CALIFORNIA INSURED MUNICIPAL FUND

               MUNICIPAL AUCTION RATE CUMULATIVE PREFERRED SHARES

             This Proxy Solicited on Behalf of the Board of Trustees

The undersigned shareholder hereby appoints Heidi A. Hoefler, David S. Rozenson
and Vincent P. Pietropaolo, each of them proxies of the undersigned, with power
of substitution, to vote at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders of Colonial
California Insured Municipal Fund to be held in Boston, Massachusetts, on
Wednesday, May 26, 2004, and at any adjournments, as follows on the reverse side
of this card.

THIS PROXY, WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED, WILL BE VOTED IN THE MANNER DIRECTED HEREIN
AND, ABSENT DIRECTION, WILL BE VOTED FOR THE ITEMS ON THE REVERSE SIDE. THIS
PROXY WILL BE VOTED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE HOLDER'S BEST JUDGMENT AS TO ANY
OTHER MATTER.

THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR THE FOLLOWING ITEMS SET FORTH ON THE
REVERSE SIDE.

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
            PLEASE VOTE, DATE AND SIGN ON REVERSE AND RETURN PROMPTLY
                            IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

HAS YOUR ADDRESS CHANGED?                 DO YOU HAVE ANY COMMENTS?

-------------------------------------     -------------------------------------
-------------------------------------     -------------------------------------
-------------------------------------     -------------------------------------

[PREFERRED SHARES]

[X] PLEASE MARK VOTES
    AS IN THIS EXAMPLE

                                                                                                     For All      With-    For All
COLONIAL CALIFORNIA INSURED MUNICIPAL FUND                        1. TO ELECT SEVEN TRUSTEES.        Nominees     hold     Except
                                                                     (Item 1(d) of Notice)
Mark box at right if an address change or comment has been  [ ]                                        [ ]         [ ]       [ ]
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noted on the reverse side of this card                                (01) DOUGLAS A. HACKER
                                                                      (02) JOHN J. NEUHAUSER
                                                                      (03) PATRICK J. SIMPSON
                                                                      (04) THOMAS E. STITZEL
                                                                      (05) THOMAS C. THEOBALD
                                                                      (06) ANNE-LEE VERVILLE
                                                                      (07) RICHARD L. WOOLWORTH

                                                                      Instruction: To withhold authority to vote for any individual
                                                                      nominee, mark the "For all except" box and strike a line
                                                                      through the name(s) of the nominee(s). Your shares will
                                                                      be voted for the remaining nominee(s).

                                                                  2. IN THEIR DISCRETION, UPON SUCH OTHER
                                                                  MATTERS AS MAY PROPERLY COME BEFORE
                                                                  THE MEETING.

                                                                  Please sign exactly as name(s) appear(s) hereon. Joint owners
                                                                  should each sign personally. When signing as attorney, executor,
                                                                  administrator, trustee or guardian, please give full title as
                                                                  such. If a corporation, please sign in corporate name by President
                                                                  or other authorized officer. If a partnership, please sign in
                                                                  partnership name by authorized person.

Please be sure to sign and date this proxy  Date ______________

Shareholder sign here ___________________________

Co-owner sign here ______________________________

[COMMON SHARES]

[X] PLEASE MARK VOTES
    AS IN THIS EXAMPLE

                                                                                                      For All      With-    For All
COLONIAL CALIFORNIA INSURED MUNICIPAL FUND                        1. TO ELECT FIVE TRUSTEES.          Nominees     hold     Except
                                                                     (Item 1(d) of Notice)
Mark box at right if an address change or comment has been [ ]                                          [ ]         [ ]       [ ]
noted on the reverse side of this card                                (01) JOHN J. NEUHAUSER
                                                                      (02) PATRICK J. SIMPSON
                                                                      (03) THOMAS C. THEOBALD
                                                                      (04) ANNE-LEE VERVILLE
                                                                      (05) RICHARD L. WOOLWORTH

                                                                      Instruction: To withhold authority to vote for any individual
                                                                      nominee, mark the "For all except" box and strike a line
                                                                      through the name(s) of the nominee(s). Your shares will
                                                                      be voted for the remaining nominee(s).

                                                                  2. IN THEIR DISCRETION, UPON SUCH OTHER
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                                                                  MATTERS AS MAY PROPERLY COME BEFORE
                                                                  THE MEETING.

                                                                  Please sign exactly as name(s) appear(s) hereon. Joint owners
                                                                  should each sign personally. When signing as attorney, executor,
                                                                  administrator, trustee or guardian, please give full title as
                                                                  such. If a corporation, please sign in corporate name by President
                                                                  or other authorized officer. If a partnership, please sign in
                                                                  partnership name by authorized person.

Please be sure to sign and date this proxy   Date ______________

Shareholder sign here ___________________________

Co-owner sign here ______________________________

                   COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST

             This Proxy Solicited on Behalf of the Board of Trustees

The undersigned shareholder hereby appoints Heidi A. Hoefler, David S. Rozenson
and Vincent P. Pietropaolo, each of them proxies of the undersigned, with power
of substitution, to vote at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders of Colonial
Investment Grade Municipal Trust to be held in Boston, Massachusetts, on
Wednesday, May 26, 2004, and at any adjournments, as follows on the reverse side
of this card.

THIS PROXY, WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED, WILL BE VOTED IN THE MANNER DIRECTED HEREIN
AND, ABSENT DIRECTION, WILL BE VOTED FOR THE ITEMS ON THE REVERSE SIDE. THIS
PROXY WILL BE VOTED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE HOLDER'S BEST JUDGMENT AS TO ANY
OTHER MATTER.

THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR THE FOLLOWING ITEMS SET FORTH ON THE
REVERSE SIDE.

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
            PLEASE VOTE, DATE AND SIGN ON REVERSE AND RETURN PROMPTLY
                            IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

HAS YOUR ADDRESS CHANGED?                 DO YOU HAVE ANY COMMENTS?

-------------------------------------     -------------------------------------
-------------------------------------     -------------------------------------
-------------------------------------     -------------------------------------

                    COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST

               MUNICIPAL AUCTION RATE CUMULATIVE PREFERRED SHARES

             This Proxy Solicited on Behalf of the Board of Trustees

The undersigned shareholder hereby appoints Heidi A. Hoefler, David S. Rozenson
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and Vincent P. Pietropaolo, each of them proxies of the undersigned, with power
of substitution, to vote at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders of Colonial
Investment Grade Municipal Trust to be held in Boston, Massachusetts, on
Wednesday, May 26, 2004, and at any adjournments, as follows on the reverse side
of this card.

THIS PROXY, WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED, WILL BE VOTED IN THE MANNER DIRECTED HEREIN
AND, ABSENT DIRECTION, WILL BE VOTED FOR THE ITEMS ON THE REVERSE SIDE. THIS
PROXY WILL BE VOTED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE HOLDER'S BEST JUDGMENT AS TO ANY
OTHER MATTER.

THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR THE FOLLOWING ITEMS SET FORTH ON THE
REVERSE SIDE.

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
            PLEASE VOTE, DATE AND SIGN ON REVERSE AND RETURN PROMPTLY
                            IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

HAS YOUR ADDRESS CHANGED?                 DO YOU HAVE ANY COMMENTS?

-------------------------------------     -------------------------------------
-------------------------------------     -------------------------------------
-------------------------------------     -------------------------------------

[COMMON SHARES]

[X] PLEASE MARK VOTES
    AS IN THIS EXAMPLE

                                                                                                    For All      With-    For All
COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST                         1. TO ELECT FIVE TRUSTEES.        Nominees     hold     Except
                                                                     (Item 1(b) of Notice)
Mark box at right if an address change or comment has been   [ ]                                       [ ]        [ ]       [ ]
noted on the reverse side of this card                                (01) WILLIAM E. MAYER
                                                                      (02) JOHN J. NEUHAUSER
                                                                      (03) PATRICK J. SIMPSON
                                                                      (04) THOMAS C. THEOBALD
                                                                      (05) RICHARD L. WOOLWORTH

                                                                      Instruction: To withhold authority to vote for any individual
                                                                      nominee, mark the "For all except" box and strike a line
                                                                      through the name(s) of the nominee(s). Your shares will be
                                                                      voted for the remaining nominee(s).

                                                                  2. IN THEIR DISCRETION, UPON SUCH OTHER
                                                                  MATTERS AS MAY PROPERLY COME BEFORE
                                                                  THE MEETING.

                                                                  Please sign exactly as name(s) appear(s) hereon. Joint owners
                                                                  should each sign personally. When signing as attorney, executor,
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                                                                  administrator, trustee or guardian, please give full title as
                                                                  such. If a corporation, please sign in corporate name by President
                                                                  or other authorized officer. If a partnership, please sign in
                                                                  partnership name by authorized person.

Please be sure to sign and date this proxy  Date ______________

Shareholder sign here ___________________________

Co-owner sign here ______________________________

[PREFERRED SHARES]

[X] PLEASE MARK VOTES
    AS IN THIS EXAMPLE

                                                                                                   For All       With-    For All
COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST                         1. TO ELECT SEVEN TRUSTEES.      Nominees      hold     Except
                                                                     (Item 1(b)of Notice)
Mark box at right if an address change or comment has been  [ ]                                      [ ]          [ ]       [ ]
noted on the reverse side of this card                                (01) DOUGLAS A. HACKER
                                                                      (02) WILLIAM E. MAYER
                                                                      (03) JOHN J. NEUHAUSER
                                                                      (04) PATRICK J. SIMPSON
                                                                      (05) THOMAS E. STITZEL
                                                                      (06) THOMAS C. THEOBALD
                                                                      (07) RICHARD L. WOOLWORTH

                                                                      Instruction: To withhold authority to vote for any individual
                                                                      nominee, mark the "For all except" box and strike a line
                                                                      through the name(s) of the nominee(s). Your shares will be
                                                                      voted for the remaining nominee(s).

                                                                  2. IN THEIR DISCRETION, UPON SUCH OTHER
                                                                  MATTERS AS MAY PROPERLY COME BEFORE
                                                                  THE MEETING.

                                                                  Please sign exactly as name(s) appear(s) hereon. Joint owners
                                                                  should each sign personally. When signing as attorney, executor,
                                                                  administrator, trustee or guardian, please give full title as
                                                                  such. If a corporation, please sign in corporate name by President
                                                                  or other authorized officer. If a partnership, please sign in
                                                                  partnership name by authorized person.

Please be sure to sign and date this proxy   Date ______________

Shareholder sign here ___________________________

Co-owner sign here ______________________________
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                      COLONIAL HIGH INCOME MUNICIPAL TRUST

             This Proxy Solicited on Behalf of the Board of Trustees

The undersigned shareholder hereby appoints Heidi A. Hoefler, David S. Rozenson
and Vincent P. Pietropaolo, each of them proxies of the undersigned, with power
of substitution, to vote at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders of Colonial High
Income Municipal Trust to be held in Boston, Massachusetts, on Wednesday, May
26, 2004, and at any adjournments, as follows on the reverse side of this card.

THIS PROXY, WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED, WILL BE VOTED IN THE MANTD>
2017

2017

2016

2015

Income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes

$
262

$
268

$
528

$
10

$
476

Less Adjustments:(1)
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Net investment gains (losses) and related charges and adjustments

(101
) 

(18
) 

(84
) 

(108
) 

(55
) 

Net guaranteed benefit hedging gains (losses) and related charges and adjustments

(12
) 

7

46

4

(69
) 

Income (loss) related to businesses exited through reinsurance or divestment
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(53
) 

(4
) 

(45
) 

(14
) 

(169
) 

Income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interest

58

53

200

29

130

Loss related to early extinguishment of debt

(3
) 

(1
) 

(4
) 

(104
) 
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(10
) 

Immediate recognition of net actuarial gains (losses) related to pension and other postretirement benefit obligations and gains (losses) from plan amendments and curtailments

�  

�  

(16
) 

(55
) 

63

Other adjustments

(28
) 

(21
) 

(97
) 

(71
) 

(58
) 
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Total adjustments to income (loss) from continuing operations

$
(139
) 

$
16

�  

(319
) 

(168
) 

Adjusted operating earnings before income taxes by segment:
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Retirement

$
278

$
181

$
456

$
450

$
471

Investment Management

113

134

248

171

182

Individual Life

67
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38

92

59

173

Employee Benefits

58

94

127

126

146

Corporate (2)

(115
) 

(195
) 

(395
) 

(477
) 

(328
) 

Edgar Filing: COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST - Form DEF 14A

46



Total

$
401

$
252

$
528

$
329

$
644
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(1) For a description of these items, see the �Segments� Note to the condensed consolidated financial statements
included in the 2017 Form 10-K and the 2018 Second Quarter Form 10-Q which are incorporated by reference
herein.

(2) Adjusted operating earnings before income taxes for Corporate includes, for periods prior to 2018, Net
investment gains (losses) and Net guaranteed benefit hedging gains (losses) associated with certain retained
businesses that had previously been included in the fixed and variable annuities businesses that we divested on
June 1, 2018. These amounts are insignificant.

S-9
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RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The following table reflects the computation of the ratio of earnings to fixed charges:

Six Months
Ended
June 30 Year Ended December 31,
2018 2017 2016 2015 2014 2013

Ratio of earnings to fixed charges(1) 1.21 1.23 NM(2) 1.19 1.25 1.73

(1) For the purposes of this calculation, �earnings� consists of income from continuing operations before income taxes
less the net income attributed to noncontrolling interest that have not incurred fixed charges less the undistributed
income from investees. �Fixed charges� consists of interest and debt issuance costs, estimated interest component
of rent expense and interest credited to contract owner account balance.

(2) Earnings were insufficient to cover fixed charges at a 1:1 ratio by $15 million for the year ended December 31,
2016. This ratio is presented as �NM� or not meaningful.

As of the date of this prospectus supplement, we had no shares of preferred stock outstanding.

S-10
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RISK FACTORS

Investing in the Series A Preferred Stock involves risks. You should carefully consider each of the risk factors below,
in �Risk Factors� in our 2017 Form 10-K, as well as other information included in this prospectus supplement and
the accompanying prospectus, or incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement or the accompanying
prospectus, before you decide to purchase the Series A Preferred Stock. Additional risks and uncertainties of which
we are not presently aware or that we currently deem immaterial could also affect our business operations, financial
condition and results of operations. If any of these risks actually occur, our business, financial condition and results
of operations could be materially affected. As a result, you could lose part or all of your investment in the Series A
Preferred Stock. See �Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements.�

Risks Related to the Series A Preferred Stock

General Market Conditions and Unpredictable Factors Could Adversely Affect Market Prices for the Series A
Preferred Stock.

There can be no assurance about the market prices for the Series A Preferred Stock. Several factors, many of which
are beyond the Company�s control, will influence the market value of the Series A Preferred Stock. Factors that might
influence the market value of the Series A Preferred Stock include:

� whether dividends have been declared and are likely to be declared on the Series A Preferred Stock from
time to time;

� the Company�s credit ratings with major credit rating agencies, including with respect to the Series A
Preferred Stock;

� the market for similar securities;

� the number of holders;

� prevailing interest rates;

� additional issuances of other classes of preferred stock by the Company;

� the Company�s operating results, financial condition, financial performance and future prospects; and

� economic, financial, geopolitical, regulatory and judicial events that affect the Company, the industries and
markets in which it is doing business and the financial markets generally, including continuing uncertainty
about the strength and speed of recovery in the United States and other key economies, the impact of
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governmental stimulus and austerity initiatives, and sovereign credit concerns in Europe and other key
economies.

The price of shares of Series A Preferred Stock may be adversely affected by unfavorable changes in these factors.
The condition of the financial markets and prevailing interest rates have fluctuated in the past and are likely to
fluctuate in the future. Such fluctuations could have an adverse effect on the market price of shares of Series A
Preferred Stock. Accordingly, if you purchase Series A Preferred Stock, whether in this offering or in the secondary
market, the Series A Preferred Stock may trade at a discount to the price that you paid for them.

The Series A Preferred Stock Are Equity and Are Subordinate to the Company�s Existing and Future Indebtedness.

The Series A Preferred Stock are equity interests in the Company and do not constitute indebtedness. As such, the
Series A Preferred Stock will rank junior to all indebtedness and other non-equity claims on Voya Financial, Inc. with
respect to assets available to satisfy claims on the Company, including in a bankruptcy, liquidation or dissolution of
the Company. As of June 30, 2018, Voya Financial, Inc.�s total indebtedness was

S-11
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approximately $3.5 billion. This does not include obligations, including policyholder claims, of our subsidiaries, to
which holders of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock are structurally subordinated. Voya Financial, Inc.�s existing
and future indebtedness may restrict payments of dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock. For example, under the
terms of the Company�s outstanding Fixed-to-Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Debentures, at any time following
notice of the Company�s plan to defer interest on such notes and during the period interest is deferred, the Company
and its subsidiaries generally, with certain exceptions, may not make payments on or redeem or purchase any shares
of the Company�s capital stock, including the Series A Preferred Stock, or any of the debt securities or guarantees that
rank in liquidation on a parity with or are junior to such notes. Additionally, unlike indebtedness, where principal and
interest would customarily be payable on specified due dates, in the case of preferred stock like the Series A Preferred
Stock (1) dividends are payable only if declared by the Company�s board of directors (or a duly authorized committee
of the board) and (2) dividends and any redemption price, if applicable, may be paid by the Company, as a
corporation, only out of lawfully available funds.

The Series A Preferred Stock will be effectively subordinated to the obligations of our subsidiaries.

We are a holding company and conduct substantially all of our operations through our subsidiaries. Our right to
receive any assets of any of our subsidiaries upon their liquidation, reorganization or otherwise, and thus your ability
as a holder of the Series A Preferred Stock to benefit indirectly from such distribution, will be subject to the prior
claims of the subsidiaries� creditors. Even if we were a creditor of any of our subsidiaries, our rights as a creditor
would be subordinate to any security interest in the assets of those subsidiaries and any indebtedness of those
subsidiaries senior to that held by us.

The applicable insurance laws of the jurisdiction where each of our insurance subsidiaries is domiciled would govern
any proceedings relating to that insurance subsidiary. The insurance authority of that jurisdiction would act as a
liquidator or rehabilitator for the subsidiary. Both creditors and policyholders of the subsidiary would be entitled to
payment in full from the subsidiary�s assets before we, as a shareholder, would be entitled to receive any distribution
from the subsidiary which we might apply to make payments to holders of the Series A Preferred Stock.

Accordingly, our obligations under the Series A Preferred Stock will be effectively subordinated to all existing and
future indebtedness and liabilities of our subsidiaries, including liabilities under contracts of insurance and annuities
written by our insurance subsidiaries, and you, as holders of notes, should look only to our assets for payment under
the notes. As of June 30, 2018, our subsidiaries had policyholder liabilities and contract owner account balances of
$66 billion.

The Company�s Ability to Pay Dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock is Dependent Upon Distributions From Its
Subsidiaries, But Its Subsidiaries� Ability to Make Distributions is Limited.

Voya Financial is the holding company for all our operations, and dividends, returns of capital and interest income on
intercompany indebtedness from Voya Financial�s subsidiaries are the principal sources of funds available to Voya
Financial to pay principal and interest on its outstanding indebtedness, to pay corporate operating expenses and to pay
any dividends (including dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock). These subsidiaries are legally distinct from Voya
Financial and have no obligation to make funds available to Voya Financial for such payments. The ability of our
subsidiaries to pay dividends or other distributions to Voya Financial in the future will depend on their earnings, tax
considerations, covenants contained in any financing or other agreements and applicable regulatory restrictions. In
addition, such payments may be limited as a result of claims against our subsidiaries by their creditors, including
suppliers, vendors, lessors and employees.
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The ability of our insurance subsidiaries to pay dividends and make other distributions to Voya Financial will further
depend on their ability to meet applicable regulatory standards and receive regulatory approvals. The jurisdictions in
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dividends to their respective parents. These restrictions are based, in part, on the prior year�s statutory income and
surplus for the relevant subsidiary. In general, dividends up to specified levels are considered ordinary and may be
paid without prior regulatory approval. Dividends in larger amounts, or extraordinary dividends, are subject to
approval by the insurance commissioner of the relevant state of domicile.

Holders May Not Receive Dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock.

Dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock are discretionary and non-cumulative. Consequently, if the Company�s
board of directors (or a duly authorized committee of the board) does not authorize and declare a dividend for any
dividend period, holders of the Series A Preferred Stock would not be entitled to receive any such dividend, and such
dividend will cease to accrue and be payable. The Company will have no obligation to pay dividends accrued for a
dividend period after the dividend payment date for such period if the Company�s board of directors (or a duly
authorized committee of the board) has not declared such dividend before the related dividend payment date, whether
or not dividends are declared for any subsequent dividend period with respect to any other preferred stock the
Company may issue.

In addition, if the Company fails to comply, or if and to the extent such act would cause the Company to fail to
comply, with applicable laws, rules and regulations (including, to the extent the Company becomes subject to
regulation by a �capital regulator,� any applicable capital adequacy guidelines), the Company may not declare, pay or
set aside for payment dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock. As a result, if payment of dividends on the Series A
Preferred Stock for any dividend period would cause the Company to fail to comply with any applicable law, rule or
regulation, the Company will not declare or pay a dividend for such dividend period.

The Company May Redeem the Series A Preferred Stock on September 15, 2023 or Any Reset Date and at Any
Time in the Event of a Rating Agency Event or Regulatory Capital Event.

The Series A Preferred Stock will be a perpetual equity security. This means that they will have no maturity or
mandatory redemption date and will not be redeemable at the option of the holders. The Series A Preferred Stock may
be redeemed by the Company at its option, (a) in whole but not in part, at any time, within 90 days after the
occurrence of a �rating agency event,� at a redemption price equal to $1,020 per share of Series A Preferred Stock
(102% of the stated amount of $1,000 per share), plus an amount equal to any accrued and unpaid dividends per share
that have accrued but not been declared and paid for the then-current dividend period to, but excluding, such
redemption date and (b)(i) in whole but not in part, at any time, within 90 days after the occurrence of a �regulatory
capital event,� or (ii) in whole or in part, from time to time, on September 15, 2023 or any reset date, in each case, at a
redemption price equal to $1,000 per share of Series A Preferred Stock, plus an amount equal to any accrued and
unpaid dividends per share that have accrued but not been declared and paid for the then-current dividend period to,
but excluding, such redemption date.

Any decision the Company may make at any time to redeem the Series A Preferred Stock will depend upon, among
other things, the Company�s evaluation of its capital position, the composition of its stockholders� equity and general
market conditions at that time. Events that would constitute a �rating agency event� or a �regulatory capital event� could
occur at any time and could result in the Series A Preferred Stock being redeemed earlier than would otherwise be the
case. If the Company chooses to redeem the Series A Preferred Stock, you may not be able to reinvest the redemption
proceeds in a comparable security at an effective dividend rate or interest as high as the dividend payable on the Series
A Preferred Stock.

If the Company is Not Paying Full Dividends on Any Parity Stock We May Issue in the Future, the Company Will
Not Be Able to Pay Full Dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock.
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stock for a dividend period, then, to the extent permitted by the terms of the Series A Preferred Stock or any shares of
parity stock, such partial dividends shall be declared on shares of the Series A Preferred Stock and

S-13

Edgar Filing: COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST - Form DEF 14A

Table of Contents 56



Table of Contents

dividend parity stock, and dividends so declared shall be paid, as to any such dividend payment date and related
dividend period, in amounts such that the ratio of the partial dividends declared and paid on each such series to full
dividends on each such series is the same. Therefore, if we are not paying full dividends on any parity stock we may
issue in the future, we will not be able to pay full dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock.

The Series A Preferred Stock May Not Have an Active Trading Market.

The Series A Preferred Stock do not have an established trading market. We cannot assure you that an active
after-market for the Series A Preferred Stock will develop or be sustained or that holders of the Series A Preferred
Stock will be able to sell their Series A Preferred Stock at favorable prices or at all. Although the underwriters have
indicated to us that they intend to make a market in the Series A Preferred Stock, as permitted by applicable laws and
regulations, they are not obligated to do so and may discontinue any such market-making at any time without notice.
Accordingly, no assurance can be given as to the liquidity of, or trading markets for, the Series A Preferred Stock. The
Series A Preferred Stock are not listed and we do not intend to list the shares of Series A Preferred Stock on any
securities exchange or arrange for their quotation on any automated dealer quotation system.

The Voting Rights of Holders of the Series A Preferred Stock Will Be Limited.

Holders of the Series A Preferred Stock have no voting rights with respect to matters that generally require the
approval of voting stockholders. The limited voting rights of holders of the Series A Preferred Stock include the right
to vote as a class on certain fundamental matters that may affect the preference or special rights of the Series A
Preferred Stock, as described under �Description of the Series A Preferred Stock � Voting Rights.� Moreover, the terms
of the Series A Preferred Stock do not provide any additional voting rights upon non-payment of dividends (for
example, there is no right to elect any directors to our board of directors).

A Downgrade, Suspension or Withdrawal of, or Change in, the Methodology Used to Determine Any Rating
Assigned by a Rating Agency to Voya Financial, Inc. or Its Securities, Including the Series A Preferred Stock,
Could Cause the Liquidity or Trading Price of the Series A Preferred Stock to Decline Significantly.

Real or anticipated changes in the credit ratings assigned to the Series A Preferred Stock or Voya Financial, Inc.�s
credit ratings generally could affect the trading price of the Series A Preferred Stock. Credit ratings are not a
recommendation to buy, sell or hold any security, and may be revised or withdrawn at any time by the issuing
organization in its sole discretion. In addition, credit rating agencies continually review their ratings for the companies
that they follow, including us. The credit rating agencies also evaluate the insurance industry as a whole and may
change their credit rating for Voya Financial, Inc. and its securities, including the Series A Preferred Stock, based on
their overall view of our industry. A downgrade, withdrawal, or the announcement of a possible downgrade or
withdrawal of the ratings assigned to the Series A Preferred Stock, Voya Financial, Inc. or its other securities, or any
perceived decrease in our creditworthiness could cause the trading price of the Series A Preferred Stock to decline
significantly.

The rating agencies that currently or may in the future publish a rating for Voya Financial, Inc. or the Series A
Preferred Stock may from time to time in the future change the methodologies that they use for analyzing securities
with features similar to the Series A Preferred Stock. This may include, for example, changes to the relationship
between ratings assigned to an issuer�s senior securities and ratings assigned to securities with features similar to the
Series A Preferred Stock, which is sometimes called �notching.� If the rating agencies change their practices for rating
these securities in the future, and the ratings of the Series A Preferred Stock are subsequently lowered or �notched�
further, the trading price of the Series A Preferred Stock could be negatively affected.
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There May Be Future Sales of Preferred Shares, Which May Adversely Affect the Market Price of the Series A
Preferred Stock.

Voya Financial, Inc. is not restricted from issuing additional Series A Preferred Stock or securities similar to the
Series A Preferred Stock, including any securities that are convertible into or exchangeable for, or that represent the
right to receive, Series A Preferred Stock. Holders of the Series A Preferred Stock have no preemptive rights that
entitle holders to purchase their pro rata share of any offering of shares of any class or series. The market price of the
Series A Preferred Stock could decline as a result of sales of Series A Preferred Stock or of other securities made after
this offering or the perception that such sales could occur. Because Voya Financial, Inc.�s decision to issue securities in
any future offering will depend on market conditions and other factors beyond its control, Voya Financial, Inc. cannot
predict or estimate the amount, timing or nature of any future offerings. Thus, holders of the Series A Preferred Stock
bear the risk of Voya Financial, Inc.�s future offerings reducing the market price of the Series A Preferred Stock and
diluting their holdings in the Series A Preferred Stock.

We May Not Complete the Tender Offers on the Contemplated Terms or At All.

Concurrently with this offering, we commenced the Tender Offers. We cannot assure you that the Tender Offers will
be completed in accordance with their terms or at all, or that a significant principal amount of the Tendered Debt
Securities will be validly tendered and accepted for purchase in the Tender Offers or at all. The Tender Offers are
subject to a number of conditions that may be waived or changed. Upon the failure of any condition to be satisfied, we
may choose to terminate, withdraw or amend any Tender Offer, including, subject to applicable law, the deadline by
which noteholders must tender, and we may waive any of the conditions to the Tender Offers at any time. This
offering is not conditioned on the completion of the Tender Offers, but the receipt of the proceeds from this offering
or other issuance of equity securities sufficient to purchase the Tendered Debt Securities in the Tender Offers is a
condition to the completion of the Tender Offers. Although we intend to use the net proceeds of this offering to
purchase the Tendered Debt Securities and to pay other related fees and expenses, if for any reason we purchase less
than $300 million principal amount of Tendered Debt Securities, we currently intend to use net proceeds from this
offering, together with cash on hand, to redeem all or a portion of the $363.1 million outstanding principal amount of
the 2022 Notes. The foregoing does not constitute a notice of redemption or an obligation to issue a notice of
redemption for the 2022 Notes.
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USE OF PROCEEDS

We expect that the net proceeds of this offering will be approximately $319.0 million, after deducting discounts and
commissions payable to the underwriters and estimated expenses of this offering payable by us. Concurrently with this
offering, we commenced the Tender Offers. See �Recent Developments � Debt Tender Offers.� We intend to use the net
proceeds of this offering to purchase the Tendered Debt Securities and to pay other related fees and expenses. Any
remaining proceeds from this offering not used to purchase the Tendered Debt Securities or to pay related fees and
expenses may be used to redeem all or a portion of the 2022 Notes not tendered or not purchased in the corresponding
Tender Offer or for general corporate purposes. If for any reason we purchase less than $300 million principal amount
of Tendered Debt Securities, we currently intend to use net proceeds from this offering, together with cash on hand, to
redeem all or a portion of the $363.1 million outstanding principal amount of the 2022 Notes. The foregoing does not
constitute a notice of redemption or an obligation to issue a notice of redemption for the 2022 Notes. See �Risk Factors
� Risks Related to the Notes � We may not complete the Tender Offers on the contemplated terms or at all.�

The underwriters or their affiliates may hold a portion of the Tendered Debt Securities and accordingly may receive a
portion of the net proceeds of this offering.
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CAPITALIZATION

The following table presents our consolidated cash and cash equivalents and consolidated capitalization as of June 30,
2018 (i) on an actual basis and (ii) as adjusted giving effect to the offering of the Series A Preferred Stock (but not to
the Tender Offers or any other use of proceeds). You should read this table together with �Management�s Discussion
and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations� and our consolidated financial statements and related
notes, which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement.

($ in millions)

As of June 30, 2018

Actual

As adjusted for the
issuance of the Series A
Preferred Stock (1)

(unaudited) (unaudited)
Cash and cash equivalents $ 1,534 $ 1,853
Short-term debt:
Total short-term debt 1 1
Long-term debt:
Total long-term debt 3,458 3,458
Shareholders� equity:
Common stock ($0.01 par value per share; 900,000,000 shares
authorized; 272,008,619 shares issued; 162,027,329 shares
outstanding) 3 3
Preferred stock ($0.01 par value per share; 100,000,000 shares
authorized; 0 and 325,000 shares issued and outstanding, actual and as
adjusted, respectively) �  0
Treasury stock (at cost; 109,981,290 shares) (4,442) (4,442) 
Additional paid-in capital 23,951 24,270
AOCI 943 943
Retained earnings (deficit):
Appropriated-consolidated investment entities �  �  
Unappropriated (11,995) (11,995) 

Total Voya Financial, Inc. shareholders� equity 8,460 8,779
Noncontrolling interest 782 782

Total shareholders� equity 9,242 9,561

Total capitalization (total debt plus shareholders� equity excluding
AOCI and noncontrolling interest) $ 162,740 $ 163,059

(1) The as-adjusted column is not adjusted for the Tender Offers or the use of proceeds from this offering. Pursuant
to the Tender Offers, we will offer to purchase (i) any and all of the Voya Holdings Debentures and (ii) up to the
maximum aggregate principal amount of 2022 Notes that we can purchase in the corresponding Tender Offer for
an amount equal to the excess, if any, of $325 million over the amount paid to purchase Voya Holdings
Debentures validly tendered and accepted for purchase in the corresponding Tender Offer, in each case exclusive
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of any cash payment for accrued interest from the most recent interest payment date to, but excluding, the date we
repurchase the Tendered Debt Securities. We intend to use the net proceeds from the sale of the shares of Series
A Preferred Stock offered by this prospectus supplement to purchase the Tendered Debt Securities and to pay
other related fees and expenses. Any remaining proceeds from this offering not used to purchase the Tendered
Debt Securities or to pay related fees and expenses may be used to redeem all or a portion of the 2022 Notes not
tendered or not purchased in the corresponding Tender Offer or for general corporate purposes. If for any reason
we purchase less than $300 million principal amount of Tendered Debt Securities, we currently intend to use net
proceeds from this offering, together with cash on hand, to redeem all or a portion of the $363.1 million
outstanding principal amount of the 2022 Notes. The foregoing does not constitute a notice of redemption or an
obligation to issue a notice of redemption for the 2022 Notes. See �Risk Factors � Risks Related to the Notes � We
may not complete the Tender Offers on the contemplated terms or at all.�
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DESCRIPTION OF SERIES A PREFERRED STOCK

The following is a description of the material terms of the 6.125% Fixed-Rate Reset Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock,
Series A (the �Series A Preferred Stock�). The following summary of the terms and provisions of the Series A
Preferred Stock does not purport to be complete in all respects, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the
pertinent sections of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and our amended and restated by-laws
that were filed as exhibits or incorporated by reference to the registration statement of which the accompanying
prospectus is a part, the Certificate of Designations creating the Series A Preferred Stock, which will be included as
an exhibit to documents that the Company files with the SEC, and the applicable provisions of the Delaware General
Corporation Law. As used in this section, the terms �Company�, �we�, �us� and �our� refer to Voya Financial, Inc.
and not to any of its consolidated subsidiaries.

General

Our authorized capital stock includes 100,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value $0.01 per share. Our board of
directors (or a duly authorized committee of the board) is authorized without further stockholder action to cause the
issuance of shares of preferred stock, including the Series A Preferred Stock. Prior to this offering of Series A
Preferred Stock, no shares of preferred stock have been issued or are outstanding.

The Series A Preferred Stock represents a single series of our authorized preferred stock. The number of authorized
shares of the Series A Preferred Stock initially is 325,000 and the �stated amount� per share is $1,000. 325,000 shares of
Series A Preferred Stock are being initially offered hereby. The Series A Preferred Stock will be fully paid and
nonassessable when issued, which means that holders will have paid their purchase price in full and that we may not
ask them to surrender additional funds with respect to their ownership of the Series A Preferred Stock. Holders of the
Series A Preferred Stock will not have preemptive or subscription rights to acquire more stock of the Company.

The Series A Preferred Stock will not be convertible into, or exchangeable for, shares of our common stock or any
other class or series of stock or other securities of the Company. The Series A Preferred Stock have no stated maturity
and will not be subject to any sinking fund, retirement fund or purchase fund or other obligation of the Company to
redeem, repurchase or retire the Series A Preferred Stock.

We may at any time and from time to time, without notice to or the consent of holders of the Series A Preferred Stock,
issue additional shares of Series A Preferred Stock either through public or private sales that would be deemed to form
a single series with the Series A Preferred Stock offered hereby, provided that such additional shares are fungible for
U.S. federal income tax purposes with the Series A Preferred Stock offered hereby. We may also issue additional
shares of other series of preferred stock at any time and from time to time, without notice to or the consent of holders
of the Series A Preferred Stock. Any additional preferred stock may be issued from time to time in one or more series,
each with preferences, limitations, designations, conversion or exchange rights, voting rights, dividend rights,
redemption provisions, voluntary and involuntary liquidation rights and other rights as our board may determine at the
time of issuance.

Ranking

With respect to the payment of dividends and distributions of assets upon any liquidation, dissolution or winding-up,
the Series A Preferred Stock will rank:
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� senior to our junior stock (as defined below); and

� equally with each other series of our preferred stock that we may issue (except for any senior series that may
be issued with the requisite vote or consent of the holders of at least two thirds of the shares of the Series A
Preferred Stock at the time outstanding and entitled to vote, voting together as a single class with any other
series of preferred stock entitled to vote thereon (to the exclusion of all other series of preferred stock)), with
respect to the payment of dividends and distributions of assets upon liquidation, dissolution or winding-up.
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In addition, we will generally be able to pay dividends, any redemption price and distributions upon liquidation,
dissolution or winding-up only out of lawfully available funds for such payment (i.e., after taking account of all
existing and future indebtedness and other non-equity claims).

Dividends

Dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock will not be mandatory. Holders of Series A Preferred Stock will be entitled
to receive, when, as and if declared by our board of directors (or a duly authorized committee of the board), out of
funds legally available for the payment of dividends, under Delaware law, semi-annually in arrears on the 15th day of
March and September of each year, commencing on March 15, 2019, non-cumulative cash dividends that accrue for
the relevant dividend period as follows:

� from the date of original issue, to, but excluding September 15, 2023 (the �First Call Date�) at a fixed rate per
annum of 6.125% on the stated amount of $1,000 per share; and

� from the First Call Date, during each reset period (as defined below), at a rate per annum equal to the
Five-year U.S. Treasury Rate (as defined below) as of the most recent reset dividend determination date plus
3.358% on the stated amount of $1,000 per share.

If we issue additional Series A Preferred Stock after the original issue date, dividends on such shares will accrue from
the original issue date if such shares are issued prior to the first dividend payment date and otherwise will accrue from
the date on which such shares are issued (if it is a dividend payment date) or the dividend payment date next preceding
the date they are issued.

Dividends will be payable to holders of record of the Series A Preferred Stock as they appear on our books on the
applicable record date, which shall be the 15th calendar day before that dividend payment date or such other record
date fixed by our board of directors (or a duly authorized committee of the board) that is not more than 60 nor less
than 10 days prior to such dividend payment date (each, a �dividend record date�). Dividend record dates will apply
regardless of whether a particular dividend record date is a business day.

Dividends payable on the Series A Preferred Stock will be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of
twelve 30-day months. If any dividend payment date is not a business day, then such date will nevertheless be a
dividend payment date, but dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock, when, as and if declared, will be paid on the
next succeeding business day (without adjustment in the amount of the dividend per share of Series A Preferred
Stock). �Business day� means any day other than (i) a Saturday or Sunday or a legal holiday or (ii) a day on which
banking institutions in The City of New York are authorized or required by law or executive order to remain closed.

A �dividend period� is the period from, and including, a dividend payment date to, but excluding, the next dividend
payment date, except that the initial dividend period will commence on, and include, the original issue date of the
Series A Preferred Stock and will end on, but exclude, the March 15, 2019 dividend payment date.

A �reset date� means the First Call Date and each date falling on the fifth anniversary of the preceding reset date. A
�reset period� means the period from and including the First Call Date to, but excluding, the next following reset date
and thereafter each period from and including each reset date to, but excluding, the next following reset date. A �reset
dividend determination date� means, in respect of any reset period, the day falling two business days prior to the
beginning of such reset period.
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The �Five-year U.S. Treasury Rate� means, as of any reset dividend determination date, as applicable, (i) an interest rate
(expressed as a decimal) determined to be the per annum rate equal to the weekly average yield to maturity for U.S.
Treasury securities with a maturity of five years from the next reset date and trading in the public securities markets or
(ii) if there is no such published U.S. Treasury security with a maturity of five years from the next reset date and
trading in the public securities markets, then the rate will be determined by
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interpolation between the most recent weekly average yield to maturity for two series of U.S. Treasury securities
trading in the public securities market, (A) one maturing as close as possible to, but earlier than, the reset date
following the next succeeding reset dividend determination date, and (B) the other maturity as close as possible to, but
later than, the reset date following the next succeeding reset dividend determination date, in each case as published in
the most recent H.15 (519). If the Five-year U.S. Treasury Rate cannot be determined pursuant to the methods
described in clauses (i) or (ii) above, then the Five-year U.S. Treasury Rate will be the same interest rate determined
for the prior reset dividend determination date.

�H.15 (519)� means the weekly statistical release designated as such, or any successor publication, published by the
Board of Governors of the United States Federal Reserve System, and �most recent H.15 (519)� means the H.15 (519)
published closest in time but prior to the close of business on the second business day prior to the applicable reset
date.

The applicable dividend rate for each reset period will be determined by the calculation agent, as of the applicable
reset dividend determination date. Promptly upon such determination, the calculation agent will notify us of the
dividend rate for the reset period. The calculation agent�s determination of any dividend rate, and its calculation of the
amount of dividends for any dividend period beginning on or after the First Call Date will be on file at our principal
offices, will be made available to any holder of Series A Preferred Stock upon request and will be final and binding in
the absence of manifest error.

Dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock will not be cumulative. Accordingly, if the Company�s board of directors
(or a duly authorized committee of the board), does not declare a dividend on the Series A Preferred Stock payable in
respect of any dividend period before the related dividend payment date, such dividend will not accrue, we will have
no obligation to pay a dividend for that dividend period on the dividend payment date or at any future time, whether or
not dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock are declared for any future dividend period, and no interest, or sum of
money in lieu of interest, will be payable in respect of any dividend not so declared. References to the �accrual� of
dividends in this prospectus supplement refer only to the determination of the amount of such dividend and do not
imply that any right to a dividend arises prior to the date on which a dividend is declared.

So long as any Series A Preferred Stock remain outstanding for any dividend period, unless the full dividends for the
latest completed dividend period on all outstanding Series A Preferred Stock have been declared and paid (or declared
and a sum sufficient for the payment thereof has been set aside), during a dividend period:

� no dividend shall be paid or declared on our common stock or any other shares of our junior stock, other
than:

� any dividend paid on junior stock in the form of stock, warrants, options or other rights where the
dividend stock or the stock issuable upon exercise of such warrants, options or other rights is the same
stock as that on which the dividend is being paid or is other junior stock, or

� any dividend in connection with the implementation of a shareholders� rights plan, or the issuance of
rights, stock or other property under such plan, or the redemption or repurchase of any rights under
such plan; and
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� no common stock or other junior stock shall be purchased, redeemed or otherwise acquired for consideration
by us, directly or indirectly, other than:

� as a result of a reclassification of junior stock for or into other junior stock,

� the exchange, redemption or conversion of one share of junior stock for or into another share of junior
stock,

� purchases, redemptions or other acquisitions of shares of junior stock in connection with (x) any
employment contract, benefit plan or other similar arrangement with or for the benefit of one or
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more employees, officers, directors, consultants or independent contractors, (y) a dividend
reinvestment or stockholder stock purchase plan, or (z) the satisfaction of our obligations pursuant to
any contract outstanding at the beginning of the applicable dividend period requiring such purchase,
redemption or other acquisition,

� the purchase of fractional interests in shares of junior stock pursuant to the conversion or exchange
provisions of such securities or the security being converted or exchanged, or

� through the use of the proceeds of a substantially contemporaneous sale of junior stock.
As used in this prospectus supplement, �junior stock� means our common stock and any other class or series of stock
of the Company that ranks junior to the Series A Preferred Stock either as to the payment of dividends (whether such
dividends are cumulative or non-cumulative) and/or as to the distribution of assets upon any liquidation, dissolution or
winding-up of the Company.

When dividends are not paid (or declared and a sum sufficient for payment thereof set aside) in full on any dividend
payment date (or, in the case of parity stock having dividend payment dates different from the dividend payment dates
pertaining to the Series A Preferred Stock, on a dividend payment date falling within the related dividend period for
the Series A Preferred Stock) upon the Series A Preferred Stock or any shares of parity stock, all dividends declared
on the Series A Preferred Stock and all such parity stock and payable on such dividend payment date (or, in the case
of parity stock having dividend payment dates different from the dividend payment dates pertaining to the Series A
Preferred Stock, on a dividend payment date falling within the related dividend period for the Series A Preferred
Stock) shall be declared pro rata so that the respective amounts of such dividends shall bear the same ratio to each
other as all accrued but unpaid dividends per share of Series A Preferred Stock and all parity stock payable on such
dividend payment date (or, in the case of parity stock having dividend payment dates different from the dividend
payment dates pertaining to the Series A Preferred Stock, on a dividend payment date falling within the related
dividend period for the Series A Preferred Stock) bear to each other. As used in this paragraph, payment of dividends
�in full� means, as to any parity stock that bears dividends on a cumulative basis, the amount of dividends that would
need to be declared and paid to bring such parity stock current in dividends, including undeclared dividends for past
dividend periods. To the extent a dividend period with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock or any shares of parity
stock (in either case, the �first series�) coincides with more than one dividend period with respect to another series as
applicable (in either case, a �second series�), then, for purposes of this paragraph, our board of directors (or a duly
authorized committee of the board) may, to the extent permitted by the terms of each affected series, treat such
dividend period for the first series as two or more consecutive dividend periods, none of which coincides with more
than one dividend period with respect to the second series, or may treat such dividend period(s) with respect to any
parity stock and dividend period(s) with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock for purposes of this paragraph in any
other manner that it deems to be fair and equitable in order to achieve ratable payments of dividends on such parity
stock and the Series A Preferred Stock.

As used in this prospectus supplement, �parity stock� means any class or series of stock of the Company that ranks
equally with the Series A Preferred Stock in the payment of dividends (whether such dividends are cumulative or
non-cumulative) and in the distribution of assets on any liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company.

Subject to the foregoing, and not otherwise, such dividends (payable in cash, stock or otherwise) as may be
determined by our board of directors (or a duly authorized committee of the board) may be declared and paid on our
common stock and any other junior stock from time to time out of any funds legally available for such payment, and
the Series A Preferred Stock shall not be entitled to participate in any such dividend.
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Dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock will not be declared, paid or set aside for payment if we fail to comply, or
if such act would cause us to fail to comply, with applicable laws, rules and regulations.
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Liquidation Rights

Upon any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company, holders of the Series A
Preferred Stock and any parity stock are entitled to receive out of assets of the Company available for distribution to
stockholders, after satisfaction of liabilities to creditors, if any, before any distribution of assets is made to holders of
common stock and any other junior stock, a liquidating distribution equal to the stated amount of $1,000 per share of
Series A Preferred Stock plus declared and unpaid dividends, without accumulation of any undeclared dividends.
Holders of the Series A Preferred Stock will not be entitled to any other amounts from us after they have received
their full liquidation preference.

In any such distribution, if the assets of the Company are not sufficient to pay the liquidation preferences in full to all
holders of the Series A Preferred Stock and all holders of any parity stock, the amounts paid to the holders of Series A
Preferred Stock and to the holders of any parity stock will be paid pro rata in accordance with the respective
aggregate liquidation preferences of those holders. In any such distribution, the �liquidation preference� of any holder of
preferred stock means the amount payable to such holder in such distribution (assuming no limitation on our assets
available for such distribution), including any declared but unpaid dividends (and any unpaid, accrued cumulative
dividends in the case of any holder of stock (other than Series A Preferred Stock) on which dividends accrue on a
cumulative basis). If the liquidation preference has been paid in full to all holders of the Series A Preferred Stock and
any holders of parity stock, the holders of our junior stock shall be entitled to receive all remaining assets of the
Company according to their respective rights and preferences.

For purposes of this section, the merger or consolidation of the Company with any other entity, including a merger or
consolidation in which the holders of the Series A Preferred Stock receive cash, securities or other property for their
shares, or the sale, lease or exchange of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company, for cash, securities or
other property shall not constitute a liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company.

Optional Redemption

The Series A Preferred Stock is perpetual and has no maturity date. The Series A Preferred Stock is not subject to any
mandatory redemption, sinking fund, retirement fund, purchase fund or other similar provisions.

We may redeem the Series A Preferred Stock at our option:

� in whole, but not in part, at any time, within 90 days after the occurrence of a �rating agency event,� at a
redemption price equal to $1,020 per share of Series A Preferred Stock (102% of the stated amount of
$1,000 per share), plus (except as provided below) an amount equal to any dividends per share that have
accrued but not been declared and paid for the then-current dividend period to, but excluding, the redemption
date, or

� (i) in whole, but not in part, at any time, within 90 days after the occurrence of a �regulatory capital event,� or
(ii) in whole or in part, from time to time, on the First Call Date or any subsequent reset date, in each case, at
a redemption price equal to the stated amount of $1,000 per share of Series A Preferred Stock, plus (except
as provided below) an amount equal to any dividends per share that have accrued but not been declared and
paid for the then-current dividend period to, but excluding, the redemption date.
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Any declared but unpaid dividends payable on a redemption date that occurs subsequent to the dividend record date
for a dividend period will not constitute a part of or be paid to the holder entitled to receive the redemption price on
the redemption date, but rather will be paid to the holder of record of the redeemed shares on the dividend record date
relating to the dividend payment date.

Holders of the Series A Preferred Stock will have no right to require the redemption or repurchase of the Series A
Preferred Stock.
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�Rating agency event� means that any nationally recognized statistical rating organization within the meaning of
Section 3(a)(62) under the Exchange Act, that then publishes a rating for us (a �rating agency�) amends, clarifies or
changes the criteria it uses to assign equity credit to securities such as the Series A Preferred Stock, which
amendment, clarification or change results in:

� the shortening of the length of time the Series A Preferred Stock are assigned a particular level of equity
credit by that rating agency as compared to the length of time they would have been assigned that level of
equity credit by that rating agency or its predecessor on the initial issuance of the Series A Preferred Stock;
or

� the lowering of the equity credit (including up to a lesser amount) assigned to the Series A Preferred Stock
by that rating agency as compared to the equity credit assigned by that rating agency or its predecessor on
the initial issuance of the Series A Preferred Stock.

�Regulatory capital event� means that we become subject to capital adequacy supervision by a capital regulator and the
capital adequacy guidelines that apply to us as a result of being so subject set forth criteria pursuant to which the
liquidation preference amount of the Series A Preferred Stock would not qualify as capital under such capital
adequacy guidelines, as we may determine at any time, in our sole discretion.

If the Series A Preferred Stock are to be redeemed, the notice of redemption shall be given by first class mail to the
holders of record of the Series A Preferred Stock to be redeemed, mailed not less than 10 days nor more than 90 days
prior to the date fixed for redemption thereof. Any notice mailed as provided in this paragraph shall be conclusively
presumed to have been duly given, whether or not the holder receives such notice, but failure duly to give such notice
by mail, or any defect in such notice or in the mailing thereof, to any holder of shares of Series A Preferred Stock
designated for redemption shall not affect the validity of the proceedings for the redemption of any other shares of
Series A Preferred Stock. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Series A Preferred Stock are held in book-entry form
through DTC or any other similar facility, such notice of redemption may be given to the holders of Series A Preferred
Stock at such time and in any manner permitted by such facility.

Each notice of redemption will include a statement setting forth:

� the redemption date;

� the number of shares of Series A Preferred Stock to be redeemed and, if less than all the shares of Series A
Preferred Stock held by such holder are to be redeemed, the number of shares of such Series A Preferred
Stock to be redeemed from such holder;

� the redemption price;

� if shares of Series A Preferred Stock are evidenced by definitive certificates, the place or places where
holders may surrender certificates evidencing those shares of Series A Preferred Stock for payment of the
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� that dividends will cease to accrue on the redemption date.
If notice of redemption of any Series A Preferred Stock has been given and if the funds necessary for such redemption
have been set aside by us for the benefit of the holders of any Series A Preferred Stock so called for redemption, then,
from and after the redemption date, dividends will cease to accrue on such Series A Preferred Stock, such Series A
Preferred Stock shall no longer be deemed outstanding and all rights of the holders of such Series A Preferred Stock
will terminate, except the right to receive the redemption price, without interest. Any funds unclaimed at the end of
two years from the redemption date, to the extent permitted by law, shall be released from the trust so established and
may be commingled with our other funds, and after that time the holders of the shares so called for redemption shall
look only to us for payment of the redemption price of such shares.
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In case of any redemption of only part of the Series A Preferred Stock at the time outstanding, the Series A Preferred
Stock to be redeemed shall be selected either pro rata, by lot or by such other method in accordance with the
procedures of DTC.

Voting Rights

Except as provided below or as otherwise required by applicable law, the holders of the Series A Preferred Stock will
have no voting rights.

So long as any shares of Series A Preferred Stock are outstanding, in addition to any other vote or consent of
stockholders required by law or by our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, the vote or consent of the
holders of at least two thirds of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock at the time outstanding, voting together as a
single class with any other series of preferred stock entitled to vote thereon (to the exclusion of all other series of
preferred stock), given in person or by proxy, either in writing without a meeting or by vote at any meeting called for
the purpose, will be necessary for effecting or validating:

� Authorization of Senior Stock. Any amendment or alteration of our certificate of incorporation to authorize
or create, or increase the authorized amount of, any shares of any class or series or any securities convertible
into shares of any class or series of our capital stock ranking prior to Series A Preferred Stock in the payment
of dividends or in the distribution of assets on any liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company;

� Amendment of Certificate of Incorporation, By-laws or Certificate of Designations. Any amendment,
alteration or repeal of any provision of our certificate of incorporation (including the certificate of
designations for the Series A Preferred Stock) or by-laws that would alter or change the voting powers,
preferences or special rights of the Series A Preferred Stock so as to affect them adversely; provided,
however, that the amendment of our certificate of incorporation so as to authorize or create, or to increase
the authorized amount of, any class or series of stock that does not rank prior to the Series A Preferred Stock
in either the payment of dividends (whether such dividends are cumulative or non-cumulative) or in the
distribution of assets on any liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company shall not be deemed to
affect adversely the voting powers, preferences or special rights of the Series A Preferred Stock; or

� Share Exchanges, Reclassifications, Mergers and Consolidations and Other Transactions. Any
consummation of (x) a binding share exchange or reclassification involving the Series A Preferred Stock,
(y) a merger or consolidation of the Company with another entity (whether or not a corporation) or (z) a
conversion, transfer, domestication or continuance of the Company into another entity or an entity organized
under the laws of another jurisdiction, unless in each case (A) the shares of Series A Preferred Stock remain
outstanding or, in the case of any such merger or consolidation with respect to which we are not the
surviving or resulting entity, or any such conversion, transfer, domestication or continuance, the shares of
Series A Preferred Stock are converted into or exchanged for preference securities of the surviving or
resulting entity or its ultimate parent, and (B) such shares remaining outstanding or such preference
securities, as the case may be, have such rights, preferences, privileges and voting powers, and limitations
and restrictions thereof, taken as a whole, as are not materially less favorable to the holders thereof than the
rights, preferences, privileges and voting powers, and restrictions and limitations thereof, of the Series A
Preferred Stock immediately prior to such consummation, taken as a whole.
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If an amendment, alteration, repeal, share exchange, reclassification, merger or consolidation, or any conversion,
transfer, domestication or continuance described above would materially and adversely affect one or more but not all
series of voting preferred stock (including the Series A Preferred Stock for this purpose), then only the series
materially and adversely affected and entitled to vote shall vote to the exclusion of all other series of preferred stock.
If all series of preferred stock are not equally affected by the proposed amendment, alteration,
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repeal, share exchange, reclassification, merger or consolidation, or conversion, transfer, domestication or
continuance, described above, there shall be required a two-thirds approval of each series that will have a diminished
status.

To the fullest extent permitted by law, without the consent of the holders of the Series A Preferred Stock, so long as
such action does not adversely affect the rights, preferences, privileges and voting powers of the Series A Preferred
Stock, we may supplement any terms of the Series A Preferred Stock:

� to cure any ambiguity, or to cure, correct or supplement any provision contained in the Certificate of
Designations that may be defective or inconsistent; or

� to make any provision with respect to matters or questions arising with respect to the Series A Preferred
Stock that is not inconsistent with the provisions of the Certificate of Designations.

The foregoing voting provisions will not apply if, at or prior to the time when the act with respect to which the vote
would otherwise be required shall be effected, all outstanding shares of the Series A Preferred Stock have been
redeemed or called for redemption on proper notice and sufficient funds have been set aside by us for the benefit of
the holders of the Series A Preferred Stock to effect the redemption unless in the case of a vote or consent required to
authorize senior stock if all outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock are being redeemed with the proceeds from
the sale of the stock to be authorized.

Under current provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law, the holders of issued and outstanding preferred
stock are entitled to vote as a class, with the consent of the majority of the class being required to approve an
amendment to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation if the amendment would increase or decrease the
aggregate number of authorized shares of such class or increase or decrease the par value of the shares of such class.

The terms of the Series A Preferred Stock do not provide any additional voting rights upon non-payment of dividends
(for example, there is no right to elect any directors to our board of directors).

Transfer Agent and Registrar

Computershare, Inc. will be the transfer agent, registrar and dividend disbursing agent for the Series A Preferred Stock
as of the original issue date. We may terminate such appointment and may appoint a successor transfer agent, registrar
and/or dividend disbursement agent at any time and from time to time. The transfer agent and/or registrar may be a
person or entity affiliated with us.

Calculation Agent

The �calculation agent� means, at any time, the person or entity appointed by us and serving as such agent with respect
to the Series A Preferred Stock at such time. Unless we have validly called all shares of Series A Preferred Stock for
redemption on the First Call Date, we will appoint a calculation agent with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock
prior to the reset dividend determination date preceding the First Call Date. We may terminate any such appointment
and may appoint a successor agent at any time and from time to time. We may appoint ourselves or an affiliate of ours
as calculation agent.
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BOOK-ENTRY, DELIVERY AND FORM OF SERIES A PREFERRED STOCK

The shares of Series A Preferred Stock will be issued in book-entry form through DTC. The shares of Series A
Preferred Stock will be issued only as fully registered securities registered in the name of Cede & Co. (the nominee of
DTC) or such other name as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC. The Series A Preferred Stock
will be accepted for clearance by DTC. Beneficial interests in the shares of Series A Preferred Stock will be shown on,
and transfers thereof will be effected only through, the book-entry records maintained by DTC and its direct and
indirect participants, including Euroclear and Clearstream. Owners of beneficial interests in the Series A Preferred
Stock will receive all payments relating to their shares in U.S. dollars. If we elect to issue global certificates for the
shares of Series A Preferred Stock held through DTC, they will be issued and will be deposited with DTC and will
bear a legend regarding the restrictions on exchanges and registration of transfer referred to below.

The laws of some jurisdictions may require that some purchasers of securities take physical delivery of securities in
definitive form. These laws may impair the ability to transfer beneficial interests in the Series A Preferred Stock held
through DTC.

DTC has advised us that it is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the New York Banking Law, a �banking
organization� within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a �clearing
corporation� within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code and a �clearing agency� registered
pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act. DTC holds securities deposited with it by its
participants, and it facilitates the settlement among direct participants of sales and other securities transactions in
deposited securities, through electronic computerized book-entry transfers and pledges between direct participants�
accounts. This eliminates the need for physical movement of securities certificates. Direct participants include both
U.S. and non-U.S. securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations, and certain other
organizations. Access to DTC�s system is also available to others such as both U.S. and non-U.S. securities brokers and
dealers (including agents), banks, trust companies and clearing corporations that clear through or maintain a custodial
relationship with a direct participant, either directly or indirectly. The DTC rules applicable to its participants are on
file with the SEC.

Purchases of shares of Series A Preferred Stock under the DTC system must be made by or through direct
participants, which will receive a credit for the shares on DTC�s records. The ownership interest of each beneficial
owner of shares of Series A Preferred Stock will be recorded on the direct or indirect participants� records. Beneficial
owners will not receive written confirmation from DTC of their purchase. Beneficial owners are, however, expected to
receive written confirmations providing details of the transaction, as well as periodic statements of their holdings,
from the direct or indirect participant through which the beneficial owner entered into the transaction. Under a
book-entry format, holders may experience some delay in their receipt of payments, as such payments will be
forwarded by the depositary to Cede & Co., as nominee for DTC. DTC will forward the payments to its participants,
who will then forward them to indirect participants or holders. Beneficial owners of shares of Series A Preferred Stock
other than DTC or its nominees will not be recognized by the registrar and transfer agent as registered holders of
shares of Series A Preferred Stock entitled to the rights of holders thereof. Beneficial owners that are not participants
will be permitted to exercise their rights only indirectly through and according to the procedures of participants and, if
applicable, indirect participants.

To facilitate subsequent transfers, all shares of Series A Preferred Stock deposited by direct participants with DTC are
registered in the name of DTC�s nominee, Cede & Co., or such other name as may be requested by an authorized
representative of DTC. The deposit of shares of Series A Preferred Stock with DTC and their registration in the name
of Cede & Co. or such other DTC nominee do not affect any change in beneficial ownership. DTC has no knowledge
of the actual beneficial owners of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock; DTC�s records reflect only the identity of the
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beneficial owners. The direct and indirect participants will remain responsible for keeping account of their holdings on
behalf of their customers.
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Conveyance of notices and other communications by DTC to direct participants, by direct participants to indirect
participants, and by direct and indirect participants to beneficial owners will be governed by arrangements among
them, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time.

Neither DTC nor Cede & Co. (nor any other DTC nominee) will consent or vote with respect to shares of Series A
Preferred Stock unless authorized by a direct participant in accordance with DTC�s procedures. Under its usual
procedures, DTC mails an omnibus proxy to the issuer as soon as possible after the record date. The omnibus proxy
assigns Cede & Co.�s consenting or voting rights to those direct participants to whose accounts shares of Series A
Preferred Stock are credited on the record date (identified in a listing attached to the omnibus proxy).

DTC may discontinue providing its services as securities depositary with respect to the shares of Series A Preferred
Stock at any time by giving reasonable notice to the issuer or its agent. Under these circumstances, or if DTC ceases to
be registered as a clearing agency under the Exchange Act, in the event that a successor securities depositary is not
obtained within 90 days, we will either print and deliver certificates for the shares of Series A Preferred Stock or
provide for the direct registration of the Series A Preferred Stock with the transfer agent. We may decide to
discontinue the use of the system of book-entry-only transfers through DTC (or a successor securities depositary). In
that event, certificates for the shares of Series A Preferred Stock will be printed and delivered to DTC or we will
provide for the direct registration of the Series A Preferred Stock with the transfer agent.

As long as DTC or its nominee is the registered owner of the Series A Preferred Stock, DTC or its nominee, as the
case may be, will be considered the sole owner and holder of all shares of Series A Preferred Stock for all purposes
under the instruments governing the rights and obligations of holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock. Except in
the limited circumstances referred to above, owners of beneficial interests in the Series A Preferred Stock:

� will not be entitled to have such Series A Preferred Stock registered in their names;

� will not receive or be entitled to receive physical delivery of securities certificates in exchange for beneficial
interests in the Series A Preferred Stock; and

� will not be considered to be owners or holders of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock for any purpose
under the instruments governing the rights and obligations of holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock.

Payments with respect to shares of Series A Preferred Stock and all transfers and deliveries of shares of Series A
Preferred Stock will be made to DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered holder of the shares of
Series A Preferred Stock. DTC�s practice is to credit direct participants� accounts upon DTC�s receipt of funds and
corresponding detail information from the issuer or its agent, on the payable date in accordance with their respective
holdings shown on DTC�s records. Payments by participants to beneficial owners will be governed by standing
instructions and customary practices, as is the case with securities held for the accounts of customers in bearer form or
registered in �street name,� and will be the responsibility of that participant and not of DTC, the issuer or any of their
agents, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time. Payments to Cede &
Co. (or such other nominee as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC) are the responsibility of the
issuer or its agent, disbursement of such payments to direct participants will be the responsibility of DTC, and
disbursement of such payments to the beneficial owners will be the responsibility of direct and indirect participants.
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interests in the Series A Preferred Stock will be shown only on, and the transfer of those ownership
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interests will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC or its nominee, with respect to participants�
interests, or any participant, with respect to interests of persons held by the participant on their behalf. Payments,
transfers, deliveries, exchanges, and other matters relating to beneficial interests in the Series A Preferred Stock may
be subject to various policies and procedures adopted by DTC from time to time. Neither we nor any agent for us will
have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of DTC�s or any direct or indirect participant�s records relating to, or
for payments made on account of, beneficial interests in the Series A Preferred Stock, or for maintaining, supervising
or reviewing any of DTC�s records or any direct or indirect participant�s records relating to these beneficial ownership
interests.

Although DTC has agreed to the foregoing procedures in order to facilitate transfer of interests in the Series A
Preferred Stock among participants, DTC is under no obligation to perform or continue to perform these procedures,
and these procedures may be discontinued at any time. We will not have any responsibility for the performance by
DTC or its direct or indirect participants under the rules and procedures governing DTC.

Because DTC can act only on behalf of direct participants, who in turn act only on behalf of direct or indirect
participants, and certain banks, trust companies and other persons approved by it, the ability of a beneficial owner of
shares of Series A Preferred Stock to pledge the shares of Series A Preferred Stock to persons or entities that do not
participate in the DTC system may be limited due to the unavailability of physical certificates for the shares of Series
A Preferred Stock.

DTC has advised us that it will take any action permitted to be taken by a registered holder of shares of Series A
Preferred Stock only at the direction of one or more participants to whose accounts with DTC the shares of Series A
Preferred Stock are credited.

The information in this section concerning DTC and its book-entry system has been obtained from sources that we
believe to be accurate, but we assume no responsibility for the accuracy thereof.

Euroclear and Clearstream will hold interests on behalf of their participants through customers� securities accounts in
Euroclear�s and Clearstream�s names on the books of their respective depositaries (the �U.S. Depositaries�), which in turn
will hold interests in customers� securities accounts in the depositaries� names on the books of DTC.

Distributions with respect to the shares of Series A Preferred Stock held beneficially through Euroclear or Clearstream
will be credited to cash accounts of their participants in accordance with Euroclear�s or Clearstream�s rules and
procedures, to the extent received by the applicable U.S. Depositary.

Cross-market transfers between DTC�s participating organizations, on the one hand, and Euroclear or Clearstream
participants, on the other hand, will be effected through DTC in accordance with DTC�s rules on behalf of Euroclear or
Clearstream, as the case may be, by its U.S. Depositary; however, such cross-market transactions will require delivery
of instructions to Euroclear or Clearstream, as the case may be, by the counterparty in such system in accordance with
the rules and procedures and within the established deadlines (European time) of such system. Euroclear or
Clearstream, as the case may be, will, if the transaction meets its settlement requirements, deliver instructions to its
U.S. Depositary to take action to effect final settlement on its behalf by delivering or receiving interests in the Series
A Preferred Stock in DTC, and making or receiving payment in accordance with normal procedures for same-day fund
settlement applicable to DTC. Euroclear and Clearstream participants may not deliver instructions directly to their
respective U.S. Depositaries.

Due to time zone differences, the securities accounts of a Euroclear or Clearstream participant purchasing an interest
in the Series A Preferred Stock from a DTC participant in DTC will be credited, and any such crediting will be
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must be a business day for Euroclear or Clearstream) immediately following the settlement date of DTC. Cash
received in Euroclear or Clearstream as a result of sales of interests in a series of shares of preferred
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stock by or through a Euroclear or Clearstream participant to a DTC participant will be received with value on the
settlement date of DTC but will be available in the relevant Euroclear or Clearstream cash account only as of the
business day for Euroclear or Clearstream following DTC�s settlement date.

The information in this section concerning Euroclear and Clearstream and their book-entry systems has been obtained
from sources that we believe to be reliable, but we take no responsibility for the accuracy of that information.

None of us or any of the underwriters will have any responsibility for the performance by Euroclear or Clearstream or
their respective participants of their respective obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations.

Although DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream have agreed to the foregoing procedures in order to facilitate transfers of
securities among participants of DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream, they are under no obligation to perform or continue
to perform such procedures and they may discontinue the procedures at any time.
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CERTAIN U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following discussion is a summary of certain U.S. federal income and estate tax considerations relevant to the
purchase, ownership and disposition of the Series A Preferred Stock. This discussion deals only with Series A
Preferred Stock held as capital assets by holders who purchase Series A Preferred Stock in this offering. This
discussion does not cover all aspects of U.S. federal income taxation that may be relevant to the purchase, ownership
or disposition of the Series A Preferred Stock by prospective investors in light of their particular circumstances. In
particular, this discussion does not address all of the tax considerations that may be relevant to persons in special tax
situations, including tax-exempt organizations, insurance companies, banks or other financial institutions, dealers in
securities, persons liable for the alternative minimum tax, persons that are �controlled foreign corporations� or �passive
foreign investment companies,� traders in securities that elect to use a mark-to-market method of accounting for their
securities holdings, persons that will hold the Series A Preferred Stock as a position in a hedging transaction, �straddle,�
�conversion transaction� or other risk reduction transaction, entities taxed as partnerships or partners therein,
non-resident alien individuals present in the United States for 183 days or more during the taxable year, and U.S.
Holders (as defined below) whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar or who are otherwise subject to special
treatment under the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the �Code�).

Furthermore, this summary is based upon the provisions of the Code, the Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder
and administrative and judicial interpretations thereof, all as of the date hereof. Such authorities may be repealed,
revoked, modified or subject to differing interpretations, possibly on a retroactive basis, so as to result in U.S. federal
income tax or estate tax consequences different from those discussed below. This discussion does not address any
other U.S. federal tax considerations (such as gift tax) or any state, local or non-U.S. tax considerations. You should
consult your own tax advisor about the tax consequences of the purchase, ownership, and disposition of the Series A
Preferred Stock in light of your own particular circumstances, including the tax consequences under state, local,
foreign and other tax laws and the possible effects of any changes in applicable tax laws.

U.S. Holders

The discussion in this section is addressed to a holder of the Series A Preferred Stock that is a U.S. Holder. �U.S.
Holder� means a person that is a beneficial owner of the Series A Preferred Stock and is (i) a citizen or resident of the
United States, (ii) a U.S. domestic corporation, or (iii) otherwise subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net income
basis in respect of the Series A Preferred Stock.

Distributions

Distributions made to you with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock will be taxable as dividend income when paid
to the extent of our current or accumulated earnings and profits as determined for U.S. federal income tax purposes.
To the extent that the amount of a distribution with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock exceeds our current and
accumulated earnings and profits, the distribution will be treated first as a tax-free return of capital to the extent of
your adjusted tax basis in the Series A Preferred Stock, and thereafter as capital gain which will be long-term capital
gain if your holding period for the stock exceeds one year at the time of the distribution. Distributions constituting
dividend income received by an individual in respect of the Series A Preferred Stock will generally be subject to
taxation at preferential rates, provided applicable holding period requirements are met and certain other conditions are
satisfied. Distributions on the Series A Preferred Stock constituting dividend income paid to U.S. Holders that are
U.S. corporations will generally qualify for the dividends received deduction, subject to various limitations.

Dividends that exceed certain thresholds in relation to a corporate U.S. Holder�s tax basis in the Series A Preferred
Stock could be characterized as �extraordinary dividends� under the Code. If a corporate U.S. Holder that has held the
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an extraordinary dividend, the holder will generally be required to reduce its tax basis in the Series A Preferred Stock
with respect to which the dividend was made by the non-taxed portion of the dividend. If the amount of the reduction
exceeds the U.S. Holder�s tax basis in the Series A Preferred Stock, the excess is treated as taxable gain. Similar rules
will apply if a U.S. Holder purchases the Series A Preferred Stock at a premium. However, based on the expected
dividend rate and offering price for the Series A Preferred Stock offered hereby, dividends on the Series A Preferred
Stock will not be characterized as extraordinary dividends for holders who purchase Series A Preferred Stock in this
offering.

Sale or Redemption

You will generally recognize capital gain or loss on a sale, exchange, redemption (other than a redemption that is
treated as a distribution, as discussed below) or other disposition of the Series A Preferred Stock equal to the
difference between the amount realized upon the disposition and your adjusted tax basis in the stock so disposed. The
capital gain or loss will be long-term capital gain or loss if your holding period for the stock exceeds one year at the
time of disposition. Long-term capital gains of noncorporate taxpayers are generally taxed at a lower maximum
marginal tax rate than the maximum marginal tax rate applicable to ordinary income. The deductibility of net capital
losses is subject to limitations.

A redemption of stock will be treated as a sale or exchange described in the preceding paragraph if the redemption
(i) is a �complete termination� of the stock interest and any other equity interest in the issuer (within the meaning of
section 302(b)(3) of the Code), (ii) is a �substantially disproportionate� redemption of stock (within the meaning of
section 302(b)(2) of the Code) or (iii) is �not essentially equivalent to a dividend� (within the meaning of
section 302(b)(1) of the Code). In determining whether any of these tests has been met with respect to the redemption
of the Series A Preferred Stock, you may be required to take into account not only the Series A Preferred Stock and
other equity interests in the Company that you actually own but also other equity interests in the Company that you
constructively own within the meaning of section 318 of the Code. If you own (actually or constructively) only an
insubstantial percentage of the total equity interests in the Company and exercise no control over the Company�s
corporate affairs, you may be entitled to sale or exchange treatment on a redemption of the Series A Preferred Stock if
you experience a reduction in your equity interest in the Company (taking into account any constructively owned
equity interests) as a result of the redemption. If you meet none of the alternative tests of section 302(b) of the Code,
the redemption will be treated as a distribution subject to the rules described under �U.S. Holders � Distributions.�
Because the determination as to whether any of the alternative tests of section 302(b) of the Code is satisfied with
respect to any particular holder of the Series A Preferred Stock will depend upon the facts and circumstances as of the
time the determination is made, you should consult your tax advisor regarding the tax treatment of a redemption.

In the event that a redemption payment is properly treated as a distribution, the amount of the distribution will be
equal to the amount of cash and the fair market value of property you receive without any offset for your tax basis in
the Series A Preferred Stock. Any tax basis in the redeemed Series A Preferred Stock should be transferred to your
remaining equity interests in the Company. If you have no remaining equity interests in the Company, your basis
could, under certain circumstances, be transferred to any remaining equity interests in the Company that are held by a
person related to you, or the basis could be lost entirely.

Non-U.S. Holders

The discussion in this section is addressed to a holder of the Series A Preferred Stock that is a Non-U.S. Holder.
�Non-U.S. Holder� means a person that is a beneficial owner of the Series A Preferred Stock but is not a U.S. Holder.

Distributions
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Generally, distributions treated as dividends, as described above under �U.S. Holders � Distributions,� paid to you with
respect to the Series A Preferred Stock will be subject to a 30% U.S. withholding tax, or such lower rate as may be
specified by an applicable income tax treaty. Additional withholding may be required in respect of dividends paid to
you, as described below under �FATCA.� If you are subject to withholding at a rate in excess
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of a reduced rate for which you are eligible under a tax treaty or otherwise, you may be able to obtain a refund of or
credit for any amounts withheld in excess of the applicable rate. Investors are encouraged to consult with their own
tax advisors regarding the possible implications of these withholding requirements on their investment in the Series A
Preferred Stock.

Sale or Redemption

As long as the Company is not treated as a United States real property holding corporation for U.S. federal income tax
purposes, you generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax with respect to gain recognized on a sale,
exchange or other taxable disposition of the Series A Preferred Stock, other than a redemption that is treated as a
distribution as discussed below. The Company does not believe that it is currently United States real property holding
corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes and does not believe that it will become one in the foreseeable
future. In addition, in certain circumstances withholding may be required in respect of such gains, as described below
under �FATCA.�

A payment made to you in redemption of the Series A Preferred Stock may be treated as a distribution, rather than as a
payment in exchange for the stock, in the circumstances discussed above under �U.S. Holders � Sale or Redemption,� in
which event the payment would be subject to tax as discussed above under �Non-U.S. Holders � Distributions.� In
addition, even if a redemption payment would not be treated as a distribution with respect to a Non-U.S. Holder under
the rules described above, it is possible that a withholding agent will treat the redemption payment as a dividend that
is subject to withholding tax unless the Non-U.S. Holder demonstrates to the withholding agent that the redemption
payment should be treated as a payment in exchange for the Series A Preferred Stock and not as a distribution on the
Series A Preferred Stock.

Federal Estate Tax

Series A Preferred Stock held (or deemed held) by an individual Non-U.S. Holder at the time of his or her death will
be included in the Non-U.S. Holder�s gross estate for U.S. federal estate tax purposes, unless an applicable estate tax
treaty provides otherwise.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Information returns will be filed with the Internal Revenue Service (the �IRS�) in connection with payments of
dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock to, and the proceeds from a sale or other disposition of the Series A
Preferred Stock effected by, certain U.S. Holders. In addition, certain U.S. Holders may be subject to backup
withholding with respect to such amounts if they do not provide their correct taxpayer identification number, and
otherwise comply with applicable requirements of the backup withholding rules. Non-U.S. holders may be required to
comply with applicable certification procedures to establish that they are not U.S. Holders in order to avoid the
application of such information reporting requirements and backup withholding. Any amount withheld under the
backup withholding rules from a payment to a U.S. Holder or Non-U.S. Holder is allowable as a credit against the
holder�s U.S. federal income tax liability and may entitle the holder to a refund, provided that the required information
is timely furnished to the IRS.

FATCA

Under the U.S. tax rules known as the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (�FATCA�), a holder of Series A Preferred
Stock will generally be subject to a 30% U.S. withholding tax on dividends in respect of (and, after December 31,
2018, gross proceeds from the sale or other disposition of) Series A Preferred Stock if the holder is not FATCA
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In order to be treated as FATCA compliant, a holder must provide us or an applicable financial institution certain
documentation (usually an IRS Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E) containing information about its identity, its FATCA
status, and if required, its direct and indirect U.S. owners. For a foreign
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financial institution to be FATCA compliant, it generally must enter into an agreement with the U.S. government to
report, on an annual basis, certain information regarding accounts with or interests in the institution held by certain
United States persons and by certain non-U.S. entities that are wholly or partially owned by United States persons, or
must satisfy similar requirements under an intergovernmental agreement between the United States and another
country (an �IGA�). These requirements may be modified by the adoption or implementation of a particular IGA or by
future U.S. Treasury Regulations. We will not pay any additional amounts to holders of the Series A Preferred Stock
in respect of any amounts withheld. Prospective investors should consult their tax advisors regarding the possible
implications of these rules for their investment in the Series A Preferred Stock.

Documentation that holders provide in order to be treated as FATCA compliant may be reported to the IRS and other
tax authorities, including information about a holder�s identity, its FATCA status, and if applicable, its direct and
indirect U.S. owners. Prospective investors should consult their own tax advisers about how information reporting and
the possible imposition of withholding tax under FATCA may apply to their investment in the Series A Preferred
Stock.
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UNDERWRITING

Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith
Incorporated and RBC Capital Markets, LLC are acting as representatives of the underwriters named below. Under the
terms and subject to the conditions set forth in an underwriting agreement dated the date of this prospectus
supplement, each underwriter named below has severally agreed to purchase, and we have agreed to sell to that
underwriter, the number of shares of Series A Preferred Stock set forth opposite the underwriter�s name:

Number of
Shares

Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. 61,775
Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC 51,613
Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith

                       Incorporated 51,613
RBC Capital Markets, LLC 51,613
BNP Paribas Securities Corp. 12,903
PNC Capital Markets LLC 12,903
Barclays Capital Inc. 5,290
BMO Capital Markets Corp. 5,290
Citigroup Global Markets Inc. 5,290
ICBC Standard Bank Plc 5,290
ING Financial Markets LLC 5,290
J.P. Morgan Securities LLC 5,290
MUFG Securities Americas Inc. 5,290
Mizuho Securities USA LLC 5,290
SunTrust Robinson Humphrey, Inc. 5,290
U.S. Bancorp Investments, Inc. 5,290
Wells Fargo Securities, LLC 5,290
BNY Mellon Capital Markets, LLC 2,710
Commerz Markets LLC 2,710
Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC 2,710
Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC 2,710
nabSecurities, LLC 2,710
Natixis Securities Americas LLC 2,710
Scotia Capital (USA) Inc. 2,710
The Williams Capital Group, L.P. 2,710
UniCredit Capital Markets LLC 2,710

Total 325,000

The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the several underwriters to purchase the Series A
Preferred Stock offered by this prospectus supplement are subject to the approval of certain legal matters by their
counsel and to certain other conditions. The underwriters are obligated to purchase all of the shares of Series A
Preferred Stock offered by this prospectus supplement if they purchase any of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock.
The offering of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock by the underwriters is subject to receipt and acceptance and
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Shares of Series A Preferred Stock sold by the underwriters to the public will initially be offered at the initial public
offering prices set forth on the cover of this prospectus supplement. Any shares of Series A Preferred Stock sold by
the underwriters to securities dealers may be sold at a selling concession from the initial
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public offering price not in excess of $5.00 per share. Any such dealers may resell any shares of Series A Preferred
Stock purchased from the underwriters to certain other brokers or dealers at a discount from the initial public offering
price not in excess of $2.00 per share. If all the shares of Series A Preferred Stock are not sold at the initial offering
price, the underwriters may change the offering price and the other selling terms.

The following table shows the per share and total underwriting discount that we are to pay to the underwriters in
connection with this offering.

Per Share $ 15.50
Total $ 5,037,500

We estimate that our expenses for this offering (not including the underwriting discount) will be $1 million, all of
which are payable by us.

The shares of Series A Preferred Stock are a new issue of securities with no established trading market. We do not
intend to list the shares of Series A Preferred Stock on any securities exchange or arrange for their quotation on any
automated dealer quotation system. Some or all of the underwriters have advised us that they presently intend to make
a market in the shares after the completion of the offering. However, they are under no obligation to do so and may
discontinue any market-making activities at any time without notice. There is currently no secondary market for the
shares and we cannot assure you that one will develop. If the secondary market for the shares is limited, there may be
few or no buyers if you choose to sell your shares and this may reduce the price you receive or your ability to sell the
shares at all. See �Risk Factors � The Series A Preferred Stock may not have an active trading market.�

We have agreed that we will not, for the period from the date of this prospectus supplement through and including the
closing date, without first obtaining the prior written consent of the underwriters, directly or indirectly, issue, sell,
offer to contract or grant any option to sell, pledge, transfer or otherwise dispose of, any preferred stock or securities
exchangeable for or convertible into preferred stock, except for the shares sold to the underwriters pursuant to the
underwriting agreement.

We have agreed to indemnify the several underwriters against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the
Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make in respect
of any of these liabilities.

In connection with this offering, the underwriters may bid for or purchase and sell shares of Series A Preferred Stock
in the open market. These transactions may include short sales and purchases on the open market to cover positions
created by short sales. Short sales involve the sale by the underwriters of a greater number of shares of Series A
Preferred Stock than they are required to purchase in this offering. The underwriters must close out any short position
by purchasing shares in the open market. Similar to other purchase transactions, the underwriters� purchases to cover
the syndicate short sales and other activities may have the effect of raising or maintaining the market price of shares of
Series A Preferred Stock or preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of shares of Series A Preferred Stock.
As a result, the price of shares of Series A Preferred Stock may be higher than the price that might otherwise exist in
the open market.

Neither we nor any of the underwriters make any representation or prediction as to the direction or magnitude of any
effect that the transactions described above may have on the price of shares of Series A Preferred Stock. In addition,
neither we nor any of the underwriters make any representation that the representatives will engage in these
transactions or that these transactions, once commenced, will not be discontinued without notice.
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trade the shares of Series A Preferred Stock on the date of this prospectus supplement or the next two succeeding
business days will be required, by virtue of the fact that the shares of Series A Preferred Stock initially will settle in
T+5, to specify an alternate settlement cycle at the time of any such trade to prevent a failed settlement and should
consult their own advisors.

To the extent any underwriter that is not a U.S.-registered broker-dealer intends to effect sales of Series A Preferred
Stock in the United States, it will do so through one or more U.S.-registered broker-dealers in accordance with the
applicable U.S. securities laws and regulations and the rules of the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, Inc.

Other Relationships

The underwriters and their respective affiliates are full service financial institutions engaged in various activities,
which may include sales and trading, commercial and investment banking, advisory, investment management,
investment research, principal investment, hedging, market making, brokerage and other financial and non-financial
activities and services. Certain of the underwriters or their affiliates have in the past and may in the future provide
commercial banking, investment banking and other related services for us and our affiliates from time to time for
which they have received or may receive customary fees and reimbursement of expenses. Certain of the underwriters
or their affiliates may, from time to time, engage in transactions with and perform services for us in the ordinary
course of their business for which they may receive customary fees and reimbursement of expenses. In particular,
certain of the underwriters or their affiliates have a lending relationship with us under our Credit Facility and act as
agents thereunder. The underwriters or their affiliates may hold a portion of the Tendered Debt Securities and
accordingly may receive a portion of the net proceeds of this offering.

In addition, in the ordinary course of their business activities, the underwriters and their affiliates may make or hold a
broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial
instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers. Such investments
and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of ours or our affiliates. If any of the underwriters
or their affiliates have a lending relationship with us, certain of those underwriters or their affiliates routinely hedge,
and certain other of those underwriters or their affiliates may hedge, their credit exposure to us consistent with their
customary risk management policies. Typically, these underwriters and their affiliates would hedge such exposure by
entering into transactions which consist of either the purchase of credit default swaps or the creation of short positions
in our securities, including potentially the shares of Series A Preferred Stock offered hereby. Any such credit default
swaps or short positions could adversely affect future trading prices of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock offered
hereby. The underwriters and their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express
independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to
clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.

ICBC Standard Bank Plc is restricted in its U.S. securities dealings under the United States Bank Holding Company
Act and may not underwrite, subscribe, agree to purchase or procure purchasers to purchase shares of Series A
Preferred Stock that are offered or sold in the United States. Accordingly, ICBC Standard Bank Plc shall not be
obligated to, and shall not, underwrite, subscribe, agree to purchase or procure purchasers to purchase shares of Series
A Preferred Stock that may be offered or sold by other underwriters in the United States. ICBC Standard Bank Plc
shall offer and sell the securities constituting part of its allotment solely outside the United States.

Selling Restrictions

European Economic Area
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(�EEA�). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in
point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, �MiFID II�); or (ii) a customer within the meaning of
Directive 2002/92/EC (as amended, the �Insurance Mediation Directive�), where that customer would not qualify as a
professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in
Directive 2003/71/EC (as amended, the �Prospectus Directive�). Consequently no key information document required
by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 (as amended, the �PRIIPs Regulation�) for offering or selling the shares of Series A
Preferred Stock or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the EEA has been prepared and therefore
offering or selling the shares of Series A Preferred Stock or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in
the EEA may be unlawful under the PRIIPS Regulation. This prospectus supplement and the accompanying
prospectus have been prepared on the basis that any offer of shares of Series A Preferred Stock in any Member State
of the EEA will be made pursuant to an exemption under the Prospectus Directive from the requirement to publish a
prospectus for offers of shares of Series A Preferred Stock. This prospectus supplement is not a prospectus for
purposes of the Prospectus Directive.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the United Kingdom

In addition, in the United Kingdom, this document is being distributed only to, and is directed only at, and any offer
subsequently made may only be directed at persons who are �qualified investors� (as defined in the Prospectus
Directive) (i) who have professional experience in matters relating to investments falling within Article 19 (5) of the
Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (Financial Promotion) Order 2005, as amended (the �Order�) and/or (ii) who
are high net worth companies (or persons to whom it may otherwise be lawfully communicated) falling within Article
49(2)(a) to (d) of the Order (all such persons together being referred to as �relevant persons�). This document must not
be acted on or relied on in the United Kingdom by persons who are not relevant persons. In the United Kingdom, any
investment or investment activity to which this document relates is only available to, and will be engaged in with,
relevant persons.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Switzerland

The shares of Series A Preferred Stock may not be publicly offered in Switzerland and will not be listed on the SIX
Swiss Exchange (�SIX�) or on any other stock exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. This document
does not constitute a prospectus within the meaning of, and has been prepared without regard to the disclosure
standards for issuance prospectuses under art. 652a or art. 1156 of the Swiss Code of Obligations or the disclosure
standards for listing prospectuses under art. 27 ff. of the SIX Listing Rules or the listing rules of any other stock
exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. Neither this document nor any other offering or marketing
material relating to the shares of Series A Preferred Stock or the offering may be publicly distributed or otherwise
made publicly available in Switzerland.

Neither this document nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the offering, the Company, the shares
of Series A Preferred Stock have been or will be filed with or approved by any Swiss regulatory authority. In
particular, this document will not be filed with, and the offer of shares of Series A Preferred Stock will not be
supervised by, the Swiss Financial Market Supervisory Authority FINMA (�FINMA�), and the offer of shares of Series
A Preferred Stock has not been and will not be authorized under the Swiss Federal Act on Collective Investment
Schemes (�CISA�). The investor protection afforded to acquirers of interests in collective investment schemes under the
CISA does not extend to acquirers of shares of Series A Preferred Stock.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the Dubai International Financial Centre
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Offered Securities Rules of the Dubai Financial Services Authority (�DFSA�). This prospectus supplement and the
accompanying prospectus are intended for distribution only to persons of a type specified in the Offered Securities
Rules of the DFSA. They must not be delivered to, or relied on by, any other person. The DFSA has no
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responsibility for reviewing or verifying any documents in connection with Exempt Offers. The DFSA has not
approved this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus nor taken steps to verify the information set
forth herein and therein and has no responsibility for the prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus. The
shares of Series A Preferred Stock to which this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus relate may
be illiquid and/or subject to restrictions on their resale. Prospective purchasers of the shares of Series A Preferred
Stock offered should conduct their own due diligence on the Series A Preferred Stock. If you do not understand the
contents of this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus you should consult an authorized financial
advisor.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Australia

No placement document, prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document has been lodged with
the Australian Securities and Investments Commission (�ASIC�), in relation to the offering. This prospectus supplement
and the accompanying prospectus do not constitute a prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure
document under the Corporations Act 2001 (the �Corporations Act�), and do not purport to include the information
required for a prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document under the Corporations Act.

Any offer in Australia of the Series A Preferred Stock may only be made to persons (the �Exempt Investors�) who are
�sophisticated investors� (within the meaning of section 708(8) of the Corporations Act), �professional investors� (within
the meaning of section 708(11) of the Corporations Act) or otherwise pursuant to one or more exemptions contained
in section 708 of the Corporations Act so that it is lawful to offer the Series A Preferred Stock without disclosure to
investors under Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act.

The Series A Preferred Stock applied for by Exempt Investors in Australia must not be offered for sale in Australia in
the period of 12 months after the date of allotment under the offering, except in circumstances where disclosure to
investors under Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act would not be required pursuant to an exemption under section
708 of the Corporations Act or otherwise or where the offer is pursuant to a disclosure document which complies with
Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act. Any person acquiring Series A Preferred Stock must observe such Australian
on-sale restrictions.

This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus contain general information only and do not take
account of the investment objectives, financial situation or particular needs of any particular person. They do not
contain any securities recommendations or financial product advice. Before making an investment decision, investors
need to consider whether the information in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus is
appropriate to their needs, objectives and circumstances, and, if necessary, seek expert advice on those matters.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Hong Kong

The shares of Series A Preferred Stock have not been offered or sold and will not be offered or sold in Hong Kong, by
means of any document, other than (a) to �professional investors� as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance
(Cap. 571 of the Laws of Hong Kong) (the �SFO�) and any rules made under the SFO; or (b) in other circumstances
which do not result in the document being a �prospectus� as defined in the Companies (Winding Up and Miscellaneous
Provisions) Ordinance (Cap. 32 of the Laws of Hong Kong) (the �Companies Ordinance�) or which do not constitute an
offer to the public within the meaning of the Companies Ordinance.

No advertisement, invitation or document relating to the Series A Preferred Stock has been or may be issued or has
been or may be in the possession of any person for the purposes of issue, whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere, which
is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public of Hong Kong (except if
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Notice to Prospective Investors in Japan

The shares of Series A Preferred Stock have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and
Exchange Law of Japan (Law No. 25 of 1948, as amended) and, accordingly, will not be offered or sold, directly or
indirectly, in Japan, or for the benefit of any Japanese Person or to others for re-offering or resale, directly or
indirectly, in Japan or to any Japanese Person, except in compliance with all applicable laws, regulations and
ministerial guidelines promulgated by relevant Japanese governmental or regulatory authorities in effect at the
relevant time. For the purposes of this paragraph, �Japanese Person� shall mean any person resident in Japan, including
any corporation or other entity organized under the laws of Japan.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Singapore

This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus have not been registered as a prospectus with the
Monetary Authority of Singapore. Accordingly, this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and any
other document or material in connection with the offer or sale, or invitation for subscription or purchase, of Series A
Preferred Stock may not be circulated or distributed, nor may the Series A Preferred Stock be offered or sold, or be
made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase, whether directly or indirectly, to persons in Singapore
other than (i) to an institutional investor under Section 274 of the Securities and Futures Act, Chapter 289 of
Singapore (the �SFA�), (ii) to a relevant person pursuant to Section 275(1), or any person pursuant to Section 275(1A),
and in accordance with the conditions specified in Section 275, of the SFA, or (iii) otherwise pursuant to, and in
accordance with the conditions of, any other applicable provision of the SFA.

Where the shares of Series A Preferred Stock are subscribed or purchased under Section 275 of the SFA by a relevant
person which is:

(a) a corporation (which is not an accredited investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA)) the sole
business of which is to hold investments and the entire share capital of which is owned by one or more
individuals, each of whom is an accredited investor; or

(b) a trust (where the trustee is not an accredited investor) whose sole purpose is to hold investments and
each beneficiary of the trust is an individual who is an accredited investor,

securities (as defined in Section 239(1) of the SFA) of that corporation or the beneficiaries� rights and interest
(howsoever described) in that trust shall not be transferred within six months after that corporation or that trust has
acquired the Series A Preferred Stock pursuant to an offer made under Section 275 of the SFA except:

(a) to an institutional investor or to a relevant person defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA, or to any
person arising from an offer referred to in Section 275(1A) or Section 276(4)(i)(B) of the SFA;

(b) where no consideration is or will be given for the transfer;

(c) where the transfer is by operation of law;
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(d) as specified in Section 276(7) of the SFA; or

(e) as specified in Regulation 32 of the Securities and Futures (Offers of Investments) (Shares and
Debentures) Regulations 2005 of Singapore.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Canada

The shares of Series A Preferred Stock may be sold only to purchasers purchasing, or deemed to be purchasing, as
principal that are accredited investors, as defined in National Instrument 45-106 Prospectus Exemptions or subsection
73.3(1) of the Securities Act (Ontario), and are permitted clients, as defined in National Instrument 31-103
Registration Requirements, Exemptions and Ongoing Registrant Obligations. Any resale of the Series A Preferred
Stock must be made in accordance with an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the prospectus
requirements of applicable securities laws.

S-39
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Securities legislation in certain provinces or territories of Canada may provide a purchaser with remedies for
rescission or damages if this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus (including any amendment
thereto) contains a misrepresentation, provided that the remedies for rescission or damages are exercised by the
purchaser within the time limit prescribed by the securities legislation of the purchaser�s province or territory. The
purchaser should refer to any applicable provisions of the securities legislation of the purchaser�s province or territory
for particulars of these rights or consult with a legal advisor.

Pursuant to section 3A.3 (or, in the case of securities issued or guaranteed by the government of a non-Canadian
jurisdiction, section 3A.4) of National Instrument 33-105 Underwriting Conflicts (NI 33-105), the underwriters are not
required to comply with the disclosure requirements of NI 33-105 regarding underwriter conflicts of interest in
connection with this offering.

S-40

Edgar Filing: COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST - Form DEF 14A

Table of Contents 105



Table of Contents

VALIDITY OF THE SECURITIES

The validity of the Series A Preferred Stock offered by this prospectus supplement will be passed upon for us by
Cleary Gottlieb Steen & Hamilton LLP, New York, New York. The validity of the Series A Preferred Stock offered
by this prospectus supplement will be passed upon for the underwriters by Sullivan & Cromwell LLP, New York,
New York. Sullivan & Cromwell LLP has from time to time provided, and may provide in the future, legal services to
Voya Financial, Inc. and its affiliates.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Voya Financial, Inc. incorporated by reference to Voya Financial, Inc.�s 2017
Form 10-K (including schedules appearing therein) and the effectiveness of our internal control over financial
reporting, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in
their reports, included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements are
incorporated by reference herein in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in
accounting and auditing.

S-41

Edgar Filing: COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST - Form DEF 14A

Table of Contents 106



Table of Contents

Prospectus

Debt Securities

Guarantees of Debt Securities

Common Stock

Preferred Stock

Warrants

Units

Voya Financial, Inc. (�Voya Financial�) may offer to sell these securities, or any combination thereof; the co-registrant,
Voya Holdings Inc. (�Voya Holdings�), which is a wholly owned subsidiary of Voya Financial, may offer guarantees of
debt securities issued by Voya Financial; and ING Groep N.V. (�ING Group�), or, in certain cases, other permitted
transferees of registration rights held by ING Group (any such permitted transferees, together with ING Group, the
�Selling Securityholders�) may offer to sell the ING Group Warrants or shares of common stock underlying the ING
Group Warrants (as defined and described herein under the caption �Description of Warrants�ING Group Warrants�); in
each case, from time to time in amounts, at prices and on other terms to be determined at the time of the offering. We
or the Selling Securityholders may sell the securities to or through one or more underwriters, dealers and agents, or
directly to purchasers, on an immediate, continuous or delayed basis. See �Plan of Distribution�.

This prospectus describes some of the general terms that may apply to these securities and the general manner in
which they may be offered. The specific terms of any securities to be offered, and the specific manner in which they
may be offered, will be described in a supplement to this prospectus. The prospectus may not be used to sell securities
unless accompanied by a prospectus supplement.

Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol �VOYA�.

Investing in these securities involves risk. See �Risk Factors� on page 1, and, if applicable, any risk factors
described in any accompanying prospectus supplement and in our Securities and Exchange Commission filings
that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus, to read about factors you should consider before
buying our securities.
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Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any other regulatory body has approved or disapproved
of these securities or passed upon the accuracy or adequacy of this prospectus. Any representation to the
contrary is a criminal offense.

Prospectus dated June 23, 2017
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Neither Voya Financial nor any Selling Securityholder has authorized anyone to provide any information or to make
any representations other than those contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus, any prospectus
supplement or any free writing prospectuses prepared by, or on behalf of, Voya Financial or to which Voya Financial
has referred you. Neither Voya Financial nor any Selling Securityholder take any responsibility for, or can provide
any assurance as to the reliability of, any other information that others may give you. Voya Financial is offering to sell
the securities, and any Selling Securityholder is offering to sell shares of common stock and the ING Group Warrants,
as applicable, only under circumstances and in jurisdictions where it is lawful to do so. The information contained in
this prospectus, any prospectus supplement and in the documents incorporated herein or therein by reference is
accurate only as of the date on the front of those documents, regardless of the time of delivery of those documents or
any of the securities.

i
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NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus, the accompanying prospectus supplement and the documents which we incorporate by reference into
this prospectus or the accompanying prospectus supplement may contain forward-looking statements.
Forward-looking statements include statements relating to future developments in our business or expectations for our
future financial performance and any statement not involving a historical fact. Forward-looking statements use words
such as �anticipate,� �believe,� �estimate,� �expect,� �intend,� �plan,� and other words and terms of similar meaning in connection
with a discussion of future operating or financial performance. Actual results, performance or events may differ
materially from those projected in any forward-looking statement due to, among other things, (i) general economic
conditions, particularly economic conditions in our core markets, (ii) performance of financial markets, including
emerging markets, (iii) the frequency and severity of insured loss events, (iv) mortality and morbidity levels,
(v) persistency and lapse levels, (vi) interest rates, (vii) currency exchange rates, (viii) general competitive factors,
(ix) changes in laws and regulations, and (x) changes in the policies of governments and/or regulatory authorities.
Factors that may cause actual results to differ from those in any forward-looking statement also include those
described in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K, our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, and the other filings
we make with the Securities and Exchange Commission (�SEC�), in each case that are incorporated by reference into
this prospectus.

We do not undertake or necessarily intend to correct or update any forward-looking statements that we later determine
will not be or is unlikely to be achieved or realized, except as may be required by U.S. Federal securities laws.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We are subject to the reporting and information requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the
�Exchange Act�), and, as a result, we file periodic and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the
SEC. We make our periodic reports and other information filed with or furnished to the SEC available, free of charge,
through our website at www.voya.com as soon as reasonably practicable after those reports and other information are
filed with or furnished to the SEC. Except for the documents specifically incorporated by reference into this
prospectus, the information contained on, or that can be accessed through, our website is not part of, and is not
incorporated into, this prospectus. You may read and copy any document that we file at the SEC�s public reference
room located at 100 F Street, NE, Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further
information on the public reference rooms. SEC filings are also available to the public at the SEC�s website at
www.sec.gov.

The SEC allows us to �incorporate by reference� information that we file with the SEC, which means that Voya
Financial can disclose important information to you by referring to those documents, and later information that Voya
Financial files with the SEC will automatically update and supersede that information as well as the information
contained in this prospectus. Voya Financial hereby incorporates by reference the following documents:

(1) Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016, filed on February 23, 2017 (the �2016 Annual
Report�);

(2) Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2017, filed on May 3, 2017;

(3) Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on February 28, 2017 and May 26, 2017;

(4) Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A, filed on April 7, 2017;

Edgar Filing: COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST - Form DEF 14A

Table of Contents 110



ii

Edgar Filing: COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST - Form DEF 14A

Table of Contents 111



Table of Contents

(5) Registration Statement on Form 8-A, filed on April 29, 2013 (to the extent not superseded by the information
contained herein under the caption �Description of Our Capital Stock�); and

(6) All filings made with the SEC under Section 13(a), 13(c), 14, or 15(d) of the Exchange Act after the date of this
prospectus (except for information in those filings that is �furnished� to, rather than �filed� with, the SEC, such as
information furnished pursuant to Items 2.02 or 7.01 of Form 8-K) until the filing of a post-effective amendment to
this registration statement indicating that the offering of the securities registered under this registration statement has
been completed.

We will provide without charge to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom this prospectus is delivered,
upon his or her written or oral request, a copy of any or all of the reports or documents referred to above that have
been incorporated by reference into, but not delivered with, this prospectus excluding exhibits to those documents
unless they are specifically incorporated by reference into those documents. You can request these documents from
our Investor Relations Department, 230 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10169, telephone 212-309-8999, or you
may obtain them from our corporate website at www.voya.com. Except for the documents specifically incorporated by
reference into this prospectus, information contained on our website or that can be accessed through our website does
not constitute a part of this prospectus.

iii

Edgar Filing: COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST - Form DEF 14A

Table of Contents 112



Table of Contents

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the SEC, utilizing a shelf registration or
continuous offering process. Under this shelf registration or continuous offering process, we may offer and sell any
combination of the securities described in this prospectus (including guarantees of the co-registrant described herein
and registered hereunder) in one or more offerings; and any Selling Securityholder may sell our common stock or the
ING Group Warrants in one or more offerings.

This prospectus describes some of the general terms that may apply to the securities that we or any Selling
Securityholder may offer and the general manner in which the securities may be offered. Each time we or any Selling
Securityholder sell securities, we will provide a prospectus supplement containing specific information about the
terms of the securities being offered and the manner in which they may be offered. We and any underwriter or agent
that we may from time to time retain may also provide you with other information relating to an offering, which we
refer to as �other offering material�. A prospectus supplement or any such other offering material provided to you may
include a discussion of any risk factors or other special considerations applicable to those securities or to us and may
also include, if applicable, a discussion of material United States federal income tax considerations and considerations
under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended. A prospectus supplement or such other
offering material may also add, update or change information in this prospectus. If there is any inconsistency between
the information in this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement or other offering material, you must rely
on the information in the prospectus supplement or other offering material. Throughout this prospectus, where we
indicate that information may be supplemented in an applicable prospectus supplement or supplements, that
information may also be supplemented in other offering material provided to you. You should read this prospectus and
any prospectus supplement or other offering material together with additional information described under the heading
�Where You Can Find More Information�.

The registration statement containing this prospectus, including exhibits to the registration statement, provides
additional information about us and the securities offered under this prospectus. The registration statement can be read
at the SEC�s web site or at the SEC�s public reference room mentioned under the heading �Where You Can Find More
Information�.

Unless the context otherwise requires, we use in this prospectus the term �Voya Financial, Inc.� to refer to Voya
Financial, Inc., a Delaware corporation; we use the term �Voya Holdings� to refer to the co-registrant, Voya Holdings
Inc., a Connecticut corporation and our wholly owned subsidiary; and we use the terms �Company,� �we,� �us� and �our� to
refer to Voya Financial, Inc. together with its consolidated subsidiaries.

iv
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ABOUT VOYA FINANCIAL, INC.

We are a premier retirement, investment and insurance company serving the financial needs of approximately
13.6 million individual and institutional customers in the United States as of December 31, 2016. Our vision is to be
America�s Retirement Company�. Our approximately 6,700 employees (as of December 31, 2016) are focused on
executing our mission to make a secure financial future possible�one person, one family and one institution at a time.
Through our retirement, investment management and insurance businesses, we help our customers save, grow, protect
and enjoy their wealth to and through retirement. We offer our products and services through a broad group of
financial intermediaries, independent producers, affiliated advisors and dedicated sales specialists throughout the
United States.

Voya Financial, Inc. is the holding company for all our operations, and dividends, returns of capital and interest
income on intercompany indebtedness from Voya Financial, Inc.�s subsidiaries are the principal sources of funds
available to Voya Financial, Inc. to pay principal and interest on its outstanding indebtedness, to pay corporate
operating expenses, to pay any stockholder dividends and to meet its other obligations. These subsidiaries are legally
distinct from Voya Financial, Inc. and, except to the extent that Voya Holdings, or any other subsidiary guarantor (as
defined and described herein under the caption �Description of Debt Securities We May Offer�Subsidiary Guarantee;
Future Subsidiary Guarantees�), has guaranteed or will guarantee any indebtedness of Voya Financial, Inc., our
subsidiaries have no obligation to pay amounts due on the debt of Voya Financial, Inc. or to make funds available to
Voya Financial, Inc. for such payments. The ability of our subsidiaries to pay dividends or other distributions to Voya
Financial, Inc. in the future will depend on their earnings, tax considerations, covenants contained in any financing or
other agreements and applicable regulatory restrictions. In addition, such payments may be limited as a result of
claims against our subsidiaries by their creditors, including suppliers, vendors, lessors and employees.

The ability of our insurance subsidiaries to pay dividends and make other distributions to Voya Financial, Inc. will
further depend on their ability to meet applicable regulatory standards and receive regulatory approvals. The
jurisdictions in which our insurance subsidiaries are domiciled impose certain restrictions on the ability to pay
dividends to their respective parents. These restrictions are based, in part, on the prior year�s statutory income and
surplus for the relevant subsidiary. In general, dividends up to specified levels are considered ordinary and may be
paid without prior regulatory approval. Dividends in larger amounts, or extraordinary dividends, are subject to
approval by the insurance commissioner of the relevant state of domicile.

Voya Holdings, the co-registrant, is wholly owned by Voya Financial, Inc. and is also a holding company, and
accordingly its ability to make payments under its guarantees of our indebtedness is subject to restrictions and
limitations similar to those that apply to Voya Financial, Inc.

Our principal executive office is located at 230 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10169 and our telephone number
is 212-309-8200. Our website address is www.voya.com. Except for the documents specifically incorporated by
reference into this prospectus, information contained on our website or that can be accessed through our website does
not constitute a part of this prospectus. Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the
symbol �VOYA�. Unless specifically stated in the prospectus supplement relating to the offering of any securities other
than our common stock, we do not intend to list on a securities exchange any other security being offered or sold by
means of this prospectus.

RISK FACTORS

Before investing in any securities offered hereby, you should consider carefully each of the risk factors set forth in
�Item 1A. Risk Factors� of our most recently filed Annual Report on Form 10-K, as supplemented and amended by the
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information set forth in �Part II, Item 1A. Risk Factors� of each Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed subsequent to our
most recently filed Annual Report on Form 10-K, and any other subsequent information we file with the SEC (see
�Where You Can Find More Information� in this prospectus).
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USE OF PROCEEDS

Unless otherwise indicated in any prospectus supplement, we intend to use the net proceeds from the sale of any
securities for general corporate purposes.

We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of shares of common stock or ING Group Warrants by any
Selling Securityholder.

2
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DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES WE MAY OFFER

A brief summary of some of the provisions of our senior debt indenture and our subordinated debt indenture that
would be important to holders of debt securities is set forth below. The description is qualified in its entirety by
reference to the Indenture, dated as of July 13, 2012 (the �Senior Indenture�), among the Company, as issuer, Voya
Holdings as initial guarantor, and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee (the �Trustee�), under which senior
debt securities may be issued and to the Junior Subordinated Indenture, dated as of May 16, 2013 (the �Subordinated
Indenture�), among the Company, as issuer, Voya Holdings as initial guarantor and the Trustee, under which
subordinated debt securities may be issued. The following description of our debt securities is only a summary of the
material terms, does not purport to be complete and may be supplemented in prospectus supplements. We urge you to
read the Senior Indenture and the Subordinated Indenture, including any supplements, in their entirety because the
applicable indenture, and not this description, will define your rights as a beneficial holder of debt securities. As used
in this �Description of Debt Securities We May Offer�, the terms �Company,� �we,� �us,� and �our� refer to Voya
Financial, Inc. and not to any of its consolidated subsidiaries.

General

We may issue an unlimited aggregate principal amount of senior debt securities under the Senior Indenture and an
unlimited aggregate principal amount of subordinated debt securities under the Subordinated Indenture. Neither the
senior debt securities nor the subordinated debt securities will be secured by any of our property or assets. Thus, by
owning a debt security, you are one of our unsecured creditors.

The senior debt securities will constitute part of our senior debt, will be issued under the Senior Indenture and will
rank equally with all of our other unsecured and unsubordinated obligations.

The subordinated debt securities will constitute part of our subordinated debt, will be issued under the Subordinated
Indenture and will be subordinate in right of payment to all of our �senior indebtedness�, as defined in the Subordinated
Indenture and described below under ��Subordination�, including our senior debt securities, and equally with all of our
other unsecured and subordinated obligations.

In this prospectus, �debt securities� refers to both our senior debt securities and our subordinated debt securities.

Indentures and Trustees

Our senior debt securities and our subordinated debt securities are each governed by a document called an
indenture�the Senior Indenture, in case of the senior debt securities, and the Subordinated Indenture, in the case of the
subordinated debt securities. The Senior Indenture and the Subordinated Indenture are contracts between us and U.S.
Bank National Association, as Trustee. The Senior Indenture and the Subordinated Indenture are substantially
identical, except for the covenants described below under ��Restrictive Covenants Applicable to Senior Debt Securities�,
which are included only in the Senior Indenture, and the provisions relating to subordination described below under
��Subsidiary Guarantee; Future Subsidiary Guarantees� and ��Subordination�, which are included only in the Subordinated
Indenture.

Reference to the indenture or the Trustee with respect to any debt securities means the indenture under which those
debt securities are issued and the trustee under that indenture.

The Trustee has two main roles:
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� First, the Trustee can enforce your rights against us if we default on our obligations under the terms
of the applicable indenture or the debt securities. There are some limitations to the extent to which
the Trustee acts on your behalf, described under ��Events of Default, Notice and Waiver�; and
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� Second, the Trustee performs administrative duties for us, such as sending you interest payments,
transferring your debt securities to a new holder if you sell them and sending you notices.

The Senior Indenture and the Subordinated Indenture and their associated documents contain the full legal text of the
matters described in this section. The Senior Indenture and the first, second, third, fifth and sixth supplemental
indentures to the Senior Indenture and the Subordinated Indenture and the first supplemental indenture to the
Subordinated Indenture appear as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

Issuance in Series

We may issue debt securities in one or more separate series. The prospectus supplement relating to an offering of a
particular series of debt securities will specify the particular amounts, prices and terms of those debt securities. These
terms may include:

� the title of the series (which shall distinguish the series from all other series of debt securities);

� whether it is a series of senior debt securities or a series of subordinated debt securities;

� any limit upon the aggregate principal amount of the series that may be authenticated and delivered under
the applicable indenture;

� the person to whom any interest on a security of the series shall be payable, if other than the person in whose
name that debt security is registered at close of business on the record date for such interest;

� the date or dates on which the principal of and any premium on the securities of the series is payable or the
method by which such date or dates shall be determined;

� the rate or rates (or method for establishing the rate or rates) at which the securities of the series shall bear
interest, if any, the date or dates from which such interest shall accrue, the dates on which such interest shall
be payable and the record date for the interest payable (or the method for establishing such date or dates);

� if the series of debt securities are subordinated debt securities, the terms, if any, upon which we may defer
payment of interest;

� the place or places where the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on the securities of the series
shall be payable;

� the period or periods within which, the price or prices at which and the terms and conditions upon which the
securities of the series may be redeemed, in whole or in part, at our option;
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� our obligation, if any, to redeem or purchase the securities of the series pursuant to any sinking fund or
analogous provisions or at the option of a holder thereof and the period or periods within which, the price or
prices at which and the terms and conditions upon which the securities of the series shall be redeemed or
purchased, in whole or in part, pursuant to such obligation;

� if other than denominations of $2,000 and integral multiples of $1,000 in excess thereof, the denominations
in which the securities of the series shall be issuable;

� if other than the full principal amount thereof, the portion of the principal amount of securities of the series
which shall be payable upon acceleration of maturity or the method by which such portion shall be
determined;

� if other than U.S. dollars, the currency, currencies, currency unit or currency units in which the principal of,
and any premium and interest on the securities of the series shall be payable;

� if the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on the securities of the series are to be payable, at our
election or at the election of any holder, in a currency or currencies (including composite

4
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currencies) other than that in which the securities of the series are stated to be payable, the period or periods
within which, and the terms and conditions, upon which, such election may be made;

� if the amounts of payments of principal (and premium, if any) and interest on the securities of the series may
be determined with reference to an index, the manner in which such amounts shall be determined;

� whether the defeasance covenant shall not apply to the securities of the series, and the adoption and
applicability, if any, to the securities of the series of any terms and conditions similar to the defeasance
covenant;

� whether the securities of the series shall be issued in whole or in part in the form of one or more
global securities and, in such case, the depository for such global security or global securities;

� any additional or different events of default that apply to the securities of the series, and any change in the
right of the Trustee or the holders of such series of securities to declare the principal thereof due and
payable;

� if the securities of such series are not to be guaranteed by any subsidiary guarantor (as defined below), an
express determination to that effect;

� any additional or different covenants that apply to the securities of the series;

� the form of the securities of the series; and

� any other terms of the series (which terms shall not contradict the provisions of the applicable indenture).
Subsidiary Guarantee; Future Subsidiary Guarantees

Except as otherwise provided by a supplemental indenture, senior debt securities will be guaranteed on a senior
unsecured basis, and subordinated debt securities will be guaranteed on a subordinated unsecured basis, by Voya
Holdings or any other of our domestic subsidiaries (any such subsidiary, together with Voya Holdings, a �subsidiary
guarantor�) that becomes a borrower or guarantor under the Senior Unsecured Credit Facility (the �Credit Facility�),
among Voya Financial, Inc., Voya Holdings and a syndicate of banks, dated April 20, 2012 (as it may be amended,
replaced, refinanced, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, including by the
Second Amended and Restated Revolving Credit Agreement, dated as of May 6, 2016, which amended and restated
the original Revolving Credit Agreement that formed part of the Credit Facility). The term loan agreement, which
formed part of the original Credit Facility, matured on April 20, 2014. To the extent that any subsidiary guarantor,
other than Voya Holdings, guarantees debt securities offered by means of this prospectus at the time of such offering,
such subsidiary guarantor will be named as a co-registrant in a post-effective amendment to the registration statement
of which this prospectus forms a part or, if permitted by the applicable rules and regulations of the SEC, in the
applicable prospectus supplement.
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The guarantee of a subsidiary guarantor, except for Voya Holdings, if any, will terminate if such subsidiary guarantor
is permanently released from its guarantee under the Credit Facility.

Each guarantee of senior debt securities, if any, constitutes the senior unsecured obligation of the applicable
subsidiary guarantor and will rank equally in right of payment with all of such subsidiary guarantor�s existing and
future senior unsecured indebtedness.

Each guarantee of subordinated debt securities, if any, constitutes the subordinated unsecured obligation of the
applicable subsidiary guarantor and will rank equally in right of payment with all of such subsidiary guarantor�s
existing and future subordinated unsecured indebtedness.

Each indenture provides that these provisions will be equally applicable to any additional guarantees that may be
given in the future.
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The obligations of the subsidiary guarantor under its guarantee will be limited as necessary to prevent that guarantee
from constituting a fraudulent conveyance under applicable law. By virtue of this limitation, the obligation of the
subsidiary guarantor under its guarantee could be significantly less than amounts payable with respect to the
guaranteed debt securities so guaranteed, or the subsidiary guarantor may have effectively no obligation under its
guarantee. There is also a risk these limitations will be found by a court to be ineffective or unenforceable, subjecting
the entire guarantee to avoidance under a fraudulent conveyance analysis.

We and Voya Holdings Are Holding Companies

Because we and Voya Holdings are holding companies, our and Voya Holdings� right to participate in any distribution
of assets of any subsidiary, upon the subsidiary�s liquidation or reorganization or otherwise (and thus the ability of the
holders of debt securities to benefit indirectly from any such distribution), is subject to the prior claims of creditors of
the subsidiary, except to the extent we or Voya Holdings may be recognized as a creditor of that subsidiary,
respectively. Accordingly, debt securities will be effectively subordinated to the indebtedness and other obligations of
each of our subsidiaries, including policyholder liabilities and contract owner balances, other than, in the case of
senior debt securities, the indebtedness and other obligations of any subsidiary guarantor of such senior debt securities
and, in the case of subordinated debt securities, the non-senior indebtedness (as described below in ��Subordination�) of
any subsidiary guarantor of such subordinated debt securities.

Consolidation, Merger, Sale of Assets and Other Transactions

So long as any series of debt securities is outstanding, we may not merge with or into or consolidate with another
person or sell, assign, transfer, lease or convey all or substantially all of our properties and assets to, any other person
other than our direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary, and no person may merge with or into or consolidate with
us or, except for any of our direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary, sell, assign, transfer, lease or convey all or
substantially all of its properties and assets to us, unless:

� we are the surviving corporation or the person formed by or surviving such merger or consolidation or to
which such sale, assignment, transfer, lease or conveyance has been made, if other than us, is a corporation
organized and validly existing under the laws of the United States, any State thereof or the District of
Columbia, and has expressly assumed by supplemental indenture all of our obligations under the debt
securities and the applicable indenture;

� immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no Event of Default (as defined below) or event that,
after notice or lapse of time or both would become an Event of Default, has occurred and is continuing; and

� we deliver to the Trustee an officers� certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that the supplemental
indenture required in connection with the transaction complies with the applicable indenture.

Each indenture provides that, for the avoidance of doubt, a sale or other disposition of Voya Insurance and Annuity
Company, Security Life of Denver International Limited, their respective assets or any assets constituting all or part of
our Closed Block Variable Annuity segment does not constitute a sale or other disposition of substantially all of our
properties and assets.

Events of Default, Notice and Waiver
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The following shall constitute �Events of Default� under the applicable indenture with respect to a series of debt
securities, unless otherwise stated in a prospectus supplement:

� our failure to pay any interest (including additional interest) on the debt securities of that series when due
and payable, continued for 30 days;
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� our failure to pay principal (or premium, if any) on the debt securities of that series when due, regardless of
whether such payment became due because of maturity, redemption, acceleration or otherwise;

� our failure to observe or perform any other of our covenants or agreements with respect to the debt securities
of that series for 90 days after we receive notice of such failure;

� certain events of default under any indebtedness for money borrowed by us or by any subsidiary guarantor
which results in a principal amount in excess of $100,000,000 of indebtedness becoming or being declared
due and payable prior to the date on which it would otherwise have become due and payable, if such
acceleration shall not have been rescinded or annulled, or such indebtedness shall not have been discharged,
within a period of 15 days after written notice has been provided to us in accordance with the applicable
indenture by the Trustee or to us and the Trustee by the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal
amount of that series of debt securities then outstanding, specifying such event of default and requiring us to
cause such acceleration to be rescinded or annulled or to cause such indebtedness to be discharged;

� certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization of our Company or any subsidiary guarantor; and

� any other Event of Default provided with respect to the debt securities of that series.
If an Event of Default with respect to a series of debt securities shall occur and be continuing, the Trustee or the
holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of that series of debt securities then outstanding may declare, by
notice as provided in the applicable indenture, the principal amount (or such lesser amount as may be provided for in
the securities) of all the debt securities of that series outstanding to be due and payable immediately; provided that, in
the case of an Event of Default involving certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization, acceleration is
automatic; and, provided further, that after such acceleration, but before a judgment or decree based on acceleration,
the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series may, under
certain circumstances, rescind and annul such acceleration if all Events of Default, other than the nonpayment of
accelerated principal, have been cured or waived. Upon the acceleration of the maturity of original issue discount
securities, an amount less than the principal amount thereof will become due and payable.

Any past default under the applicable indenture with respect to a series of debt securities, and any Event of Default
arising therefrom, may be waived by the holders of a majority in principal amount of that series of debt securities then
outstanding, except in the case of (i) default in the payment of the principal of (or premium, if any) or interest on the
debt securities, or (ii) default in respect of a covenant or provision which may not be amended or modified without the
consent of the holder of each debt security affected.

The Trustee is required, within 90 days after the occurrence of a default (which is known to the Trustee and is
continuing), with respect to any series of debt securities (without regard to any grace period or notice requirements),
to give to the holders of such series of debt securities notice of such default; provided, however, that, except in the
case of a default in the payment of the principal of (and premium, if any) or interest on any debt securities or in the
payment of any sinking fund installment with respect to such series of debt securities, the Trustee shall be protected in
withholding such notice if it in good faith determines that the withholding of such notice is in the interests of the
holders of such series of debt securities.
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The Trustee, subject to its duties during default to act with the required standard of care, may require indemnification
by the holders of a series of debt securities with respect to which a default has occurred before proceeding to exercise
any right or power under the applicable indenture at the request of the holders of such series of debt securities. Subject
to such right of indemnification and to certain other limitations, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal
amount of a series of debt securities then outstanding may direct the time, method and place of conducting any
proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee, or exercising any trust or power conferred on the Trustee with
respect to such series of debt securities.
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No holder of debt securities may institute any action against us under the applicable indenture (except actions for
payment of overdue principal of (and premium, if any) or interest on such debt securities or for the conversion or
exchange of such debt security in accordance with its terms) unless (i) the holder has given to the Trustee written
notice of an Event of Default and of the continuance thereof with respect to the debt securities specifying an Event of
Default, as required under the applicable indenture, (ii) the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of
such series of debt securities then outstanding under the applicable indenture shall have requested the Trustee to
institute such action and offered to the Trustee reasonable indemnity against the costs, expenses and liabilities to be
incurred in compliance with such request, and (iii) the Trustee shall not have instituted such action within 60 days of
such request.

We are required to furnish annually to the Trustee statements as to our compliance with all conditions and covenants
under the applicable indenture.

Defeasance

We may discharge certain obligations to holders of debt securities of any series which have not already been delivered
to the Trustee for cancellation and which have either become due and payable or are by their terms due and payable
within one year (or scheduled for redemption within one year) by irrevocably depositing with the Trustee cash or, in
the case of debt securities payable only in U.S. dollars, U.S. government obligations (as defined in the applicable
indenture), as trust funds in an amount certified to be sufficient to pay when due, whether at maturity, upon
redemption or otherwise, the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on such debt securities.

We may elect either (i) to defease and be discharged from any and all obligations with respect to such series of debt
securities (�defeasance�) or (ii) to be released from our obligations with respect to certain covenants applicable to such
series of debt securities (�covenant defeasance�), upon the deposit with the Trustee, in trust for such purpose, of cash
and/or government obligations which, through the payment of principal and interest in accordance with their terms,
will provide money in an amount sufficient, without reinvestment, to pay the principal of (and premium, if any) or
interest on the debt securities of such series to maturity or redemption, as the case may be, and any mandatory sinking
fund or analogous payments thereon. We must comply with the conditions in the applicable indenture in order to be
deemed to have paid and discharged the entire indebtedness represented by a series of debt securities of a series then
outstanding. As a condition to defeasance or covenant defeasance, we must deliver to the Trustee an opinion of
counsel to the effect that the holders of such series of debt securities will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal
income tax purposes as a result of such defeasance or covenant defeasance and will be subject to federal income tax
on the same amounts and in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such defeasance or
covenant defeasance had not occurred. Such opinion of counsel, in the case of defeasance under clause (i) above, must
refer to and be based upon a ruling of the IRS or a change in applicable federal income tax law occurring, in the case
of senior debt securities, after the date of the Senior Indenture, or, in the case of subordinated debt securities, after the
issue date of such series of subordinated debt securities. In addition, in the case of either defeasance or covenant
defeasance, we shall have delivered to the Trustee an officers� certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that
all conditions precedent with respect to such defeasance or covenant defeasance have been complied with and that
such defeasance or covenant defeasance shall not cause any securities of such series then listed on any registered
national securities exchange to be delisted. The Subordinated Indenture provides that we shall also have delivered to
the Trustee an opinion of counsel substantially to the effect that the trust funds deposited will not be subject to any
rights of holders of senior indebtedness, and after the 90th day following the deposit, the trust funds will not be
subject to the effect of any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or similar laws affecting creditors� rights
generally.
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Modification and Waiver

We and the Trustee may supplement the applicable indenture for certain purposes which would not materially
adversely affect the interests or rights of the holders of debt securities of any series without the consent of those
holders. We and the Trustee may also modify the applicable indenture or any supplemental indenture in a manner that
affects the interests or rights of the holders of debt securities of any series with the consent of the holders of at least a
majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of such series issued under the applicable
indenture. However, the applicable indenture requires the consent of each holder of debt securities that would be
affected by any modification which would:

� extend the fixed maturity of the debt securities of any series, or reduce the principal amount thereof, or
reduce the rate or extend the time of payment of interest thereon, or reduce any premium payable upon the
redemption thereof;

� change the place of payment of any debt security;

� change the currency in which any debt security or any premium or interest is payable;

� impair the right to enforce any payment on or with respect to the any debt security;

� adversely change the right to convert or exchange, including decreasing the conversion rate or the
conversion price of, such debt security (if applicable);

� reduce the percentage in principal amount of outstanding debt securities of any series, the consent of whose
holders is required for modification or amendment of the applicable indenture or for waiver of compliance
with certain provisions of the applicable indenture or for waiver of certain defaults;

� reduce the requirements contained in the applicable indenture for quorum or voting;

� modify any guarantee in a manner that would adversely affect the holders of any debt security; or

� modify any of the above provisions.
Restrictive Covenants Applicable to Senior Debt Securities

The Senior Indenture provides for the following restrictive covenants applicable to senior debt securities:

Limitation on Liens. So long as any series of senior debt securities is outstanding, neither we nor any of our
subsidiaries will create, assume, incur or guarantee any indebtedness for borrowed money which is secured by a
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mortgage, pledge, lien, security interest or other encumbrance on any capital stock of:

� Voya Holdings, Voya Retirement Insurance and Annuity Company, Voya Insurance and Annuity Company,
ReliaStar Life Insurance Company, Security Life of Denver Insurance Company, Security Life of Denver
International Limited or Voya Investment Management LLC;

� any successor to substantially all of the business of any such Person which is also our subsidiary; or

� any other subsidiary of ours having direct or indirect control of any such Person or successor (each Person or
successor referred to in this bullet or the preceding two bullets, a �Restricted Subsidiary�).

However, this restriction will not apply if each series of senior debt securities then outstanding is secured at least
equally and ratably with the otherwise prohibited secured indebtedness so long as it is outstanding.

Limitations on Dispositions of Stock of Certain Subsidiaries. So long as any series of senior debt securities is
outstanding and subject to the provisions of the Senior Indenture regarding mergers, consolidations and sales of assets,
neither we nor any of our subsidiaries will sell or otherwise dispose of any shares of capital stock (other than preferred
stock having no voting rights of any kind) of any Restricted Subsidiary except for:

� a sale or other disposition of any of such stock to our wholly owned subsidiary;

� a sale or other disposition of all of a subsidiary�s stock for at least fair value (as determined by our Board of
Directors acting in good faith);
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� a sale or other disposition required to comply with an order of a court or regulatory authority of competent
jurisdiction, other than an order issued at our request or the request of any of our subsidiaries; or

� a sale or other disposition of the stock of Voya Insurance and Annuity Company or Security Life of Denver
International Limited.

Subordination

The payment of the principal of and interest on subordinated debt securities is expressly subordinated, to the extent
and in the manner set forth in the Subordinated Indenture, in right of payment and upon liquidation to the prior
payment in full of all of our senior indebtedness, including all senior debt securities we have issued and will issue
under the Senior Indenture. Each guarantee of subordinated debt securities will be the unsecured, subordinated
obligation of the relevant subsidiary guarantor and is expressly subordinated, to the extent and in the manner set forth
in the Subordinated Indenture, in right of payment and upon liquidation to the prior payment in full of all of such
subsidiary guarantor�s senior indebtedness.

Subject to the qualifications described below, the term �senior indebtedness� is defined in the Subordinated Indenture to
include principal of, premium (if any) and interest on and any other payment due pursuant to any of the following, in
each case of ours or the relevant subsidiary guarantor, whether incurred prior to, on or after the date of the offering of
a series of subordinated debt securities:

� all obligations (other than obligations pursuant to the Subordinated Indenture and the subordinated debt
securities) for money borrowed;

� all obligations evidenced by securities, notes (other than any series of subordinated debt securities),
debentures, bonds or other similar instruments (other than the guarantee of a subsidiary guarantor of
subordinated debt securities), including obligations incurred in connection with the acquisition of property,
assets or businesses;

� all capital lease obligations;

� all reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit, bankers� acceptances or similar facilities issued
for our account;

� all obligations issued or assumed as the deferred purchase price of property or services, including all
obligations under master lease transactions pursuant to which we or any of our subsidiaries have agreed to be
treated as owner of the subject property for U.S. federal income tax purposes;

� all payment obligations under interest rate swap or similar agreements or foreign currency hedge, exchange
or similar agreements at the time of determination, including any such obligations we incurred solely to act
as a hedge against increases in interest rates that may occur under the terms of other outstanding variable or
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� all obligations of the types referred to in the preceding bullet points of another person and all dividends of
another person the payment of which, in either case, we or the subsidiary guarantor has assumed or
guaranteed or for which we or the subsidiary guarantor is responsible or liable, directly or indirectly, jointly
or severally, as obligor, guarantor or otherwise.

Subordinated debt securities will rank senior to all of our equity securities and pari passu with any debt securities
outstanding or that we issue in the future that are expressly stated to rank equally with the subordinated debt securities
(collectively, our �pari passu securities�). Each guarantee of subordinated debt securities will rank senior to all of the
relevant subsidiary guarantor�s equity securities and pari passu with all of the debt securities and guarantees of such
subsidiary guarantor that are expressly stated to rank equally with its guarantee.

The senior indebtedness will continue to be senior indebtedness and entitled to the benefits of the subordination
provisions of the Subordinated Indenture irrespective of any amendment, modification or waiver of
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any term of the senior indebtedness or extension or renewal of the senior indebtedness. Notwithstanding anything to
the contrary in the foregoing, senior indebtedness will not include (1) obligations to trade creditors created or assumed
by us or the relevant subsidiary guarantor in the ordinary course of business or (2) indebtedness that is by its terms
subordinate, or not superior, in right of payment to the subordinated debt securities, including our pari passu
securities, or those of the relevant subsidiary guarantor, as the case may be.

If either of the following circumstances exists, we will first pay all senior indebtedness, including any interest accrued
after such events occur, in full before we make any payment or distribution, whether in cash, securities or other
property, on account of the principal of or interest on the subordinated debt securities:

� in the event of any insolvency or bankruptcy proceedings, or any receivership, liquidation, reorganization,
assignment for creditors or other similar proceedings or events involving us or our assets; or

� (a) in the event and during the continuation of any default in the payment of principal of or premium (if any)
or interest on any senior indebtedness beyond any applicable grace period, (b) in the event that any Event of
Default with respect to any senior indebtedness has occurred and is continuing, permitting the direct holders
of that senior indebtedness (or a trustee) to accelerate the maturity of that senior indebtedness, whether or not
the maturity is in fact accelerated (unless, in the case of either (a) or (b), the payment default or Event of
Default has been cured or waived or ceased to exist and any related acceleration has been rescinded), or
(c) in the event that any judicial proceeding is pending with respect to a payment default or Event of Default
described in (a) or (b).

In such events, we will pay or deliver directly to the holders of senior indebtedness any payment or distribution
otherwise payable or deliverable to holders of the subordinated debt securities. We will make the payments to the
holders of senior indebtedness according to priorities existing among those holders until we have paid all senior
indebtedness, including accrued interest, in full.

If such events of insolvency or bankruptcy proceedings, or any receivership, liquidation, reorganization, assignment
for creditors or other similar proceedings or events involving us or our assets as described in the first bullet above
occur, after we have paid in full all amounts owed on senior indebtedness, the holders of subordinated debt securities
together with the holders of any of our other pari passu securities will be entitled to receive from our remaining assets
any principal of or premium or interest on the subordinated debt securities and such other obligations due at that time
before we make any payment or other distribution on account of any of our capital stock or obligations ranking junior
to the subordinated debt securities.

If we breach the Subordinated Indenture by making a payment or distribution to holders of the subordinated debt
securities before we have paid all the senior indebtedness in full, then such holders of the subordinated debt securities
will have to pay or transfer the payments or distributions to the trustee in bankruptcy, receiver, liquidating trustee or
other person distributing our assets for payment of the senior indebtedness.

Because of the subordination provisions, if we become insolvent, holders of senior indebtedness may receive more,
ratably, and holders of the subordinated debt securities having a claim pursuant to such securities may receive less,
ratably, than our other creditors. This type of subordination will not prevent an Event of Default from occurring under
the Subordinated Indenture in connection with the subordinated debt securities.

Edgar Filing: COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST - Form DEF 14A

Table of Contents 133



The Subordinated Indenture places no limitation on the amount of senior indebtedness that we may incur. We expect
from time to time to incur additional indebtedness and other obligations constituting senior indebtedness.

Payment and Paying Agents

Payment of interest on a debt security on any interest payment date will be made to the person in whose name the
security is registered at the close of business on the record date for the interest.
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Principal, interest and premium on a debt security will be payable at the office of such paying agent or paying agents
as we may designate for such purpose from time to time. Notwithstanding the foregoing, at our option, payment of
any interest may be made by check mailed to the address of the person entitled thereto as such address appears in the
security register.

All moneys paid by us to a paying agent for the payment of the principal, interest or premium on any debt security
which remain unclaimed at the end of two years after such principal, interest or premium has become due and payable
will be repaid to us upon request, and the holder of such debt security thereafter may look only to us for payment
thereof.

Exchanges and transfers

Holders may exchange or transfer debt securities at the office of the Trustee. Holders may also replace lost, stolen,
destroyed or mutilated debt securities at that office. The Trustee acts as our agent for registering the debt securities in
the names of holders and transferring the debt securities. We may change this appointment to another entity or
perform these services ourselves. The entity performing the role of maintaining the list of registered direct holders is
called the �security registrar�. It will also register transfers of the debt securities.

Holders will not be required to pay a service charge to transfer or exchange the debt securities, but holders may be
required to pay for any tax or other governmental charge associated with the exchange or transfer. The transfer or
exchange will only be made if the security registrar is satisfied with holders� proof of ownership.

We may cancel the designation of any particular transfer agent. We may also approve a change in the office through
which any transfer agent acts.

Governing Law

The Senior Indenture and the Subordinated Indenture are, and the debt securities will be, governed by, and construed
in accordance with, the internal laws of the State of New York, without regard to its principles of conflicts of laws.

Relationship with the Trustee

The Trustee under the Senior Indenture and the Subordinated Indenture is U.S. Bank National Association. We and
our subsidiaries maintain ordinary banking and trust relationships with a number of banks and trust companies,
including the Trustee.

Tax Considerations

Important United States federal income tax considerations and consequences applicable to a series of debt securities
may be described in the applicable prospectus supplement.
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DESCRIPTION OF OUR CAPITAL STOCK

A brief summary of some of the provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, amended and
restated by-laws and relevant sections of the Delaware General Corporation Law (�DGCL�) is set forth below. The
description is qualified in its entirety by reference to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and our
amended and restated by-laws that are filed as exhibits or incorporated by reference to the registration statement of
which this prospectus is a part. The following description of our capital stock and provisions of our amended and
restated certificate of incorporation and our amended and restated by-laws is only a summary of such provisions and
instruments, does not purport to be complete and may be supplemented in prospectus supplements. We urge you to
read our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and our amended and restated by-laws in their entirety
because they, and not this description, will define your rights as a beneficial holder of our capital stock. As used in
this �Description of Our Capital Stock�, the terms �Company�, �we�, �us� and �our� refer to Voya Financial, Inc.
and not to any of its consolidated subsidiaries.

Authorized Capital Stock

Our authorized capital stock consists of 1,000,000,000 shares, including: (i) 900,000,000 shares of our common stock,
$0.01 par value per share, and (ii) 100,000,000 shares of preferred stock, $0.01 par value per share. As of June 20,
2017, we had outstanding 181,934,418 shares of our common stock, held of record by one stockholder, Cede & Co.,
the nominee of The Depository Trust Company, through which shares held in �street name� are held, and no shares of
preferred stock outstanding.

Common Stock

Holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote per share on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders,
including the election of directors. Our common stockholders are not entitled to cumulative voting in the election of
directors. Subject to preferences that may be applicable to any outstanding shares of preferred stock, holders of our
common stock are entitled to receive ratably such dividends as may be declared by our Board of Directors out of
funds legally available therefor if our Board of Directors, in its discretion, determines to issue dividends and only then
at the times and in the amounts that our Board of Directors may determine. Upon the liquidation, dissolution or
winding-up of our Company, the holders of our common stock are entitled to receive their ratable share of the net
assets of our Company available after payment of all debts and other liabilities, subject to the prior preferential rights
and payment of liquidation preferences, if any, of any outstanding shares of preferred stock. Holders of our common
stock have no preemptive, subscription or redemption rights. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions
applicable to our common stock. The rights, preferences and privileges of the holders of our common stock are subject
to, and may be adversely affected by, the rights of the holders of shares of any series of preferred stock that we may
designate in the future.

Preferred Stock

Our Board of Directors has the authority, subject to the limitations imposed by Delaware law, without any further vote
or action by our stockholders, to issue preferred stock in one or more series and to fix the designations, powers,
preferences, limitations and rights of the shares of each series, including:

� dividend rates;

Edgar Filing: COLONIAL INVESTMENT GRADE MUNICIPAL TRUST - Form DEF 14A

Table of Contents 136
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� conversion and exchange rights;

� voting rights;

� repurchase obligations of our Company;
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� terms of redemption and liquidation preferences; and

� the number of shares constituting each series.
Satisfaction of any dividend preferences of outstanding shares of preferred stock would reduce the amount of funds
available for the payment of dividends on shares of our common stock. Holders of shares of preferred stock may be
entitled to receive a preference payment in the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding-up before any payment
is made to the holders of shares of our common stock.

Our Board of Directors may authorize the issuance of preferred stock with voting or conversion rights that could
adversely affect the voting power or other rights of the holders of our common stock. The issuance of preferred stock,
while providing flexibility in connection with possible acquisitions and other corporate purposes, could, among other
things, have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of our company and may adversely
affect the market price of our common stock and the voting and other rights of the holders of our common stock.

There are no current agreements or understandings with respect to the issuance of preferred stock. Our Board of
Directors has no present intention to issue any shares of preferred stock.

Certain Anti-Takeover Provisions of our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, our Amended
and Restated By-Laws and Applicable Law

Certain provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, amended and restated by-laws, Delaware
law and insurance regulations applicable to our business may discourage or make more difficult a takeover attempt
that a stockholder might consider in his or her best interest. These provisions may also adversely affect prevailing
market prices for our common stock. We believe that the benefits of increased protection give us the potential ability
to negotiate with the proponent of an unsolicited proposal to acquire or restructure us and outweigh the disadvantage
of discouraging those proposals because negotiation of the proposals could result in an improvement of their terms.

For example, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated by-laws prohibit
stockholders from calling special meetings of our stockholders and from taking action by written consent. Also, to the
extent that our stockholders seek to amend our amended and restated by-laws, our amended and restated certificate of
incorporation requires the affirmative vote of not less than two-thirds of the outstanding shares entitled to vote on the
matter.

Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law

As a Delaware corporation, we are subject to Section 203 of the DGCL. In general, Section 203 prohibits a publicly
held Delaware corporation from engaging in a �business combination� with an �interested stockholder� for a three-year
period following the time that this stockholder becomes an interested stockholder, unless the business combination is
approved in a prescribed manner. A �business combination� includes, among other things, a merger, asset or stock sale
or other transaction resulting in a financial benefit to the interested stockholder. An �interested stockholder� is a person
who, together with affiliates and associates, owns, or did own within three years prior to the determination of
interested stockholder status, 15% or more of the corporation�s voting stock. Under Section 203, a business
combination between a corporation and an interested stockholder is prohibited unless it satisfies one of the following
conditions:
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� before the stockholder became interested, the Board of Directors approved either the business combination
or the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder;

� upon consummation of the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder,
the interested stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time
the transaction commenced, excluding for purposes of determining the voting stock outstanding, shares
owned by persons who are directors and officers; or
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� at or after the time the stockholder became interested, the business combination was approved by the Board
of Directors of the corporation and authorized at an annual or special meeting of the stockholders by the
affirmative vote of at least two-thirds of the outstanding voting stock which is not owned by the interested
stockholder.

A Delaware corporation may �opt out� of Section 203 with an express provision in its original certificate of
incorporation or an express provision in its certificate of incorporation or by-laws resulting from amendments
approved by holders of at least a majority of the corporation�s outstanding voting shares. We have not elected to �opt
out� of Section 203.

Board of Directors

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that the number of directors of the Company will be
established from time to time pursuant to our amended and restated by-laws. See the Definitive Proxy Statement on
Schedule 14A, filed on April 7, 2017, which is incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

Exclusive Forum

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that, unless we consent in writing to the selection of an
alternative forum, the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware shall be the exclusive forum for (i) any derivative
action or proceeding brought on our behalf, (ii) any action asserting a claim of breach of fiduciary duty owed by any
of our directors, officers or other employees to us or to our stockholders, (iii) any action asserting a claim arising
pursuant to any provision of the DGCL or (iv) any action asserting a claim governed by the internal affairs doctrine.

Insurance Regulations

The insurance laws and regulations of the various states in which our insurance subsidiaries are organized may delay
or impede a business combination involving us or our subsidiaries. State insurance laws prohibit an entity from
acquiring control of an insurance company without the prior approval of the domestic insurance regulator. Under most
states� statutes, an entity is presumed to have control of an insurance company if it owns, directly or indirectly, ten
percent or more of the voting stock of that insurance company or its parent company. These regulatory restrictions
may delay, deter or prevent a potential merger or sale of our Company, even if our Board of Directors decides that it is
in the best interests of stockholders for us to merge or be sold. These restrictions also may delay sales by us or
acquisitions by third parties of our subsidiaries.

Limitation of Liability and Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation includes provisions that limit the personal liability of our
directors for monetary damages for breach of their fiduciary duties as directors, except to the extent that such
limitation is not permitted under the DGCL. Such limitation shall not apply, except to the extent permitted by the
DGCL, to (i) any breach of a director�s duty of loyalty to us or our stockholders, (ii) acts or omissions not in good faith
or that involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, (iii) any unlawful payment of a dividend or
unlawful stock repurchase or redemption, as provided in Section 174 of the DGCL, or (iv) any transaction from which
the director derived an improper personal benefit. These provisions will have no effect on the availability of equitable
remedies such as an injunction or rescission based on a director�s breach of his or her duty of care.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and our amended and restated by-laws provide for
indemnification, to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, of any person made or threatened to be made a party to
any action, suit or proceeding by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of
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employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or any other enterprise, against all expenses,
judgments, fines, amounts paid in settlement and other losses actually and reasonably incurred in connection with the
defense or settlement of such action, suit or proceeding. In addition, we have entered into indemnification agreements
with our executive officers and directors pursuant to which we have agreed to indemnify each such executive officer
and director to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers or
persons controlling the Company pursuant to the foregoing provisions, the Company has been informed that in the
opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is therefore
unenforceable.

Potential Business Opportunities

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that certain of our directors, who have also served or
may serve as directors, officers, employees or agents of ING Group (�Overlap Directors�), are relieved of any obligation
to refer potential business opportunities to the Company or to notify the Company of potential business opportunities
of which they become aware, and they may instead refer such opportunities to ING Group at which time we will be
deemed to have renounced any interest or right with respect to such potential business opportunity. The only
exception to this waiver is in the case of a �Restricted Business Opportunity,� which is defined to mean a business
opportunity (i) expressly presented or offered in writing to the Overlap Director solely in his or her capacity as a
director of the Company and for the benefit of the Company; (ii) for which the Overlap Director believed that the
Company possessed, or would reasonably be expected to be able to possess, the resources necessary to exploit; and
(iii) substantially all of which, at the time it is presented to the Overlap Director, is, and is expected to remain, an
opportunity relating to the retirement solutions, investment management and insurance solutions businesses actively
engaged in by the Company in the United States as of April 30, 2013, provided, that the Company is still directly
engaged in that business at the time the business opportunity is presented or offered to the Overlap Director.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that any person purchasing or otherwise acquiring
shares of our common stock, or any interest therein, is deemed to have notice of the provisions described under this
�Potential Business Opportunities� caption and to have consented to such provisions.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation also provides that no contract, agreement, arrangement or
transaction entered into between us and ING Group prior to the completion of our IPO shall be void or voidable or be
considered unfair solely because ING Group is a party thereto or because any directors, officers or employees of ING
Group were present at or participated in any meeting at which the contract, agreement, arrangement or transaction was
authorized. To the extent permitted by law, no such contract, agreement, arrangement or transaction shall be
considered to be contrary to any fiduciary duty of any Overlap Director and no Overlap Director shall have any
fiduciary duty to us (or to any stockholder) to refrain from acting on behalf of the Company or ING Group in respect
of any such contract, agreement, arrangement or transaction in accordance with its terms. Future contracts or
transactions between the Company and ING Group shall not be void or voidable solely because a director or officer of
ING Group is present at or participates in the meeting of the Company�s board of directors which authorizes the
contract or transaction or because his or her votes are counted toward such authorization, provided that (i) the board of
directors is aware of the material facts and the board or a committee in good faith authorizes the contract or
transaction by a majority vote of the disinterested directors, (ii) the stockholders entitled to vote on such matter are
aware of the material facts and specifically approve in good faith such contract or transaction, or (iii) the contract or
transaction is fair to the Company at the time it is authorized, approved or ratified by the board of directors, a
committee thereof, or the stockholders.
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Registration Rights Agreement

Concurrently with our IPO, we entered into a registration rights agreement with ING Group, pursuant to which ING
Group is able to require us to file one or more registration statements with the SEC covering the public resale of
registrable securities beneficially owned by ING Group. Registrable securities consist of warrants to purchase shares
of our common stock and the shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of such warrants. We will not be
obligated to effect more than one demand registration, in addition to any registration on a shelf registration statement,
in any six-month period. In addition, ING Group will have certain �piggyback� registration rights, pursuant to which it
will be entitled to register the resale of its registrable securities alongside any offering of securities that we may
undertake, and the amount of securities we may offer may be subject to �cutback� in certain such cases. These
registration rights may be transferred by ING Group to any person in amounts constituting not less than ten percent of
our outstanding common stock. We will be responsible for the expenses associated with any sale under the agreement
by ING Group, except for its legal fees and underwriting discounts, selling commissions and transfer taxes applicable
to such sale. The registration rights agreement will terminate at such time as no registrable securities remain
outstanding.

Listing

Our common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol �VOYA�.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is Computershare Trust Company, N.A. The transfer agent�s
address is 250 Royall Street, Canton, Massachusetts 02021.
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DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS

General

We may issue warrants to purchase our debt securities, common stock or preferred stock. The warrants may be issued
independently or together with any underlying securities and may be attached or separate from those underlying
securities. We will issue each series of warrants under one or more warrant agreements to be entered into between us
and a warrant agent to be named in the applicable prospectus supplement. The warrant agent will act solely as our
agent in connection with the warrants and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with
any holders or beneficial owners of warrants.

The prospectus supplement relating to any warrants that we may offer will contain the specific terms of the warrants.
These terms may include the following:

� the title of the warrants;

� the total number of warrants;

� the price or prices at which the warrants will be issued;

� the designation, amount and terms of the underlying securities purchasable upon exercise of the warrants;

� the price or prices at which the underlying securities purchasable upon exercise of the warrants may be
purchased;

� the date on which the right to exercise the warrants will commence and the date on which the right will
expire;

� if applicable, the date on and after which the warrants and the underlying securities purchasable upon
exercise of the warrants will be separately transferable;

� if applicable, the minimum or maximum amount of warrants that may be exercised at any one time;

� if applicable, a discussion of any material U.S. federal income tax considerations applicable to the exercise
of the warrants;

� information with respect to book-entry procedures, if any; and
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� any other terms of the warrants, including terms, procedures and limitations relating to the exchange and
exercise of the warrants.

Each warrant will entitle the holder to purchase for cash an amount of securities at an exercise price that will be stated
in, or that will be determinable as described in, the applicable prospectus supplement. Warrants may be exercised at
any time up to the close of business on the expiration date shown in the applicable prospectus supplement, unless
otherwise specified in such prospectus supplement. After the close of business on the expiration date, unexercised
warrants will become void.

Warrants may be exercised as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. Upon receipt of payment and the
warrant certificate properly completed and duly executed at the corporate trust office of the warrant agent or any other
office indicated in the prospectus supplement, we will, as soon as practicable, forward the securities purchasable upon
such exercise. If less than all of the warrants represented by such warrant certificate are exercised, a new warrant
certificate will be issued for the remaining warrants.

The description in the applicable prospectus supplement of any warrants we offer will not necessarily be complete and
will be qualified in its entirety by reference to the applicable warrant agreement and warrant certificate, which will be
filed with the SEC if we offer warrants. We urge you to read the applicable warrant certificate, the applicable warrant
agreement and any applicable prospectus supplement in their entirety.
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ING Group Warrants

In conjunction with our IPO, we issued to ING Group warrants exercisable for a number of shares of our common
stock equal in the aggregate to 26,050,846 shares of our common stock (the �ING Group Warrants�). The current
exercise price of the warrants is $48.75 per share of common stock, subject to adjustments, including for stock
dividends, certain cash dividends, subdivisions, combinations, reclassifications and non-cash distributions. The
warrants also provide for, upon the occurrence of certain change of control events affecting the Company, an increase
in the number of shares to which a warrant holder will be entitled upon payment of the aggregate exercise price of the
warrant. The warrants became exercisable (subject to the limitation stated below with respect to ING Group and its
affiliates) starting on the first anniversary of the completion of our IPO (May 7, 2014) and expire on the tenth
anniversary of the completion of our IPO (May 7, 2023). The warrants are net share settled, which means that no cash
will be payable by a warrant holder in respect of the exercise price of a warrant upon exercise. Such warrant holder
will receive the number of shares of common stock equal to the number of shares into which the warrant is exercisable
less the number of shares having a value equal to the aggregate exercise price. The value of the shares for purposes of
the net share settlement will be determined based on the volume-weighted average prices of shares of common stock
on the NYSE (or such other principal stock exchange on which such shares are traded at the time of exercise) during
the ten consecutive trading day period beginning on and including the trading day immediately following the exercise
date.

Warrant holders are not entitled, by virtue of holding warrants, to vote, to consent, to receive dividends, if any, to
receive notices as stockholders with respect to any meeting of stockholders or to exercise any rights whatsoever as our
stockholders until they become holders of the shares of our common stock issued upon exercise of the warrants.

The warrants are not subject to any contractual restrictions on transfer.

The warrants became exercisable by ING Group and its affiliates on January 1, 2017. For so long as ING Group holds
warrants, ING Group will have registration rights under the registration rights agreement we have entered into with
ING Group, with respect to such warrants and the shares to be issued upon exercise thereof. See �Description of Our
Capital Stock�Registration Rights Agreement�, above.
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DESCRIPTION OF UNITS WE MAY OFFER

The applicable prospectus supplement will describe the terms of any units. The following description and any
description of units in the applicable prospectus supplement may not be complete and is subject to, and is qualified in
its entirety by reference to, the unit agreement and, if applicable, collateral arrangements and depositary arrangements
relating to such units that we will file with the SEC as an exhibit to the registration statement that contains this
prospectus in connection with a public offering of units.

We may issue units comprised of one or more of the other securities described in this prospectus in any combination.
Each unit may also include debt obligations of third parties, such as U.S. Treasury securities. Each unit will be issued
so that the holder of the unit is also the holder of each security included in the unit. Thus, the holder of a unit will have
the rights and obligations of a holder of each included security. The unit agreement under which a unit is issued may
provide that the securities included in the unit may not be held or transferred separately, at any time or at any time
before a specified date.

The applicable prospectus supplement may describe:

� the designation and terms of the units and of the securities comprising the units, including whether and under
what circumstances those securities may be held or transferred separately;

� any provisions for the issuance, payment, settlement, transfer or exchange of the units or of the securities
comprising the units; and

� whether the units will be issued in fully registered or global form.
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PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

Initial Offering and Sale of Securities

We may sell the securities covered by this prospectus in any of the following three ways (or in any combination):

� through underwriters or dealers, whether individually or through an underwriting syndicate led by one or
more managing underwriters;

� directly to one or more purchasers; or

� through agents.
In addition, the securities may be issued as a dividend or distribution or in a subscription rights offering to existing
holders of securities. In some cases, we or dealers acting with us or on our behalf may also purchase securities and
reoffer them to the public by one or more of the methods described above. This prospectus may be used in connection
with any offering of our securities through any of these methods or other methods described in the applicable
prospectus supplement.

The distribution of the securities may be effected from time to time in one or more transactions:

� at a fixed price, or prices which may be changed from time to time;

� at market prices prevailing at the time of sale;

� at prices related to those prevailing market prices;

� at prices determined by an auction process; or

� at negotiated prices.
The applicable prospectus supplement will include the names of underwriters, dealers or agents retained. The
applicable prospectus supplement will also include the purchase price of the securities, our proceeds from the sale, any
underwriting discounts or commissions and other items constituting underwriters� compensation, and any securities
exchanges on which the securities are listed.

The underwriters will acquire the securities for their own account. They may resell the securities in one or more
transactions, including negotiated transactions, at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the
time of sale. The obligations of the underwriters to purchase the securities will be subject to some conditions. The
underwriters will be obligated to purchase all the securities offered if any of the securities are purchased. Any initial
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public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or re-allowed or paid to dealers may be changed from
time to time.

Until the distribution of the securities is completed, rules of the SEC may limit the ability of any underwriters and
selling group members to bid for and purchase the securities. As an exception to these rules, underwriters are
permitted to engage in some transactions that stabilize the price of the securities. Such transactions consist of bids or
purchases for the purpose of pegging, fixing or maintaining the price of the securities, so long as stabilizing bids do
not exceed a specified maximum.

In connection with an offering, the underwriters may purchase and sell securities in the open market. These
transactions may include short sales, stabilizing transactions and purchases to cover positions created by short sales.
Short sales involve the sale by the underwriters of a greater number of securities than they hold, and must be closed
out by purchasing those securities in the open market. Stabilizing transactions consist of various bids for or purchases
made by the underwriters in the open market prior to the completion of an offering.
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The underwriters also may impose a penalty bid. This occurs when a particular underwriter repays to the underwriting
syndicate a portion of the underwriting discount received by it because the underwriting syndicate has repurchased
securities sold by or for the account of that underwriter in stabilizing or short-covering transactions.

These activities by the underwriters, as well as other purchases by the underwriters for their own account, may have
the effect of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the securities, and may stabilize, maintain or
otherwise affect the market price of the securities. As a result, the price of the securities may be higher than the price
that otherwise might exist in the open market. If these activities are commenced, they may be discontinued by the
underwriters at any time. These transactions may be effected on an exchange or automated quotation system, if the
securities are listed on that exchange or admitted for trading on that automated quotation system, or in the
over-the-counter market or otherwise.

In general, purchases of a security for the purpose of stabilization or to reduce a short position could cause the price of
the security to be higher than it might be in the absence of such purchases. The imposition of a penalty bid might also
have an effect on the price of a security to the extent that it were to discourage resales of the security before the
distribution is completed.

We make no representations or predictions as to the direction or magnitude of any effect that the transactions
described above might have on the price of the securities. In addition, we make no representations that the
underwriters will engage in such transactions or that such transactions, once commenced, will not be discontinued
without notice.

Underwriters, dealers and agents that participate in the distribution of the securities may be underwriters as defined in
the Securities Act, and any discounts or commissions received by them from us and any profit on the resale of the
securities by them may be treated as underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act.

We may have agreements with the underwriters, dealers and agents to indemnify them against some civil liabilities,
including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute to payments which the underwriters, dealers or agents
may be required to make.

Underwriters, dealers and agents may engage in transactions with, or perform services for, us or our subsidiaries in the
ordinary course of their businesses.

We may authorize underwriters, dealers and agents to solicit offers by some specified institutions to purchase
securities from us at the public offering price stated in the applicable prospectus supplement under delayed delivery
contracts providing for payment and delivery on a specified date in the future.

These contracts will be subject only to those conditions included in the applicable prospectus supplement, and the
applicable prospectus supplement will state the commission payable for solicitation of these contracts.

We may enter into derivative transactions with third parties, or sell securities not covered by this prospectus to third
parties in privately negotiated transactions. If the applicable prospectus supplement indicates, in connection with those
derivatives, the third parties may sell securities covered by this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement,
including in short sale transactions. If so, the third parties may use securities pledged by us or borrowed from us or
others to settle those sales or to close out any related open borrowings of stock, and may use securities received from
us in settlement of those derivatives to close out any related open borrowings of stock. The third parties in such sale
transactions will be underwriters as defined in the Securities Act and, if not identified in this prospectus, will be
identified in the applicable prospectus supplement (or a post-effective amendment).
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Unless otherwise specified in any prospectus supplement, each series of the securities will be a new issue with no
established trading market, other than our common stock. Any common stock sold pursuant to a prospectus
supplement will be listed on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance. We may elect to list any other securities
on an exchange, but are not obligated to do so. Any underwriters who purchase securities from us for public offering
and sale may make a market in those securities, but these underwriters will not be obligated to do so and may
discontinue any market making at any time without notice. We cannot assure you that there will be a trading market
for any securities, and, if a trading market for any securities does develop, we cannot assure you that such market will
be liquid.

Remarketing Transactions and Other Resales

We may use this prospectus in connection with offers and sales of the securities in remarketing transactions and other
resales. In a remarketing transaction, we may resell a security acquired from other holders, after the original offering
and sale of the security. Resales may occur in the open market or may be privately negotiated, at prevailing market
prices at the time of resale or at related or negotiated prices. In these transactions, our affiliates may act as principal or
agent, including as agent for the counterparty in a transaction in which the affiliate acts as principal, or as agent for
both counterparties in a transaction in which the affiliate does not act as principal. Our affiliates may receive
compensation in the form of discounts and commissions, including from both counterparties in some cases.

In connection with a remarketing transaction, one or more firms, referred to as �remarketing firms�, may also offer or
sell the securities, if the prospectus supplement so indicates, in connection with a remarketing arrangement upon their
purchase. Remarketing firms will act as principals for their own accounts. These remarketing firms will offer or sell
the securities pursuant to the terms of the securities. The applicable prospectus supplement will identify any
remarketing firm and the terms of its agreement, if any, with us and will describe the remarketing firm�s compensation.
Remarketing firms may be deemed to be underwriters in connection with the securities they remarket. Remarketing
firms may be entitled to indemnification by us under agreements that may be entered into with us against certain civil
liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, and may be customers of, engage in transactions with or
perform services for us in the ordinary course of business.

Sales by Selling Securityholders

ING Group or another Selling Securityholder, if any, may use this prospectus in connection with resales of ING
Group Warrants or shares of our common stock underlying ING Group Warrants. The applicable prospectus
supplement will identify the Selling Securityholder, the terms of the securities being offered and sold, and any other
necessary information. Any Selling Securityholder may be deemed to be an underwriter in connection with the
securities they resell and any profits on such sales may be deemed to be underwriting discounts and commissions
under the Securities Act. A Selling Securityholder will receive all the proceeds from the sale of the securities being
sold by them pursuant to this prospectus. We will not receive any proceeds from any sales by a Selling Securityholder.
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LEGAL OWNERSHIP AND BOOK-ENTRY ISSUANCE OF DEBT SECURITIES

References to �Voya Financial,� �us,� �we� or �our� in this section mean Voya Financial, Inc. and do not include our
subsidiaries. In this section we describe special considerations that will apply to registered debt securities issued in
global�i.e., book-entry�form. First, we describe the difference between legal ownership and indirect ownership of
registered debt securities. Then we describe special provisions that apply to global debt securities.

Who Is the Legal Owner of a Registered Debt Security?

Each debt security in registered form will be represented either by a certificate issued in definitive form to a particular
investor or by one or more global securities representing the entire issuance of debt securities. We refer to those who
have debt securities registered in their own names, on the books that we or the trustee or other agent maintain for this
purpose, as the �holders� of those debt securities. These persons are the legal holders of the debt securities. We refer to
those who, indirectly through others, own beneficial interests in debt securities that are not registered in their own
names as indirect owners of those debt securities. As we discuss below, indirect owners are not legal holders, and
investors in debt securities issued in book-entry form or in street name will be indirect owners.

Book-Entry Owners

We will issue each debt security in book-entry form only. This means debt securities will be represented by one or
more global securities registered in the name of a financial institution that holds them as depositary on behalf of other
financial institutions that participate in the depositary�s book-entry system. These participating institutions, in turn,
hold beneficial interests in the debt securities on behalf of themselves or their customers.

Under each indenture, only the person in whose name a debt security is registered is recognized as the holder of that
debt security. Consequently, for debt securities issued in global form, we will recognize only the depositary as the
holder of the debt securities and we will make all payments on the debt securities, including deliveries of any property
other than cash, to the depositary. The depositary passes along the payments it receives to its participants, which in
turn pass the payments along to their customers who are the beneficial owners. The depositary and its participants do
so under agreements they have made with one another or with their customers; they are not obligated to do so under
the terms of the debt securities.

As a result, investors will not own debt securities directly. Instead, they will own beneficial interests in a global
security, through a bank, broker or other financial institution that participates in the depositary�s book-entry system or
holds an interest through a participant. As long as the debt securities are issued in global form, investors will be
indirect owners, and not holders, of the debt securities.

Street Name Owners

In the future we may terminate a global security or issue debt securities initially in non-global form. In these cases,
investors may choose to hold their debt securities in their own names or in street name. Debt securities held by an
investor in street name would be registered in the name of a bank, broker or other financial institution that the investor
chooses, and the investor would hold only a beneficial interest in those debt securities through an account he or she
maintains at that institution.

For debt securities held in street name, we will recognize only the intermediary banks, brokers and other financial
institutions in whose names the debt securities are registered as the holders of those debt securities and we will make
all payments on those debt securities, including deliveries of any property other than cash, to them. These institutions
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do so in their customer agreements or because they are legally required to do so. Investors who hold debt securities in
street name will be indirect owners, not holders, of those debt securities.
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Legal Holders

Our obligations as well as the obligations of the trustee under any indenture and any other third parties employed by
us, the trustee or any of those agents, run only to the holders of the debt securities. We have no obligations to investors
who hold beneficial interests in global securities, in street name or by any other indirect means. This will be the case
whether an investor chooses to be an indirect owner of a debt security or has no choice because we are issuing the debt
securities only in global form.

For example, once we make a payment or give a notice to the holder, we have no further responsibility for that
payment or notice even if that holder is required, under agreements with depositary participants or customers or by
law, to pass it along to the indirect owners but does not do so. Similarly, if we want to obtain the approval of the
holders for any purpose�e.g., to amend the indenture for a series of debt securities or to relieve us of the consequences
of a default or of our obligation to comply with a particular provision of an indenture�we would seek the approval only
from the holders, and not the indirect owners, of the relevant debt securities. Whether and how the holders contact the
indirect owners is up to the holders.

When we refer to �you� in this prospectus, we mean those who invest in the debt securities being offered by this
prospectus, whether they are the holders or only indirect owners of those debt securities. When we refer to �your debt
securities� in this prospectus, we mean the debt securities in which you will hold a direct or indirect interest.

Special Considerations for Indirect Owners

If you hold debt securities through a bank, broker or other financial institution, either in book-entry form or in street
name, you should check with your own institution to find out:

� how it handles securities payments and notices;

� whether it imposes fees or charges;

� whether and how you can instruct it to exchange or convert a debt security for or into other property;

� how it would handle a request for the holders� consent, if ever required;

� whether and how you can instruct it to send you debt securities registered in your name so you can be a
holder, if that is permitted in the future;

� how it would exercise the rights under the debt securities if there were a default or other event triggering the
need for holders to act to protect their interests; and

�
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if the global debt securities are in book-entry form, how the depository�s rules and procedures will affect
these matters.

What is a Global Security?

We will issue each debt security in book-entry form only. Each debt security issued in book-entry form will be
represented by a global security that we deposit with and register in the name of one or more financial institutions or
clearing systems, or their nominees, which we select. A financial institution or clearing system that we select for any
debt security for this purpose is called the �depositary� for that debt security. A debt security will usually have only one
depositary but it may have more.

Each series of debt securities will have one or more of the following as the depositaries:

� The Depository Trust Company, New York, New York, which is known as �DTC�;

� a financial institution holding the debt securities on behalf of Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V., as operator of the
Euroclear system, which is known as �Euroclear�;
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� a financial institution holding the debt securities on behalf of Clearstream Banking, société anonyme,
Luxembourg, which is known as �Clearstream�; and

� any other clearing system or financial institution named in the applicable prospectus supplement.
The depositaries named above may also be participants in one another�s systems. Thus, for example, if DTC is the
depositary for a global security, investors may hold beneficial interests in that security through Euroclear or
Clearstream, as DTC participants. The depositary or depositaries for your debt securities will be named in your
prospectus supplement; if none is named, the depositary will be DTC.

A global security may represent one or any other number of individual debt securities. Generally, all debt securities
represented by the same global security will have the same terms. We may, however, issue a global security that
represents multiple debt securities of the same kind that have different terms and are issued at different times. We call
this kind of global security a master global security. Your prospectus supplement will not indicate whether your debt
securities are represented by a master global security.

A global security may not be transferred to or registered in the name of anyone other than the depositary or its
nominee, unless special termination situations arise. We describe those situations below under ��Holder�s Option to
Obtain a Non-Global Security; Special Situations When a Global Security Will Be Terminated�. As a result of these
arrangements, the depositary, or its nominee, will be the sole registered owner and holder of all debt securities
represented by a global security, and investors will be permitted to own only indirect interests in a global security.
Indirect interests must be held by means of an account with a broker, bank or other financial institution that in turn has
an account with the depositary or with another institution that does. Thus, an investor whose debt security is
represented by a global security will not be a holder of the debt security, but only an indirect owner of an interest in
the global security.

If the prospectus supplement for a particular debt security indicates that the debt security will be issued in global form
only, then the debt security will be represented by a global security at all times unless and until the global security is
terminated. We describe the situations in which this can occur below under ��Holder�s Option to Obtain a Non-Global
Security; Special Situations When a Global Security Will Be Terminated�. If termination occurs, we may issue the debt
securities through another book-entry clearing system or decide that the debt securities may no longer be held through
any book-entry clearing system.

Special Considerations for Global Securities

As an indirect owner, an investor�s rights relating to a global security will be governed by the account rules of the
depositary and those of the investor�s financial institution or other intermediary through which it holds its interest (e.g.,
Euroclear or Clearstream, if DTC is the depositary), as well as general laws relating to securities transfers. We do not
recognize this type of investor or any intermediary as a holder of debt securities and instead deal only with the
depositary that holds the global security.

If debt securities are issued only in the form of a global security, an investor should be aware of the following:

� an investor cannot cause the debt securities to be registered in his or her own name, and cannot obtain
non-global certificates for his or her interest in the debt securities, except in the special situations we
describe below;
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� an investor will be an indirect holder and must look to his or her own bank or broker for payments on the
debt securities and protection of his or her legal rights relating to the debt securities, as we describe above
under ��Who Is the Legal Owner of a Registered Debt Security?�;

� an investor may not be able to sell interests in the debt securities to some insurance companies and other
institutions that are required by law to own their debt securities in non-book-entry form;
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� an investor may not be able to pledge his or her interest in a global security in circumstances where
certificates representing the debt securities must be delivered to the lender or other beneficiary of the pledge
in order for the pledge to be effective;

� the depositary�s policies will govern payments, deliveries, transfers, exchanges, notices and other matters
relating to an investor�s interest in a global security, and those policies may change from time to time. We
and the trustee will have no responsibility for any aspect of the depositary�s policies, actions or records of
ownership interests in a global security. We and the trustee also do not supervise the depositary in any way;

� the depositary will require that those who purchase and sell interests in a global security within its
book-entry system use immediately available funds and your broker or bank may require you to do so as
well; and

� financial institutions that participate in the depositary�s book-entry system and through which an investor
holds its interest in the global securities, directly or indirectly, may also have their own policies affecting
payments, deliveries, transfers, exchanges, notices and other matters relating to the debt securities, and those
policies may change from time to time. For example, if you hold an interest in a global security through
Euroclear or Clearstream, when DTC is the depositary, Euroclear or Clearstream, as applicable, will require
those who purchase and sell interests in that security through them to use immediately available funds and
comply with other policies and procedures, including deadlines for giving instructions as to transactions that
are to be effected on a particular day. There may be more than one financial intermediary in the chain of
ownership for an investor. We do not monitor and are not responsible for the policies or actions or records of
ownership interests of any of those intermediaries.

Holder�s Option to Obtain a Non-Global Security; Special Situations When a Global Security Will be
Terminated

If we issue any series of debt securities in book-entry form but we choose to give the beneficial owners of that series
the right to obtain non-global securities, any beneficial owner entitled to obtain non-global securities may do so by
following the applicable procedures of the depositary, any transfer agent or registrar for that series and that owner�s
bank, broker or other financial institution through which that owner holds its beneficial interest in the debt securities.
For example, in the case of a global security representing preferred stock or depositary shares, a beneficial owner will
be entitled to obtain a non-global security representing its interest by making a written request to the transfer agent or
other agent designated by us. If you are entitled to request a non-global certificate and wish to do so, you will need to
allow sufficient lead time to enable us or our agent to prepare the requested certificate.

In addition, in a few special situations described below, a global security will be terminated and interests in it will be
exchanged for certificates in non-global form representing the debt securities it represented. After that exchange, the
choice of whether to hold the debt securities directly or in street name will be up to the investor. Investors must
consult their own banks or brokers to find out how to have their interests in a global security transferred on
termination to their own names, so that they will be holders. We have described the rights of holders and street name
investors above under ��Who Is the Legal Owner of a Registered Debt Security?�.

The special situations for termination of a global security are as follows:
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� if the depositary notifies us that it is unwilling, unable or no longer qualified to continue as depositary for
that global security and we do not appoint another institution to act as depositary within 60 days;

� if we notify the trustee that we wish to terminate that global security; or

� in the case of a global security representing debt securities issued under an indenture, if an event of default
has occurred with regard to these debt securities and has not been cured or waived.
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If a global security is terminated, only the depositary, and not we or the trustee for any debt securities is responsible
for deciding the names of the institutions in whose names the debt securities represented by the global security will be
registered and, therefore, who will be the holders of those debt securities.

Considerations Relating to Euroclear and Clearstream

Euroclear and Clearstream are securities clearance systems in Europe. Both systems clear and settle securities
transactions between their participants through electronic, book-entry delivery of securities against payment.

Euroclear and Clearstream may be depositaries for a global security. In addition, if DTC is the depositary for a global
security, Euroclear and Clearstream may hold interests in the global security as participants in DTC.

As long as any global security is held by Euroclear or Clearstream, as depositary, you may hold an interest in the
global security only through an organization that participates, directly or indirectly, in Euroclear or Clearstream. If
Euroclear or Clearstream is the depositary for a global security and there is no depositary in the United States, you
will not be able to hold interests in that global security through any securities clearance system in the United States.

Payments, deliveries, transfers, exchanges, notices and other matters relating to the debt securities made through
Euroclear or Clearstream must comply with the rules and procedures of those systems. Those systems could change
their rules and procedures at any time. We have no control over those systems or their participants, and we take no
responsibility for their activities. Transactions between participants in Euroclear or Clearstream, on one hand, and
participants in DTC, on the other hand, when DTC is the depositary, would also be subject to DTC�s rules and
procedures.

Special Timing Considerations for Transactions in Euroclear and Clearstream

Investors will be able to make and receive through Euroclear and Clearstream payments, deliveries, transfers,
exchanges, notices and other transactions involving any debt securities held through those systems only on days when
those systems are open for business. Those systems may not be open for business on days when banks, brokers and
other institutions are open for business in the United States.

In addition, because of time-zone differences, U.S. investors who hold their interests in the debt securities through
these systems and wish to transfer their interests, or to receive or make a payment or delivery or exercise any other
right with respect to their interests, on a particular day may find that the transaction will not be effected until the next
business day in Luxembourg or Brussels, as applicable. Thus, investors who wish to exercise rights that expire on a
particular day may need to act before the expiration date. In addition, investors who hold their interests through both
DTC and Euroclear or Clearstream may need to make special arrangements to finance any purchases or sales of their
interests between the U.S. and European clearing systems, and those transactions may settle later than would be the
case for transactions within one clearing system.
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SELLING SECURITYHOLDERS

This prospectus relates to the possible resale by ING Group of up to (i) 26,050,846 shares of our common stock
underlying the ING Group Warrants and (ii) the ING Group Warrants. See �Description of Warrants�ING Group
Warrants�. In certain circumstances, ING Group is entitled to transfer its rights with respect to registration of such
common stock and the ING Group Warrants, in which case this prospectus may also relate to resales by the transferee
of such rights. In this prospectus, we refer to ING Group and any such transferee who offers or sells securities
hereunder as a �Selling Securityholder�. See �Description of Our Capital Stock�Registration Rights Agreement�. Where
applicable, information regarding the amounts of securities being offered by a Selling Securityholder and the amounts
beneficially owned by a Selling Securityholder after the applicable offering will be set forth in a prospectus
supplement, in a post-effective amendment, or in filings we make with the SEC under the Exchange Act that are
incorporated by reference in this prospectus.

VALIDITY OF THE SECURITIES

Unless otherwise specified in any prospectus supplement, the validity of the securities offered by this prospectus will
be passed upon for us by Cleary Gottlieb Steen & Hamilton LLP, New York, New York and for the underwriters by
counsel to the underwriters that will be named in the applicable prospectus supplement. Unless otherwise specified in
any prospectus supplement, certain legal matters related to Connecticut law may be passed upon for us by Day Pitney
LLP. In addition, the validity of the securities offered by this prospectus may also be passed upon for us by Patricia J.
Walsh, Executive Vice President and Chief Legal Officer of Voya Financial, Trevor Ogle, Senior Vice President and
Deputy General Counsel of Voya Financial, or another Voya Financial attorney. Ms. Walsh and Mr. Ogle are
regularly employed by Voya Financial, participate in various Voya Financial employee benefit plans under which they
may receive shares of common stock and each currently beneficially owns less than one percent of the outstanding
shares of common stock.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Voya Financial, Inc. included in Voya Financial, Inc.�s Annual Report (Form
10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2016 (including schedules appearing therein), have been audited by Ernst &
Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their report thereon, included therein, and
incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in
reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.
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